# Parents and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD): A review of their PTSD reactions to child health conditions and parental understanding of PTSD in childhood

**Aaron Andrew John Leigh Burgess** 

Thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the degree of

**Doctorate in Clinical Psychology** 

**Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences** 

**University of East Anglia** 

Submission Date: 5<sup>th</sup> March 2019

Thesis portfolio word count: 33 865 (excluding appendices)

#### Candidate registration number: 1001 88047

© This copy of the thesis has been supplied on condition that anyone who consults it is understood to recognise that its copyright rests with the author and that use of any information derived there from must be in accordance with current UK Copyright Law. In addition, any quotation or extract must include full attribution.

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Professor Richard Meiser-Stedman, for all his energy and support throughout the whole process of both the meta-analysis and empirical paper. His guidance and knowledge has been greatly appreciated.

I would like to thank all of the schools who agreed to take part in the research to understand what parents and teachers know about PTSD in children. It was very encouraging to see so many educational leaders understanding the importance of research and supporting the topic of children and adolescent PTSD. Thank you to all the parents and teachers who took the time to complete the online questionnaire.

Thanks to my meta-analysis colleague and firm friend, Miss Lucy Wilcoxon. We spent many days and weeks together working on our meta-analysis and thought in much detail about every aspect throughout the whole process. I truly believe without her I would not have had the energy and encouragement to finish the project, so thank you very much.

And finally, I would like to thank my friends and family for their continued support throughout the doctoral process. Without their encouragement and reassurance I would have never entered into this journey. This is for you!

#### **Thesis Portfolio Abstract**

Evidence shows that Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) can manifest in parents following a child's medical trauma (e.g. cancer diagnosis or surgical procedure). To understand the prevalence rates and potential risk factors for parents developing PTSD a meta-analysis was undertaken. Around 30% of parents developed PTSD following paediatric medical trauma. These rates were explored with moderator analysis based on PTSD assessment type, parental gender and medical trauma. Risk factors, large in effect, were found for parental comorbid psychological responses and functioning. Results are discussed within the context of high heterogeneity. Exposure to trauma in childhood is common, with relatively high PTSD prevalence rates among children and adolescents. Children rely on adults to recognise PTSD symptoms and trauma events in order to facilitate help-seeking behaviours. Knowledge of PTSD is therefore important for key adults such as parents and teachers. Research was undertaken using an online questionnaire to identify what parents and teachers know about PTSD in children across three domains: trauma events, symptoms and treatments. Attitudes towards PTSD screening in schools were also explored. Generally, parents and teachers were able to accurately identify traumatic events and PTSD symptoms, although their understanding was broad, with many non-events and symptoms not associated with PTSD diagnostic criteria being selected. Many interventions not recommended for children were selected as effective treatments. The majority of participants supported PTSD screening. It is important that both parents and teachers can accurately recognise PTSD in children and respond accordingly. Clinical implications from both studies are discussed.

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	2
Thesis Portfolio Abstract	3
Table of Contents	4
List of Tables9	)
List of Figures10	)
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Thesis Portfolio	11
Chapter 2: Meta-analysis	14
Abstract	15
Highlights	16
Introduction	17
Current meta-analysis19	)
Method	20
Selection of studies	)
Inclusion and exclusion criteria21	
Risk of bias22	1
Coding of Studies	
Data synthesis24	
Moderator analysis	26
Sensitivity analysis	26
Results	27
Characteristics of Studies	)

Risk of Bias Assessment	29
PTSD Prevalence	38
Moderator analysis of prevalence	
Sensitivity analysis of prevalence meta-analysis	41
Publication Bias	41
Risk factor estimates	43
Sensitivity analysis of risk factor estimates	43
Discussion	47
Limitations	51
Clinical Implications	52
Future Research	52
Conclusion	53
References	53
Chapter 3: Bridging chapter	62
Summary of Meta-analysis	62
Adults knowledge of PTSD in children	62
Overview of Empirical Paper	63
Chapter 4: Empirical Paper	65
Abstract	66
Introduction	67
Research questions	69
Methods	69
Participants	69

Measures	71
Procedure	72
Ethical considerations	73
Data Analyzis	73
Results	75
Sample characteristics	75
PTSD Knowledge	76
Predictors of PTSD knowledge	81
Screening	81
Discussion	83
Clinical Implications	87
Limitations	88
Future research	89
Conclusion	90
References	90
Chapter 5: Extended Methodology	
Overview of chapter	98
Pilot Phase	98
Participants	98
Measures	99
Procedure	100
Ethics	100

Empirical paper	101
Sample size/power101	
Statistical test assumptions101	
Ethical considerations102	
Additional analysis103	
Chapter 6: Additional Results and Discussion	105
Overview of chapter	105
Meta-Analysis	105
Sensitivity analysis of risk factors105	
Empirical Paper – Pilot Phase	109
Results	
Discussion of Pilot Phase111	
Empirical Paper	113
Regression models113	
Additional analysis116	
Discussion of additional results117	
Chapter 7: Discussion and Critical Evaluation	120
Overview of chapter	120
Main findings120	
Meta-analysis	120
Empirical Paper	124
Critical Evaluation126	

Future Research	
Reflections131	
Overall conclusions131	
References	132
Appendices	150
Appendix A: Author guidelines for Clinical Psychology Review150	
Appendix B: Quality Checklist for Prevalence and Risk Factor Meta-Analysis.163	
Appendix C: Individual scores per study on the quality check166	
Appendix D: Individual effect sizes extracted from studies in meta-analysis 168	
Appendix E: Guidelines for Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology177	,
Appendix: F: Paediatric Medical Traumatic Stress Model (Kazak et al., 2006).184	
Appendix: G: References of articles used within the meta-analysis185	
Appendix H: Recognition task used in empirical paper191	
Appendix I: Online questionnaire for parents (empirical paper)193	
Appendix J: Online questionnaire for teachers (empirical paper)202	
Appendix K: Research advertisements for empirical paper	
Appendix L: Ethical approval letter (empirical paper)	
Appendix M: List of items for PTSD domains – pilot211	
Appendix N: Online questionnaire (pilot)213	
Appendix O: Ethical approval letter (pilot)221	
Appendix P – Risk factors only reported in one study (meta-analysis)223	
Appendix Q – Funnel plot assessing publication bias for prevalence data	

## List of Tables

Table 1. Included studies, sample characteristics, methods of assessment, quality ratings
and prevalence of PTSD included in the meta-analysis
Table 2. Meta-analysis outcomes for prevalence, including sub-group analysis40
Table 3. Individual meta-analyses of individual risk factors for parental PTSD45
Table 1: Sample characteristics for parents and teachers
Table 2: Recognition of trauma events that could lead to PTSD
Table 3: Recognition of PTSD symptoms in children and adolescents 80
Table 4: Recognition of effective treatment for PTSD in children and adolescents
Table 5: Pearson correlations between PTSD knowledge domain and demographic
variables
Table 6. Parents and teachers attitudes towards PTSD screens in schools
Table 7. Correlations between attitudes to screening and PTSD knowledge.    83
Table 1. Individual meta-analyses of risk factors for parental PTSD after removing effect
sizes extracted from studies rated as having 'high risk of bias'106
Table 2. Individual meta-analyses of risk factors for parental PTSD after removing effect
sizes from studies included in 'single-incident trauma' study107
Table 3. Percentage of endorsement across all items on the three PTSD domains for the
pilot sample ( <i>n</i> =24)110
Table 4. Descriptive statistics of the Likert-scale from pilot sample
Table 5: Linear regression models predicting PTSD knowledge for the parental group114
Table 6: Linear regression models predicting PTSD knowledge domains for the teaching
group115
Table 7. Parents' confidence in seeking information about PTSD. n %

Table 8. Parents (n=439) current and future sources of PTSD knowledge	117
Table A.1. Individual quality assessments for each question across all studies	166
Table A.2. Risk factors extracted from included studies and descriptive statistics fo	r overall
effect sizes from each study	168
Table A.3. Risk factors only reported in one study	223

# List of Figures

Figure 1. PRISMA diagram outlining the searching and exclusion processes	
Figure 2. Proportion of studies rated as low, moderate or high risk of bias across e	each
question	
Figure 3. Forest plot for overall prevalence and prevalence by assessment type (set	lf-report
questionnaire vs interview)	
Figure 4. Prevalence estimates separated by sub-group analysis based on chronic	
condition type	42

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction to the Thesis Portfolio**

Many children are exposed to traumatic events throughout their childhood (Alisic et al., 2014; Lewis et al., 2019). Some of these children will naturally recover from the traumatic event with few, if any, difficulties (Hiller at el., 2016; Meiser-Stedman et al., 2017). However, a relatively high proportion will go on to develop traumatic stress responses and may be diagnosed with Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD; Lewis et al., 2019). The event of hearing or learning about a loved one's medical trauma (for example receiving a diagnosis of a medical condition or undergoing medical procedures) has been classified as a potentially traumatic event according to the latest version of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5; American Psychiatric Association, APA, 2013).

According to the Paediatric Medical Traumatic Stress (PMTS) model (Kazak et al., 2016), children and their families can develop PTSD following medical traumas. This developmental and systemic model of PTSD postulates that the whole system (with the child at the centre) can develop traumatic stress responses with certain salient factors across three phases: pre-trauma, peri-traumatic responses and longer-term PTSD (see Appendix F).

Early identification and intervention are important when treating PTSD in children (Cohen, 2003), which can impact on treatment outcomes (Kearns, Ressler, Zatzick & Rothbaum, 2012). In order for children and adolescents to seek help for PTSD they rely on key adults within their social world. Key adults such as parents and teachers initially need to understand that some events can be traumatic. Secondly, an awareness that something may be wrong and the recognition of symptoms should follow. This should facilitate and promote help seeking behaviours from the adult for the child (Costello, Pescosolido, Angold & Burns, 1998). Therefore it is important that parents and teachers are aware and

have an understanding of PTSD in children and adolescents. Understanding what help is available and how to access services are important factors that need to be considered. Screening methods are frequently used as tools to identify children who may be struggling and could potentially benefit from psychological intervention. Screening of children would typically require parental approval and if this was undertaken within schools, their approval also.

This thesis portfolio investigates the prevalence and risk factors for parents developing PTSD following paediatric medical trauma and examines the PTSD knowledge of parents and teachers. Chapter 2 presents a meta-analysis written for publication to *Clinical Psychology Review*, which examines the prevalence of parental PTSD following paediatric medical trauma and possible risk factors. This meta-analysis was part of a wider study undertaken jointly with a fellow trainee clinical psychologist (third author in Chapter 2). The search and screens were undertaken jointly and workload shared. The meta-analysis here studies paediatric medical traumas of a chronic nature and includes medical diagnoses (such as cancer and diabetes) and invasive medical procedures (such as transplantations and PICU admissions). This meta-analysis is generally referred to throughout the thesis as 'chronic traumas'. The second meta-analysis, hereafter referred to solely as 'single-incident traumas' meta-analysis, investigated the prevalence and risk factors for parents developing PTSD following traumas including road traffic accidents, burns, accidental injuries and traumas of an interpersonal nature (such as abuse).

Twelve studies were included in both meta-analyses due to the sample including traumas relevant to both studies. Sensitivity analysis was undertaken to account for bias of including studies in both meta-analyses. Once the final set of studies had been identified, data extraction was shared amongst both researchers. Quality ratings, data input, analysis and subsequent interpretation and discussion were carried out independently for each metaanalysis. For more information regarding the shared responsibilities of this meta-analysis please contact the author of this thesis portfolio.

Chapter 4 is an empirical research project written for publication to the *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*. The study investigates parents' and teachers' knowledge of PTSD in children and adolescents. Chapter 3 provides information of how the meta-analysis and empirical research project are linked together. Chapter 5 describes the pilot project that precipitated the empirical research as well as additional methodology from the PTSD knowledge study. Chapter 6 provides additional results of sensitivity analysis from the meta-analysis, the findings from the pilot project are discussed and additional findings from the PTSD knowledge study around parental sources of knowledge for PTSD have been reported. The final chapter of the portfolio integrates the findings from both the meta-analysis and the empirical research project and links this to wider psychological theory and other literature in this area of study. Clinical implications of the research are discussed with a critical appraisal of the work undertaken. Suggestions for future research have been provided throughout the portfolio. A set of appendices from both the meta-analysis and the empirical research project are provided at the end of the portfolio and references can be found in Chapters 2, 4 and 7.

#### **Chapter 2: Meta-analysis**

# Prevalence and Risk Factors of Parental Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) following Paediatric Medical Traumas: A meta-analysis.

Written for publication to Clinical Psychology Review

(Author guidelines for manuscript preparation - Appendix A)

#### Authors:

Mr Aaron Burgess<sup>a\*</sup>, Professor Richard Meiser-Stedman<sup>a</sup> and Miss Lucy Wilcoxon<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of Clinical Psychology, Norwich Medical School, University of East Anglia, Norwich Research Park, Norwich, Norfolk, NR4 7TJ, ENGLAND, UNITED KINGDOM

\*Corresponding author: Aaron Burgess, Department of Clinical Psychology, Norwich Medical School, University of East Anglia, Norwich Research Park, Norwich, Norfolk, NR4 7TJ, ENGLAND, UNITED KINGDOM, <u>Aaron.Burgess2@nhs.net</u>, +44 (0)1603 591709

#### Abstract

Research shows that some parents experience traumatic stress responses to their child's medical trauma (e.g. cancer diagnosis, surgical procedure). Factors that increase the likelihood of traumatic responses are clinically important to understand. This meta-analysis sought to identify the prevalence of parental Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) and potential risk factors following child medical traumas. Searches across three databases yielded 54 studies (N=6743) once exclusion criteria had been applied. Thirty-three potential risk factors were identified with a pooled prevalence rate of 30.3% (95% CI 25.3 -35.5%) for parental PTSD. Moderator analyses were undertaken to investigate the impact of PTSD assessment type, trauma type and parental gender on prevalence rates. Risk factors with medium to large effect sizes were found for parental psychological responses and functioning, acute stress responses, child behavioural functioning, uncertainty around the illness, parental gender (female) and engaging in negative coping strategies. Findings are discussed within the context of high heterogeneity and sensitivity analysis conducted to account for risk of bias. The meta-analysis identified a high prevalence of parents developing PTSD following their child's medical trauma. The identification of these families is clinically important and risk factors can be utilised during a screening process.

Keywords: PTSD, parents, paediatric trauma, prevalence, risk-factors

### Highlights

- Prevalence of PTSD among parents following medical trauma is high
- Paediatric cancer leads to highest rates of parental PTSD
- Co-morbid psychological difficulties are important risk factors
- Subjective responses (uncertainty, perceived social support) are key risk factors
- Risk factors can be used clinically when screening for families following trauma

#### Introduction

Indirect exposure to trauma, such as learning a loved one has been exposed to trauma, has been recognised as a traumatic event that can lead to Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD; American Psychiatric Association, APA, 2013). Chronic health conditions are considered to meet the diagnostic criteria of PTSD according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5; APA, 2013), although this has frequently been debated (McDonald, Borntrager & Rostad, 2014; Mol et al., 2005; Weathers & Keane, 2007). Within this context, parents may develop PTSD following children receiving a medical diagnosis (e.g. cancer or Type 1 Diabetes, T1D; Greening, Stoppelbein & Cheek, 2017) or undergoing invasive medical procedures (such as transplantations; Farley et al., 2007).

It is important to understand parental responses to child trauma in addition to the child's traumatic responses. Meiser-Stedman, Smith, Yule, Glucksman & Dalgleish (2017a) found that acute parental responses to child trauma predicted child PTSD six months post-trauma. This suggests early responses of the parent are important to assess. In addition, the majority of parents are primary caregivers of children. Children are reliant on their parents to meet their basic care needs. This is particularly important if the child is recovering from trauma exposure, which can lead to PTSD as well as many other difficulties such as depression, anxiety and self-harm (including suicide attempts; Lewis et al., 2019). Evidence has found that PTSD can impede parental functioning (Wise & Delahantly, 2017), and parents may not recognise that their child is experiencing trauma responses if they too are experiencing PTSD (Meiser-Stedman et al., 2017a). Parental PTSD can have a significant impact on parents general functioning and mental health as well as costs to wider society, including costs to health services (Davidson, 2000).

Kazak and colleagues proposed the model of Paediatric Medical Traumatic Stress (PMTS; Kazak et al., 2006). Although the model predominantly discusses the course of children developing PTSD following medical trauma, they propose that the child sits within a family system and the whole family responds to trauma. This response may be dysfunctional and PTSD or Post-Traumatic Stress Symptoms (PTSS) may develop. The model outlines three phases of traumatic stress response. These phases can be best thought of as pre-trauma, peri-trauma and longer-term traumatic responses. See Appendix F for an overview of the model. Within each phase certain individual factors and responses to trauma are important to consider and could be conceptualised as potential risk factors for the development of PTSD.

In addition, the cognitive model of PTSD (Ehlers & Clark, 2000) can be considered when discussing parental trauma responses. This model acknowledges that many individuals naturally recover from trauma exposure, similar to children (Meiser-Stedman et al., 2017b; Hiller et al., 2016). Although some do not and therefore understanding factors that make it more likely should be considered. Ehlers and Clark's model highlights that PTSD becomes persistent when the trauma is perceived as seriously threatening. The model proposes that this threat is a consequence of individuals excessively and negatively appraising the trauma (Ehlers & Clark, 2000). Appraisals are subjective experiences and interpretations an individual makes regarding the trauma and therefore are important to consider when assessing trauma.

Personal vulnerability factors have been described that predispose adults to developing PTSD following traumatic events (Brewin, Andrews & Valentine, 2000; Ozer, Best, Lipsey & Weiss, 2003). Previous meta-analyses have found various risk factors including: demographic factors (gender, age and Socio-Eeconomic Status, SES); psychiatric history and previous traumas; peri-traumatic responses (stress, fear, guilt, helplessness and horror); and, perceived social support and threat to life. These risk factors have been found to increase the likelihood of PTSD in trauma exposed adults (Brewin et al., 2000; Ozer et al., 2003).

In addition, previous meta-analyses have sought to identify risk factors in children developing PTSD (Cox, Kenardy & Hendrikz, 2007; Trickey, Siddaway, Meiser-Stedman, Serpell & Field, 2012). These studies are important for consideration as the current metaanalysis investigates the family response to child trauma, and certain factors within the child may increase the likelihood of parents developing PTSD.

#### **Current meta-analysis**

Therefore we felt it was important to understand the prevalence of parents developing PTSD or traumatic responses following paediatric medical traumas across multiple studies. The advantage of a meta-analysis is it allows for a weighted pooled prevalence to be identified which is more accurate than individual studies.

In addition, it is important to understand any factors that can increase the likelihood of parents developing PTSD (risk factors). Such risk factors are often grouped into categories including pre-trauma (sociodemographic characteristics, history of psychopathology, previous trauma); peri-trauma (trauma severity and trauma reactions); and post-trauma (social support, cognitive processing, comorbid psychopathology). Metaanalysis allows for quantitative estimates and combined weighted effect sizes of potential risk factors assessed across multiple studies. The current meta-analysis did not limit risk factors and any potential factors was included for analysis

Previous meta-analyses have found large heterogeneity (Brewin et al., 2000; Ozer et al., 2003). This is often expected due to various methodological and clinical factors across studies (Engels, Schmid, Terrin, Olkin & Lau, 2000; Higgins, 2008), which can

include the way PTSD is assessed as well as differences across traumas. Therefore we anticipated high rates of heterogeneity due to various PTSD measures being used as well as the vast array of medical traumas included. To account for this, moderator analysis was conducted on PTSD assessment and trauma types.

#### Method

To the authors' knowledge no previous meta-analysis in this area had been conducted. No similar research was identified through PROSPERO, and therefore the current meta-analysis was registered (CRD42018099578).

#### **Selection of studies**

Peer-reviewed, English-language journal articles published between 1980 (when PTSD was first considered in DSM-III, APA, 1980) and June 2018 were considered for inclusion in the meta-analysis. Human study filters were also applied. The following literature databases were searched: PsycINFO, Medline (EBSCO) and PILOTS (managed by the National Center for PTSD). The following search terms and combinations were used for each database of abstracts and titles: (Parent\* OR carer\* OR caregiver\* OR "care giver" OR mother\* OR father\* OR Maternal\* OR Paternal\*) AND (Child\* OR "young person\*" OR adoles\* OR teen\* OR infant\* OR toddler\* OR "young adult" OR "school child\*" OR kid\* OR juvenile\* OR youth\* OR pre-school\*) AND (ptsd OR post-trauma\* OR "post trauma\*" OR posttrauma\* OR trauma\* OR "traumatic stress" OR Depress\* OR "mood disorder\*") AND (Trauma\* OR neglect\* OR maltreat\* OR abuse OR illness OR Disaster\* OR violen\* OR accident\* OR war\* OR assault\* OR injur\*). The following Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) terms were also included in the search: 'psychological trauma', 'trauma and stressor related disorders', 'child abuse', 'child abuse, sexual', 'disasters', 'violence', 'accidents', 'warfare', 'wounds and injuries', 'stress disorders, posttraumatic', 'depression', 'mood disorders', 'parents', 'caregivers', 'mothers', 'fathers',

'child', 'adolescent', 'infant' and 'young adult'. MeSH terms were introduced to index and catalogue biomedical research literature, including research on mental health disorders. This increases the potential published articles to be included within a search. Titles and abstracts of articles were reviewed for inclusion into the meta-analysis based on inclusion and exclusion criteria. PTSD was operationalised as being present if participants either: i) met criteria for PTSD following a structured clinical interview, ii) met cut-off on a valid and reliable PTSD self-report questionnaire measure, iii) were categorised as experiencing moderate to severe PTSD on a valid and reliable PTSD self-report questionnaire measure, or iv) their scores on a valid and reliable PTSD self-report questionnaire measure were used to determine the presence of PTSD using a diagnostic algorithm. Only prevalence and risk factors for current PTSD were included in the analysis. Risk factors were operationalised as variables associated (through correlations) with PTSS or a variable used to compare PTSS among two groups (such as comparing mothers and fathers).

#### Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Studies with age ranges exceeding 18 years were excluded. The authors decided to keep all children under the age of 18 in the analysis despite arguments that PTSD in children under the age of 6 is different (Young & Landolt, 2018) as this meta-analysis was focussed on parental PTSD responses to a child trauma and not child PTSD.

Research articles were also excluded if they met the following criteria:

a. Only Acute Stress Disorder (ASD) was assessed or PTSD assessed within one month post-trauma (according to DSM-5, PTSD can only be diagnosed one month after the traumatic event, APA, 2013);

- b. The article was a randomised-controlled trial (RCT), treatment or intervention study. This was applied as it was felt the sample in these studies were likely to be biased towards PTSD (or high PTSS);
- c. The article reported on parents' reaction to their own childhood trauma (or trauma occurring in adulthood);
- d. Studies where the child died or a proportion of the child sample died. This was due to the complication of grief related trauma;
- e. When traumas involved giving birth or related to pregnancy. It was unclear if this satisfied a child trauma or was also the mother's trauma and thus could be traumatic responses to mother's own trauma;
- f. Where parents were the perpetrators of the trauma (e.g. abuse). It was felt this would complicate whether the parent had PTSD due to their child's trauma;
- g. Articles that reported insufficient statistical data to calculate effect sizes for risk factors;
- h. The article was a systematic review, meta-analysis, single case review or case study; or
- i. The article was a thesis/dissertation, book chapter or qualitative study.

Studies that did not investigate paediatric medical trauma were excluded from the current meta-analysis but were used in the 'single-incident' traumas meta-analysis outlined in Chapter 1.

#### **Risk of bias**

The first and third authors (AB and LW) assessed risk of bias using a researcherdeveloped tool combining previously used quality assessments. Initially the Assessment Tool for Observational Cohort and Cross-Sectional Studies (National Heart Lung and Blood Institute, 2014) and Quality Appraisal Checklist for Studies Reporting Correlations and Associations (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), 2012), were used to derive relevant quality criteria. Questions were compared to quality checks developed for prevalence research (Hoy et al., 2012; Munn, Moola, Riitana & Lisy, 2014) and a final quality assessment checklist constructed (Appendix B). The quality assessment tool comprised 12 questions assessing the representativeness of the sample, non-response rates and reasons, recruitment procedures, inclusion and exclusion criteria, appropriate PTSD and risk factor assessments, sample size and appropriate statistical analyses. Each question was rated on a 3-point (0-2) scale, with higher scores yielding lower chance of bias. The total score for the assessment was 24 (a categorical system was used to rate risk of bias: 0-8 high risk; 9-16 moderate risk; 17-24 low risk). A total of 17 studies (31.48%) were inter-rated by first and third authors (AB and LW). These studies were a small selection of randomly selected studies (n=8) and nine articles featured in both the current meta-analysis and the one on 'single-incident' traumas.

#### **Coding of Studies**

When PTSD was measured in multiple ways, interview data superseded self-report questionnaire for PTSD prevalence analysis. Continuous measurement of PTSD was prioritised for risk factor estimates. For longitudinal studies, the first time point of PTSD assessment  $\geq$  4weeks was used. Risk factors assessed prior to or simultaneously with PTSD assessment were included. Risk factors conducted after PTSD assessment were excluded. Studies having multiple effect sizes for the same risk factor were combined using Fisher's Z transformation which allows for the collation of the weighted average accounting for varying sample sizes (Fisher, 1915).

Sample duplication across studies was closely monitored throughout which occurred on three occasions. When identified only one prevalence rate from the study with the largest sample size or where PTSD assessment was carried out closest to four weeks post trauma was used. When effect size estimates of the same risk factor were included in more than one article, only one from the study with the largest sample was used. Furthermore any risk factors that were reported in only one study were not used within meta-analyses for obvious reasons; however the single effect estimates of these factors have been reported in Appendix P.

Two studies were excluded (Bruce, Gumley, Isham, Fearon & Phipps, 2010; Pasterski, Mastroyannopoulou, Wright, Zucker & Hughes, 2014) on child gender risk factor estimate as the direction could not be determined. When an effect estimate was reported for half of the sample (for example only reported for mothers in a sample of both parents), the effect size was averaged using Fisher's Z transformation. An effect size of zero was extracted when studies reported non-statistically significant findings for potential risk factors and no effect size provided (k=56, 16.67% of all effect sizes extracted). This is a conservative strategy as it is likely to underestimate the true effect sizes (Durlak & Lipsey, 1991), however such an approach was utilised as opposed to excluding nonsignificant results as this can overestimate the combined effect sizes included (Rosenthal, 1995).

#### Data synthesis

The meta-analyses were conducted using two statistical software packages: OpenMeta[Analyst] (which utilises the metafor package in R; Wallace at al., 2012) for prevalence and MAVIS Version 1.1.3 (Hamilton, Aydin & Mizumoto, 2017) for risk factors. The prevalence of parental PTSD from each study was extracted, with these pooled to provide a weighted estimate of the prevalence of parental PTSD.

For each risk factor a separate meta-analysis was conducted. In the current study, Pearson's correlation coefficient, r, was chosen for the effect size. This decision was based on Trickey et al. (2012) for several reasons. Firstly, r is a common metric and was found to be the most widely reported effect estimates of the included articles. Secondly, *r* is easily computed and transformed from chi-square, t, d and eta (see Borenstein, Hedges, Higgins & Rothstein, 2009; Cohen, 1988; Hunter & Schmidt, 2004; Rosenthal, 1994). Thirdly, *r* is readily interpretable in terms of practical importance (Field, 2001; Rosenthal, 1991). In addition to Trickey's method,  $\beta$  coefficients from univariate regression analyses were extracted, if prior correlational analysis was unavailable. Using the methodology and recommendation of Peterson and Brown (2005),  $\beta$  coefficients were converted to *r*.

Positive correlation coefficients reflect higher PTSD symptoms and a negative coefficient reflects lower PTSD symptoms. Higher values of *r* represent a stronger positive association with PTSD symptomology. Table A.1 (Appendix D) provides the effect sizes inputted for individual meta-analyses for each risk factor. Effect sizes were considered as small, medium and large using .1, .3 and .5 respectively (Cohen, 1988).

Arcsine of Square Root Proportion random-effects model was used for the prevalence meta-analysis. This model was used because of the expected heterogeneity of studies included in the meta-analysis. Variability was found among methodological, statistical and clinical aspects of included studies. Arcsine Transformation also prevents the confidence intervals of prevalence estimates from falling below zero. For each risk factor meta-analysis, a random-effects model was used, for similar reasons of heterogeneity.

Heterogeneity was assessed among meta-analyses by inspecting forest plots as well as Cochran's Q test (Cochran, 1954) and the  $I^2$  statistic (Higgins & Thompson, 2002). The Q test allows for determination of whether heterogeneity within the studies included was significant. The  $I^2$  provides a percentage of variation across studies due to heterogeneity as opposed to chance, and thus allows for an easier interpretation.

#### **Moderator analysis**

Moderator analysis was conducted using random effect models in regards to PTSD assessment type (self-report versus interview). Sub-group analysis was undertaken to identify the prevalence of parental PTSD for each paediatric medical trauma: PICU, NICU (including neonatal surgery), Cancer (including tumours and malignancies), Transplants (including heart, stem-cell and bone marrow), T1D and 'other' diseases/conditions (including epilepsy, sickle-cell, Disorder of Sex Development (DSD), asthma, Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation (EMO), Meningococcal and general hospital admission). Studies of mixed samples were classified as 'Mixed'. Where possible, studies that investigated multiple medical traumas and reported separate prevalence rates were separated for the purposes of sub-group analyses. Due to the high prevalence of parental PTSD among cancer traumas, a meta-regression was undertaken to investigate whether prevalence rates of cancer traumas were significantly higher compared to all other medical traumas. Moderator analysis was undertaken in regards to parental gender. Studies only investigating mothers or fathers or those studies that separated out prevalence rates among parents were included in this analysis.

#### Sensitivity analysis

Sensitivity analysis was undertaken to examine whether results were skewed by studies judged to have high risk of bias. Those studies were removed from the prevalence meta-analysis and any risk factor meta-analyses. The same approach was used by removing those studies that were included in the 'single-incident traumas' meta-analysis. This process was undertaken to account for further biases. Funnel plots were used to assess the potential of publication bias (Higgins & Green, 2011). However, Brewin et al. (2000) highlight that publication bias is less prone to occur in risk factor effects compared to treatment effects. This is due to research on risks reporting both statistically significant and non-significant results.

#### Results

Following the application of filters and the removal of duplicate papers, 13 247 articles were identified. Titles and abstracts were reviewed by the first and third authors (AB and LW), using the above exclusion and inclusion criteria. This process resulted in 285 articles meeting eligibility criteria. Full-text reviews were carried out by AB and LW. Queried studies were discussed between AB and LW and a final decision for inclusion was agreed. When a decision could not be reached, the second author (RMS) made a final decision. Cuijpres (2016) suggests two researchers undertaking a meta-analysis can be valuable as a more thorough search and screen can be undertaken. The first exclusion criteria met was recorded for ineligibility. This resulted in a final set of 54 studies. See Figure 1 for a PRISMA diagram of this process. Articles used within the 'single-incident' traumas meta-analysis (k=29) are underlined on the PRISMA diagram. A number of articles (k=12) were used in both meta-analyses. The following study variables were extracted into a database: author, year of publication, publication country, design, sample sizes (child and parent), setting (health and country) and population. The following participant data was collected for each study: country of trauma, age of child and parent (range, mean and standard deviation), gender distribution of child and parent sample, trauma type and time since trauma. PTSD assessment data was extracted for each study: time of assessment since trauma, follow-up assessments, assessment method (self-report or clinical interview), assessment measure, number of parents meeting cut-off and diagnostic criteria for PTSD. Regarding potential risk factors the following data was extracted: type of risk factor, how it was measured and assessed and statistical data.



Figure 1. PRISMA diagram outlining the searching and exclusion processes.

Total sample size across studies was 6 743 (range from ten to 474). Studies contained 45 prevalence rates of parental PTSD and 52 studies reporting risk factors yielding a total of 359 effect sizes. References for the studies included in the meta-analysis can be found in Appendix G. Table A.1 (Appendix D) provides data of the risk factors extracted from each study.

#### **Characteristics of Studies**

Characteristics (trauma/medical condition, sample size, PTSD measure, time since trauma, parental age and gender, study location, prevalence of parental PTSD and risk of bias quality rating) for the 54 studies included in the meta-analysis can be found in Table 1. Please note studies with sample duplication are labelled within the table.

#### **Risk of Bias Assessment**

The proportion of studies that were rated as low, moderate and high across the 12 questions of the quality tool can be seen in Figure 2. Individual risk of bias scoring for each study can be found in Appendix C. The overall rating of each study can be found in Table 1. The first and third authors (AB and LW) inter-rated 17 (31.48%) studies, which yielded an intra-class correlation of 96.8% (*CI*: 91.6-98.8).



Figure 2. Proportion of studies rated as low, moderate or high risk of bias across each question.

Study	Medical	Sample	PTSD	Months post-	Method of	Parer	ntal age	%	Location	P	TSD	Risk	Risk of
	trauma	Size	Measure	trauma <sup>™</sup> <i>M</i> ± <i>SD</i> or Median(range)	assessment	Range	$M \pm SD$	female		<u>Prev</u> N	<u>valence</u> %	of Bias Score	Bias Category
Balluffi et al. (2004)	PICU	161	PCL-S	4 (2-11)	Self-Report	NR	NR	82	USA	33	20.50	15	Moderate
Binder et al. (2011)	NICU	40	IES-R	~1*	Self-Report	30 - 41	35 ± 3.1	50	USA	12	30	8	High
Bronner et al. (2008)	PICU	247	SRS- PTSD	~3*	Self-Report	NR	NR	56.68	Netherla- nds	31	12.55	20	Low
Bruce et al. (2010)	Brain tumour	52	IES-R	>6 <sup>♣</sup>	Self-Report	31 – 53	42 ± NR	88.5	UK	15	28.85	11	Moderate
Carmassi et al. (2017)	Epilepsy	99	SCID	NR	Interview	NR	42.77 ± 7.01	66.66	Italy	9	9.09	$11^{\neq}$	Moderate
Farley et al. (2007)	Heart Transplant	52	PDS	30 (1-216)	Self-Report	NR	NR	88.46	USA	10	19.23	15	Moderate
Forinder & Norberg (2014) <sup>\$</sup>	Stem Cell Transplant	284/ 260	PCL-C	Multiple groups <sup>□</sup>	Self-Report	NR/ 25-68	NR/ 43.6 ± 7.5	56.34/5 6.15	Sweden	41	14.44	$12^{*}$	Moderate
Franck et al. (2015)	General admission	107	IES-R	3*	Self-report	NR	NR	85	UK	23	21.50	18	Low
Fuemmeler et al. (2001)	Brain Tumour	28	PDS	80±NR 61 (11-231)	Self-Report	31 - 57	41.5 ± 6.6	64.3	USA	12	42.86	10	Moderate

Table 1. Included studies, sample characteristics, methods of assessment, quality ratings and prevalence of PTSD included in the meta-analysis.

Study	Medical	Sample	PTSD	Months post-	Method of	Parer	ital age	% famala	Location	PT	SD	Risk	Risk of
	trauma	Size	Measure	M±SD or Median(range)	assessment	Range	$M \pm SD$	Temate		<u>Pieva</u> N	<u>%</u>	Bias Score	Category
Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Cancer/ T1D	47/31	PDS	6.14±3.36 / 4.84±3.55 years <sup>§</sup>	Self-Report	NR	$40.67 \pm 5.91/$ $41.90 \pm 6.88$	80.1/ 74.18	USA	15/3	31.91/ 9.68	10	Moderate
Gizli Çoban et al. (2017)	Stem Cell Transplant	35	PCL-C	1.37±0.68 years	Self-Report	NR	$\begin{array}{r} 37.09 \pm \\ 4.34 \end{array}$	100	Turkey	23	65.71	16	Moderate
Greening et al. (2017)	Cancer & T1D	91	PCL-C	12*	Self-Report	NR	$\begin{array}{r} 36.48 \pm \\ 8.47 \end{array}$	100	USA	$NR^{\mathcal{K}}$	NR	19	Low
Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006) <sup>\$</sup>	Chronic illness <sup>∳</sup>	105	HTQ	64±56.5 NR (4-216)	Self-Report	21 - 52	35.7 ± 6.4	63	Iceland	14	13.33	9.5*	Moderate
Hardy et al. (2008)	Cancer	28	IES	1.0±1.47 years	Self-Report	NR	39.6 ± 5.49	89.3	USA	20	71.43	10	Moderate
Hofmann et al. (2007)	Sickle- Cell Disease	10	SCID	1*	Interview	NR	NR	90.9	France	4	40	6	High
Iranmanesh et al. (2015)	Cancer	200	IES-R Persian version	2.09±1.61 years	Self-Report	NR	34.12± 7.42 37.07± 7.24	50	Iran	151	75.5	14	Moderate
Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Cancer	60	CAPS	6 (1-28)	Interview	NR	36.45± 7.15	100	Turkey	13	21.68	15	Moderate
Kean et al. (2006)	Asthma	108	IES-R	NR	Self-Report	NR	NR	89	USA	22	20.37	8	High

Study	Medical	Sample	PTSD Measure	Months post-	Method of	Parei	ntal age	% female	Location	P7 Prev	TSD alence	Risk	Risk of Bias
	trauma	Size	Wiedsure	M±SD or Median(range)	assessment	Range	$M \pm SD$	Temate		$\frac{110V}{N}$	<u>%</u>	Bias Score	Category
Kubota et al. (2016)	Neonatal Surgery	68	IES-R	NR	Self-Report	NR	NR	100	Japan	14	20.59	13	Moderate
Landolt et al. (1998)	Cancer/ surgery°	29	PSS German version	1.5-2 <sup>*</sup>	Self-Report	NR	NR	NR	Switzerla -nd	15	51.72	15	Moderate
Landolt et al. (2002)	T1D	73	PDS German version	1.5 <b>*</b>	Self-Report	NR	NR	50.68	Switzerla -nd	17	23.29	17	Low
Landolt et al. (2003)	Cancer & $T1D^{\circ}$	355	PDS German version	~1.5*	Self-Report	NR	NR	50.7	Switzerla -nd	71	20	16	Moderate
Landolt et al. (2005)	T1D	97	PDS German version	1.5 <sup>*</sup>	Self-Report	NR	NR	50.52	Switzerla -nd	18	18.56	19	Low
Landolt et al. (2012)	Cancer and $T1D^{\circ}$	460	PDS German version	1.5-2*	Self-Report	NR	NR	51.95	Switzerla -nd	111	24.13	17	Low
Lefkowitz (2010)	NICU	85	PCL	1 (minimum) <sup>♣</sup>	Self-Report	NR	29 <b>¯</b> 33▲	70.59	USA	11	12.94	16	Moderate
Lewis et al. (2014)	EMO	52	IES-R	NR (19-134)	Self-Report	NR	39.65± 6.79	64	UK	11	21.15	14	Moderate
Magal-Vardi et al. (2004)	Cancer	36	DTS	~1*	Self-Report	NR	NR	55.56	Israel	$NR^{\mathcal{K}}$	NR	8	High
Masa'deh &	Cancer	416	PCL-C Arabic	23.63±14.88	Self-Report	19-56	27.07±	49.76	Jordan	$NR^{\mathcal{K}}$	NR	14	Moderate

Study	Medical	Sample	PTSD	Months post-	Method of	Parei	ntal age	%	Location	P	[SD	Risk	Risk of
	trauma	Size	Measure	trauma M±SD or Median(range)	assessment	Range	$M \pm SD$	remale		<u>Prev</u> N	<u>alence</u> %	Bias Score	Category
Jarrah (2017)			version				6.8						
McCarthy et al. (2012)	Cancer	145	PCL-C	7.75±NR NR (5.8-12.1)	Self-Report	NR	NR	64.83	Australia	28	19.31	16	Moderate
Naderi et al. (2012)	Cancer	256	Standard question- aire	1 (minimum)*	Self-Report	29-75	32.6± 14.7▲ 27.2± 14.1	50	Iran	145	56.64	7	High
Nakajima- Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Cancer	34	IES-R Japanese version	4.3±2.6 years	Self-Report	NR	37.9± 6.4	97.1	Japan	8	23.53	10	Moderate
Norberg & Boman (2008)	Cancer	474	IES-R	29±NR NR (0.25-174	Self-Report	21-64	41±NR	56.12	Sweden	$NR^{\mathcal{K}}$	NR	11	Moderate
Norberg et al. (2005)	Cancer	413	IES-R	2 groups	Self-Report	NR	NR	56	Sweden	80	19.37	10	Moderate
Okado et al. (2016)	Cancer	255	IES-R	45.41±51.51 NR (1-203)	Self-Report	NR	NR	83.1	USA	$NR^{\mathcal{K}}$	NR	14	Moderate
Pasterski et al. (2014)	DSD	47	IES-R	5±4.23 years▲ 7.1±4.81 years	Self-Report	NR	NR	65.9	UK	13	27.66	10	Moderate
Pelcovitz et al. (1996)	Cancer	24	SCID	39.36±NR NR (0-132)	Interview	NR	44 (median)	100	USA	6	25	17	Low

Study	Medical	Sample	PTSD Measure	Months post-	Method of	Parental age		% female	Location	PTSD Prevalence		Risk	Risk of Bias
	uauma	5120	wiedsure	$M \pm SD$ or Median(range)	assessment	Range	$M \pm SD$	Temate		N	<u>%</u>	Bias Score	Category
Phipps et al. (2005)	Cancer	121	IES-R	3 groups <sup>§</sup>	Self-Report	NR	NR	81.8	USA	$NR^{\mathcal{K}}$	NR	10	Moderate
Pierce et al. (2017)	Cancer	67	PCL-C-6	158.3±94.6 NR (13-352) days	Self-Report	NR	NR	74.6	USA	31	42.27	17	Low
Poder et al. $(2008)^{\$}$	Cancer	243/241	PCL	61±4.2 days	Self-Report	22-59	36.7± 6.3 39.1± 6.9▲	50.2	Sweden	61	25.10	17*	Low
Rees et al. (2004)	PICU	$33/60^{\Box}$	IES	NR (6-12)*	Self-Report	NR	NR	NR	UK	9	27.27	16	Moderate
Ribi et al. (2007)	T1D, cancer & Epilepsy°	71/139*	PDS	4-6*	Self-Report	NR	NR	0	Switzerla -nd	18	25.35	13	Moderate
Rodriguez-Rey & Alsonso-Tapia (2017)	PICU	143	DTS	6 (minimum) *	Self-Report	NR	38.24± 6.31	63.9	Spain	33	23.11	13	Moderate
Santacroce (2002)	Cancer	15	RI	5.1±1.0 weeks	Self-Report	NR	37.9±6. 2	80	USA	10	66.67	17	Low
Shears et al. (2005)	Meningoc- occal disease	105	IES	4.1±1.07	Self-Report	NR	NR	56.2	UK	28	26.67	13	Moderate
Shi et al. (2017)	Cancer	279	PCL Chinese	1-≥25	Self-Report	NR	34.16± 5.28	68.8	China	92	32.97	18	Low

Study	Medical	Sample Size	PTSD Measure	Months post-	Method of	Parental age		% female	Location P		TSD valence	Risk	Risk of Bias
	trauma	Size	Wiedsure	$M \pm SD$ or Median(range)	assessment	Range	$M \pm SD$	Termale		N	<u>%</u>	Bias Score	Category
			version				36.56± 7.0 <sup>▲</sup>						
Stoppelbein & Greening (2007)	Cancer/ T1D	110	SCID	3.74±2.69 years	Interview	NR	37.8± 8.24	100	USA	8	7.27	17	Low
Stuber et al. (1996)	Cancer	105	RI	6.7±2.8 years	Self-Report	NR	NR	50	USA	50	47.62	12	Moderate
Tackett et al. (2016)	Cancer	105	IES-R	2.6±1.6	Self-Report	NR	36.9± 8.7	91.4	USA	51	48.57	14	Moderate
Taskiran et al. (2016)	Bone Marrow Transplant	27	CAPS	435.8±397.7 days	Interview	NR	36.11± 6.34	100	Turkey	8	29.63	16	Moderate
Tremolada et al. (2013)	Cancer	83	PCL	2*	Self-Report	NR	37.3± 6.07	100	Italy	48	57.83	17	Low
Vernon et al. (2017)	Cancer	37	PCL	7.57±5.65	Self-Report	NR	33.82± 4.94	60	Australia	17	45.95	12	Moderate

NR = Not Reported. PICU = Paediatric Intensive Care Unit. NICU = Neonatal Intensive Care Unit. IES-R = Impact of Events Scale-Revised. PCL-S = Post-traumatic Stress Disorder Checklist Specific. SRS-PTSD = Self-Rating Scale for Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. SCID = Structured Clinical Interview for DSM. PDS = Post-Traumatic Diagnostic Scale. PCL-C = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder Checklist – Civilian Version. T1D = Type 1 Diabetes. HTQ = The Harvard Trauma Questionnaire. CAPS = Clinician-Administered PTSD Scale. PSS = PTSD Symptom Scale. EMO= Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation. DTS=Davidson Trauma Scale. PCL=PTSD Checklist. RI = Reaction Index. PTSD-SC=PTSD symptom Checklist. DSD=Disorder of Sexual Development.

<sup>\$</sup>Sample reported in 2 studies. \*Aggregated quality score, due to merged papers. <sup> $\neq$ </sup>Pro-rata scores due to risk factor quality question not applicable. <sup> $\blacksquare$ </sup>Only mothers/girls. <sup> $\bigstar$ </sup>Only fathers/boys. <sup>§</sup>Time off therapy. <sup>%</sup>No prevalence reported in this study. <sup>§</sup>Including life-threatening illnesses (cancer, cranial disease), serious diseases (T1D/epilepsy) and less-serious chronic diseases (Tourette and Brachial Plexus). <sup> $\bigstar$ </sup>Unless otherwise stated. <sup> $\bigstar$ </sup>Based on time-point or exclusion/inclusion criteria. <sup> $\circ$ </sup>Sample also includes one or more of the following:
Study	Medical	Sample	PTSD	Months post-	Method of	Parental age	%	Location	PT	SD	Risk	Risk of
	trauma	Size	Measure	trauma⁴	assessment		female		Preva	alence	of	Bias
				M±SD or		Range $M \pm SD$			Ν	%	Bias	Category
				Median(range)							Score	
1, 66, 1	1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			• 4 4 1	1 1 6 0 0 .	1 1 1 0 1	1		DICILI		C 11

road traffic accidents, unintentional injury and burns. Three participation groups in the study. Sample of 33 were included for the prevalence as were PICU participants, a full sample of 60 was used for risk factors as this sample was for parents of children in both PICU and general paediatric wards for similar medical conditions. Sample of 71 was used for prevalence analysis consisting of fathers of chronic illness, sample of 139 was used for risk factor analysis and includes parents of unintentional injury children. Group1: 66.2±41.2 (12-197 range); group 2: 97.9±45.4 (15-198 range); group 3: 68.3±45.3 (11-198 range); group 4: 54.1±35.1 (13-138 range). Group 1: 10±15, NR (1-74); Group 2:32±18, NR (1-72). Group1: 0.33±0.09 years; Group2: 1.96±0.31 years. Group3: 11.4±3.5 years.

#### **PTSD Prevalence**

A total of 45 studies reported prevalence rates, which resulted in a pooled prevalence of parental PTSD following paediatric medical trauma of 30.3% (95% *CI* 25.3 – 35.5%), however this was significantly heterogeneous (Q(44)=684.250, p<.001,  $I^2 = 93.57\%$ ; see Figure 3). Table 2 provides additional statistical information on the overall prevalence.

## Moderator analysis of prevalence

Sub-group analysis can be found in Table 2. Firstly, the method of PTSD assessment was investigated. Although self-report questionnaire assessments yielded higher prevalence rates, this did not reach significance, ( $\beta$ =-0.15 (95% *CI* -0.31-0.02), p=0.077).

Secondly, prevalence for each chronic condition category was calculated using subgroup analyses. When inspecting the forest plot (Figure 4), paediatric cancer appeared to have the highest rate of parental PTSD compared to other conditions. Therefore cancer was compared against all other traumas pooled into one category. Meta-regression analysis found that prevalence estimates of parental PTSD following paediatric cancer were significantly higher compared to other conditions ( $\beta$ =0.20 (95% *CI* 0.11-0.30), *p*<0.001).

Thirdly, the prevalence rates among mothers and fathers were compared on permitted studies. Meta-regression analysis identified that mothers had higher prevalence rates than fathers, although this difference was not statistically significant, ( $\beta$ =-0.10 (95% *CI*-0.23-0.04), *p*=0.152).

#### Parents and PTSD: Responses and Knowledge



*Figure 3. Forest plot for overall prevalence and prevalence by assessment type (self-report questionnaire vs interview).* 

								2					
Variable		k	Prevalence	( 	<u>95% CI</u>	SE	p	$\tau^2$	Z.	Q	df	р	$\mathbf{I}^{2}$
				LL	UL								
TOTAL		45	30.3	25.3	35.5	0.03	< 0.001	0.032		684.250	44	< 0.001	93.57%
Assessment type	Interview	6	18.1	10.0	28.0	0.06	< 0.001		7.31	19.601	5	0.001	74.49%
	Self-report	39	31.9	26.6	37.5	0.03	< 0.001		20.13	622.506	38	< 0.001	93.9%
Chronic condition	Cancer	19	40.7	31.6	50.0	0.05	< 0.001		14.36	335.349	18	< 0.001	94.63%
	Type 1 Diabetes	3	18.2	11.9	25.5	0.05	< 0.001		9.76	3.053	2	0.217	34.49%
	PICU	4	19.4	13.4	26.2	0.04	< 0.001		11.04	10.251	3	0.017	70.73%
	NICU	3	19.5	11.4	29.1	0.06	< 0.001		7.96	4.954	2	0.084	59.63%
	Transplants	4	30.4	11.9	53.0	0.12	< 0.001		4.95	40.022	3	< 0.001	92.5%
	Other	7	21.2	15.5	27.5	0.04	< 0.001		12.71	16.065	6	0.013	62.65%
	Mixed	6	20.8	14.0	28.7	0.05	< 0.001		10.23	38.271	5	< 0.001	86.94%
	All conditions (excluding cancer)	27	21.1	17.9	24.5	0.02	<0.001		23.23	114.819	26	< 0.001	77.36%
Gender	Mothers	22	29.0	21.3	37.3	0.05	< 0.001		12.57	293.883	21	< 0.001	92.85%
	Fathers	16	20.8	13.1	29.7	0.05	< 0.001		9.00	169.321	15	< 0.001	91.14%

# Table 2. Meta-analysis outcomes for prevalence, including sub-group analysis.

PICU = Paediatric Intensive Care Unit. NICU = Neonatal Intensive Care Unit.

# Sensitivity analysis of prevalence meta-analysis

Sensitivity analysis was conducted to remove those studies rated as having high risk of bias. Meta-regression analysis identified that, although the higher risk of bias studies reported higher prevalence rates, this was not a statistically significant difference, ( $\beta$ =0.07 (95% *CI* -0.13-0.27), *p*=0.495).

Secondly, studies included in both the present meta-analysis and the 'singleincident' traumas (i.e. mixed sample studies) were removed and the meta-analysis repeated. Meta-regression analysis compared both prevalence rates which identified that prevalence rates were higher in those articles that were of a medical trauma featured solely in the present study, although this difference was not statistically significant, ( $\beta$ =0.11 (95% *CI* -0.01-0.23), *p*=0.065).

#### **Publication Bias**

Publication bias was investigated through a funnel plot of the prevalence data (Appendix Q). It is difficult to assess for publication bias with regards to prevalence as rates do not go below zero. Larger prevalence rates were typically found in smaller studies. These studies may be at higher risk of bias and could be less reliable to interpret.

#### Parents and PTSD: Responses and Knowledge



*Figure 4. Prevalence estimates separated by sub-group analysis based on chronic condition type.* 

#### **Risk factor estimates**

Thirty-three risk factors were reported in two or more studies. Of the 54 studies, 52 reported at least one risk factor. The main findings for each individual risk factor metaanalysis can be found in Table 3. This table provides information on the number of studies (k), pooled sample size (N), estimate of overall effect size (r), 95% confidence intervals, significance test of weighted effect size estimate (z) and amount of heterogeneity (Q). 'Recovery' was defined as how well the child recovered from their medical trauma (and included factors such as functionality and quality of life). Of risk factor estimates, ten were considered small effects (length of hospital stay, treatment/condition length, relapse/readmission, medical complications, recovery, child PTSD, gender (mother), post-traumatic growth, perceived social support and previous trauma/adverse life events); three medium effects (child behavioural difficulties, use of *negative* coping strategies and parental uncertainty around the child illness) and five large effects (ASD, depressive symptoms, anxiety symptoms, general psychological distress, stress and partner having PTSD/PTSD symptoms).

Risk factors that were only reported in one study, and therefore could not be included in a meta-analysis are reported in Table A.2 (Appendix P).

# Sensitivity analysis of risk factor estimates

Sensitivity analysis was conducted by removing those risk factor estimates from papers rated as having high risk of bias. This analysis identified that the illness severity risk factor was no longer statistically significant. In addition, the child depression risk factor was no longer computed because only one effect estimate remained. An adapted table of the risk factor estimates can be seen in Chapter 6 (Table 1). The same was conducted by removing risk factor estimates from studies featuring in the 'single-incident' traumas meta-analysis. This process identified three main changes. Firstly, illness severity was no longer statistically significant. Secondly, poor family functioning increased to a medium effect size (.30) and was significant (*p*<.001). Finally, the following risk factors were unable to be entered into a meta-analysis as either all effect sizes were no longer included or only one effect size remained: 'acute stress disorder', 'medical complications', 'recovery', 'family psychiatric history', 'use of *positive* coping strategies', 'post-traumatic growth', 'partner having PTSD' and 'prior hospitalisation'. An adapted table of risk factors for this sensitivity analysis can be found in Chapter 6 (Table 2).

# 45

Table 3. Individual meta-	-analyses of individual	risk factors for	parental PTSD

				95% <i>CI</i> 's							
Risk Factor	k	N	r	LL	UL	Z	р	Q	df	р	$I^2$
Condition/Trauma Factors											
Illness Severity	12	1276	.09	0.01	0.17	2.10	0.0359	19.94	11	0.0462	44.8%
Length of hospital stay	15	1568	.19	0.10	0.28	3.96	0.0001	44.57	14	0.0001	68.6%
Treatment/condition length	7	1340	.10	0.02	0.17	2.42	0.0156	10.74	6	0.0967	44.1%
Time since diagnosis/treatment	13	1292	11	-0.32	0.11	-1.01	0.3135	157.10	12	< 0.0001	92.4%
Prior hospital admissions	2	268	.09	-0.10	0.27	0.92	0.3585	2.42	1	0.1197	58.7%
Readmission/relapse	5	1012	.14	0.01	0.26	2.14	0.0327	14.38	4	0.0062	72.2%
Medical complications	3	321	.13	0.02	0.24	2.34	0.0195	0.08	2	0.9609	0.0%
Recovery	5	736	.29	0.22	0.35	7.98	< 0.0001	2.48	4	0.6476	0.0%
Child Factors											
Child age	18	2066	.02	-0.03	0.07	0.72	0.4727	21.12	17	0.2209	19.5%
Gender (boy/male)	14	2135	.01	-0.04	0.07	0.51	0.6121	18.68	13	0.1335	30.4%
PTSD/PTSS (self-report)	9	1074	.26	0.13	0.38	3.92	< 0.0001	30.13	8	0.0002	73.4%
Depressive symptoms	2	265	.07	-0.05	0.19	1.10	0.2723	0.03	1	0.8548	0%
Behavioural difficulties	4	217	.33	0.10	0.53	2.76	0.0057	7.47	3	0.0583	59.9%
Parent Factors											
Acute Stress Disorder	3	391	.66	0.59	0.71	14.17	0.0001	2.31	2	0.3148	13.5%
General (psychological) distress	11	1046	.50	0.38	0.61	7.05	< 0.0001	54.75	10	< 0.0001	81.7%
Parental depressive symptoms	12	1926	.61	0.49	0.70	8.35	0.0001	127.82	11	0.0001	91.4%
Parent age	11	1090	18	-0.42	0.08	-1.35	0.1774	155.13	10	< 0.0001	93.6%

	Gender (Mother)	17	3000	.22	0.13	0.31	4.70	< 0.0001	97.44	16	< 0.0001	83.6%
	Post-traumatic growth	2	427	.18	-0.01	0.35	1.95	0.0508	3.26	1	0.0710	69.3%
	Use of <i>positive</i> coping strategies	3	298	.12	-0.33	0.53	0.52	0.6061	30.63	2	< 0.0001	93.5%
	Use of <i>negative</i> coping strategies	6	503	.35	0.18	0.51	3.79	0.0002	21.20	5	0.0007	76.4%
	Parent anxious symptoms	11	1577	.57	0.46	0.66	8.39	< 0.0001	72.20	10	< 0.0001	86.2%
	Parental uncertainty about child trauma	5	346	.32	0.21	0.41	5.90	< 0.0001	0.48	4	0.9752	0%
	Socio-Economic Status	18	2162	.02	-0.05	0.09	0.61	0.5445	36.21	17	0.0043	53.0%
	Stress	7	772	.51	0.33	0.65	5.04	< 0.0001	49.91	6	< 0.0001	88.0%
	Partner PTSD	2	352	.54	0.28	0.73	3.67	0.0002	7.97	1	0.0048	87.4%
	Emotional states	4	302	.27	-0.05	0.54	1.66	0.0967	20.14	3	0.0002	85.1%
Family	Factors											
	Perceived social support	7	470	16	-0.27	-0.04	-2.62	0.0087	9.11	6	0.1675	34.1%
	Ethnicity (non-white)	5	472	.09	-0.06	0.24	1.23	0.2176	9.61	4	0.0476	58.4%
	Poor family functioning	5	629	.16	-0.02	0.33	1.73	0.0836	17.98	4	0.0012	77.8%
	Financial burden	5	367	.20	-0.08	0.45	1.43	0.1534	27.35	4	< 0.0001	85.4%
	Previous trauma / life events	8	927	.17	0.07	0.27	3.34	0.0008	13.85	7	0.0538	49.5%
	History of psychiatric treatment/diagnosis	2	145	.02	-0.70	0.71	0.03	0.9723	26.92	1	< 0.0001	96.3%

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. PTSS = Post-Traumatic Stress Symptoms.

#### Discussion

This meta-analysis investigated the prevalence of parents developing PTSD following their child's medical trauma. The overall prevalence rate was found to be 30.3%, across a total sample size of 6 743. However, there was significant heterogeneity across these studies ( $I^2$ =93.57%). This heterogeneous sample is not surprising, given the various clinical and methodological differences between included studies (Higgins, 2008).

Indeed, prevalence between different conditions varied considerably. For example T1D was found to have a prevalence of 18.2% (with relatively low heterogeneity,  $I^2$ =34.49%), albeit based on three studies, while cancer had a high prevalence of 40.7% (with high heterogeneity,  $I^2$ =94.63%), based on 19 studies. It was found that cancer diagnoses resulted in significantly more parental PTSD compared to all other medical traumas included in this meta-analysis.

Another methodological difference likely to cause high heterogeneity was the way PTSD was assessed. The majority of studies used self-report questionnaires to assess for PTSD, yielding a prevalence of 31.9%. Out of the 45 studies reporting PTSD prevalence, only six used a structured clinical interview. This yielded a prevalence rate of 18.1% in parents. Although self-report assessments appear to lead to higher prevalence rates, this difference was not found to be statistically significant.

Prevalence was also compared between mothers and fathers. Research has demonstrated that females are more likely to develop PTSD following exposure to trauma compared to males (McDonald et al., 2014; Kilpatrick et al., 2003). However, much of this research focuses on interpersonal trauma and abuse (including sexual abuse; Galovski, Blain, Chappuis & Fletcher, 2014) and therefore caution should be taken when interpreting such gender difference. Also much of the veteran PTSD literature focuses on males (Koven, 2018), with a lack of research into female veterans (Creech & Misca, 2017). Although the current meta-analysis found that mothers tended to have almost 50% higher prevalence rates following a child's medical trauma, this difference was not statistically significant.

The prevalence findings of the current research are consistent with a systemic model of medical trauma (PMTS; Kazak et al., 2006). This model postulates that, although the child may receive a diagnosis or undergo a medical surgical procedure, the child sits within a family system. The fairly high prevalence rates from the current meta-analysis suggest that the system around the 'child patient' also respond to medical trauma. One of the assumptions of the PMTS model is that there are commonalities across traumatic medical events which cut across illness groups (Kazak et al., 2006). Within the current meta-analysis, paediatric cancer was found to yield significantly higher PTSD rates in parents than other medical traumas. Inspection of the trauma related risk factors can help understand why this may occur. For example, although only small in effect but still significant, length of hospital stay, condition length, relapse and medical complications were found to be important. These risk factors may indicate why cancer leads to higher PTSD rates. A medium effect was parental uncertainty of the child illness. There may be considerable amounts of uncertainty around cancer diagnoses compared to other medical traumas which could explain why this led to higher rates of parental PTSD. Uncertainty is discussed in more detail below.

Thirty-three risk factors were identified across 52 studies. Many of the risk factors were demographic and personal characteristics. Previous meta-analyses into adults have found that such demographic factors typically have small effects on PTSD. Similar findings were found in the current meta-analysis, although many factors were not statistically significant. Parent gender (mother) was found to be a significant risk factor,

however this was a small effect. It is important to note that prevalence was measured using a diagnostic binary outcome (yes/no) compared to risk factors based on a continuous scale of PTSS. This is a possible reason as to why the risk factor of parent gender was significant, but prevalence rate under meta-regression was not statistically significantly.

The PMTS model proposes three phases of medical trauma (see Appendix F). Preexisting factors within the family (including parents) are important in the development of traumatic stress responses. Certain risk factors assessed within the current meta-analysis would be considered within the first two phases. For example research has demonstrated that parental distress and prior psychopathology are predictive of later PTSD symptoms (Best, Streisand, Catania & Kazak, 2001; Daviss et al., 2000; Kazak & Barakat, 1997; Manne et al., 2004). As seen with the current findings, many risk factors were found to be significant and large in effect: general psychological distress (.50), depressive symptoms (.61), anxious symptoms (.57) and stress (.51). It is worth noting that the way these risk factors were measured varied among studies and this should be taken into account. Studies typically measured post-trauma mental health, providing a cross-sectional comorbid picture of parental psychological reactions to trauma. It has been argued that PTSD can resemble a more general psychopathological reaction to trauma (Spitzer, First & Wakefield, 2007), which could help understand high correlations between PTSD and other psychological difficulties.

Parental uncertainty was found to be a significant risk factor with a medium effect. This is often a subjective response to trauma with regards to not knowing prognosis and treatment interventions. Emotional responses to trauma such as fear, horror and helplessness were removed from the DSM-5 criteria (APA, 2013). Subjective emotional reactions within the current meta-analysis were not found to be statistically significant, although they were measured in a small proportion of studies (k=4), and were often measured with tools lacking appropriate reliability and validity psychometric properties. Illness severity was significant but did not reach the small effect cut-off. This is consistent with the cognitive model of PTSD (Ehlers & Clark, 2000), which suggests the subjective appraisals of trauma are significant in the potential development of PTSD. Severity was often measured through an objective tool and therefore the more subjective factors, such as uncertainty, appear to be more important to consider.

Perceived social support was negatively correlated with PTSS; suggesting that the more a parent perceives they have social support the less PTSS they will experience. Interventions can be developed around social support for families and children around the time of a paediatric medical trauma. Although only small in effect, it had relatively low heterogeneity across seven studies.

Acute stress reactions are factors that are found to correlate highly with later PTSS, both in the child and the family (Balluffi et al., 2004; Connolly, McClowry, Hayman, Mahony & Artman, 2004; Kassam-Adams, Garcia-Espana, Fein & Winston, 2005). Within the current study, risk factor of parent ASD was a large effect, however this was only assessed across two studies. The acute stress response, either at the time of the traumatic event or within 4 weeks following, clearly has a link to later PTSD. Meiser-Stedman et al. (2017a) found that parental acute stress responses predict child PTSD six months post-trauma and therefore are important factors to investigate for both longer-term child and parental PTSD. No studies included within the meta-analysis investigated whether child ASD predicted parental PTSD; child PTSD was found to be a risk factor, with a small effect.

Post-Traumatic Growth (PTG) is a growing area of clinical and academic research (Park & Helgeson, 2006), and would have important implications for the assessment, intervention and risk of PTSD in parents following paediatric medical traumas. Within the current meta-analysis, PTG was *positively* correlated with PTSS. It has been documented that individuals following adverse events go on to experience positive effects, such as feeling stronger and having a positive impact on relationships (Park & Helgeson, 2006). A meta-analytic review of growth following stressful experiences highlighted individuals having less depression and more positive well-being (Helgeson, Reynolds & Tomich, 2006). Therefore those parents who experience traumatic responses to their child's medical trauma may have a period of 'growth' following the incident. Within the current meta-analysis PTG was only assessed over two studies, with a small effect, and therefore future research into the impact of PTG is warranted.

# Limitations

The current meta-analysis has several limitations that should be taken into account. Firstly, very stringent exclusion criteria was applied. This was in order to fully operationalise paediatric medical trauma and PTSD. However excluded studies could impact on the prevalence and risk factors reported. It would be important for future metaanalyses to assess those traumas excluded from the current meta-analysis. However, as seen here, high heterogeneity was found across prevalence and risk factors estimates, and therefore by including more trauma types, this heterogeneity would likely increase.

Secondly, as already mentioned, the meta-analysis had a significantly high level of heterogeneity. This is likely due to the difference found across studies, such as when PTSD was measured and the different medical traumas explored. Thirdly, many of the risk factors were based on self-report or parent-report if child related. In addition some risk factors, such as PTG, were only assessed across a small number of studies and would warrant further exploration. Finally, as can be seen from the PRISMA diagram (Figure 1), no 'grey literature' or additional literature was sought as part of the searching strategy, including contacting researchers for additional material.

## **Clinical Implications**

The current meta-analysis suggests there are high rates of parental PTSD and potentially even more sub-clinical levels of psychopathology following paediatric medical trauma. There is also evidence to suggest there are high rates of comorbidity with anxiety and depression. Beyond the scope of this meta-analysis, but also identified, was the amount of PTSD found in children following medical traumas. This suggests that clinicians supporting families undergoing paediatric medical traumas should be fully aware of the potential traumatic and/or psychological responses that could follow. This will be difficult as the primary focus of medical teams is the primary diagnosis, such as cancer. With regards to services, screening of family members could prove valuable. An awareness of the risk factors highlighted within the current study would be important for clinicians to consider during this process. Highlighted here is awareness of subjective experiences and not solely focusing on medical variables, which although significant were often small in effect.

#### **Future Research**

Identified here was comorbid psychological functioning. Further meta-analysis on other psychological reactions to child trauma is warranted. Further research should seek to understand those risk factors outlined here that were researched by relatively few studies, such as PTG, child psychological functioning (including acute stress responses and partner PTSD). In addition to go beyond that of the parental responses and understand trauma reactions from the wider systems including siblings.

#### Conclusion

The current meta-analysis identified a high prevalence of parental PTSD following paediatric medical traumas. This is significant as untreated PTSD can have serious complications for the individual and their system but also impact the wider society in the context of limited health resources. Certain risk factors were identified that can place parents at increased risk of developing PTSD. These risk factors are key indicators that can be used by clinical teams treating medical traumas, to highlight those families more likely to develop PTSD following the trauma.

#### Declarations of interest: None.

**Funding**: This work was supported by funding from Cambridgeshire and Peterborough NHS Foundation Trust for completion of the Doctoral Programme in Clinical Psychology at the University of East Anglia.

#### References

- American Psychiatric Association (APA). (1980). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Washington, DC: author.
- APA. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). Washington, DC: author.

Balluffi, A., Kassam-Adams, N., Kazak, A., Tucker, M., Dominguez, T., & Helfaer, M. (2004). Traumatic stress in parents of children admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine : A Journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies*, 5(6), 547–553. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.PCC.0000137354.19807.44.

Best, M., Streisand, R., Catania, L., & Kazak, A. E. (2001). Parental distress during pediatric leukemia and Posttraumatic Stress Symptoms (PTSS) after treatment ends.

Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 26(5), 299–307. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/26.5.299.

- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P. T., & Rothstein, H. R. (2009). Introduction to Meta-Analysis. Chichester, West Sussex, UK: Wiley.
- Brewin, C. R., Andrews, B., Valentine, J. D., Bromet, E., Dekel, R., Green, B., ... Schultz,
  L. (2000). Meta-Analysis of Risk Factors for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in
  Trauma-Exposed Adults. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 68(5), 748–
  766. https://doi.org/10.10371/0022-006X.68.5.748.
- Bruce, M., Gumley, D., Isham, L., Fearon, P., & Phipps, K. (2011). Post-traumatic stress symptoms in childhood brain tumour survivors and their parents. *Child: Care, Health* and Development, 37(2), 244–251. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2010.01164.x.
- Cochran, W. (1954). The Combination of Estimates from Different Experiments. *Biometrics*, 10(1), 101-129. doi:10.2307/3001666.
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences* (2nd ed.). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Connolly, D., McClowry, S., Hayman, L., Mahony, L. & Artman, M. (2004).
  Posttraumatic stress disorder in children after cardiac surgery. *Journal of Pediatrics*, 144, 480–484.
- Cox, C. M., Kenardy, J. A., & Hendrikz, J. K. (2008). Psychopathology Following Accidental Trauma. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing (JSPN)*, 13(2), 98-110.

- Creech, S. K., & Misca, G. (2017). Parenting with PTSD : A Review of Research on the Influence of PTSD on Parent-Child Functioning in Military and Veteran Families. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01101.
- Cuijpers, P. (2016). *Meta-analyses in mental health research: A practical guide*. Amsterdam, Netherlands, Arije universiteit Amsterdam.
- Davidson, J. (2000). Trauma: the impact of post-traumatic stress disorder. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, *14*(2), S5-12.
- Daviss, W. B., Mooney, D., Racusin, R., Ford, J. D., Fleischer, A. (1998). Predicting Posttraumatic Stress After Hospitalization for Pediatric Injury. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 39(5), 576-583. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-200005000-00011.
- Durlak, J. & Lipsey, M. (1991). A Practitioner's Guide to Meta-Analysis. Journal of Community Psychology, 19(3), 291–332.
- Ehlers, A., & Clark, D. M. (2000). A cognitive model of posttraumatic stress disorder. Behaviour, Research and Therapy, 38(4), 319-345.
- Engels, E. A., Schmid, C. H., Terrin, N., Olkin, I., & Lau, J. (2000). Heterogeneity and statistical significance in meta-analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, 19(13), 1707–1728.
- Farley, L. M., DeMaso, D. R., D'Angelo, E., Kinnamon, C., Bastardi, H., Hill, C. E., ...
  Logan, D. E. (2007). Parenting stress and parental post-traumatic stress disorder in families after pediatric heart transplantation. *The Journal of Heart and Lung Transplantation : The Official Publication of the International Society for Heart Transplantation*, 26(2), 120–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healun.2006.11.013.

- Field, A. P. (2001). Meta-analysis of correlation coefficients: a Monte Carlo comparison of fixed- and random-effects methods. *Psychological Methods*, 6(2), 161–180.
- Fisher, R. (1915). Frequency distribution of the values of the correlation coefficient in samples from an indefinitely large population. *Biometrika*, 6(1), 507-521.
- Galovski, T. E., Blain, L. M., Chappuis, C., & Fletcher, T. (2013). Sex differences in recovery from PTSD in male and female interpersonal assault survivors. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 51(6), 247-55.
- Greening, L., Stoppelbein, L., & Cheek, K. (2017). Racial/ethnic disparities in the risk of posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms among mothers of children diagnosed with cancer and Type-1 diabetes mellitus. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 9(3), 325–333. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000230.
- Hamilton, W., Aydin, B. & Mizumoto, A. (2017). *MAVIS: Meta Analysis via Shiny*. Retrieved from http://kylehamilton.net/shiny/MAVIS/.
- Helgeson, V., Reynolds, K., & Tomich, P. (2006). A meta-analytic review of benefit finding and growth. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 74(5), 797-816.
  DOI: 10.1037/0022-006X.74.5.797.
- Higgins, J. P. T. (2008). Commentary : Heterogeneity in meta-analysis should be expected and appropriately quantified. International Journal of Epidemiology, 37(5), 1158– 1160. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyn204.
- Higgins, J. & Green, S. (2011). Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions: Version 5.1.0. The Cochrane Collaboration. Retrieved from http://handbook.cochrane.org.

- Higgins, J. P. T., & Thompson, S. G. (2002). Quantifying heterogeneity in a meta-analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, 21(11), 1539–1558. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.1186.
- Hiller, R. M., Meiser-Stedman, R., Fearon, P., Lobo, S., Mckinnon, A., Fraser, A., & Halligan, S. L. (2016). Research Review : Changes in the prevalence and symptom severity of child post-traumatic stress disorder in the year following trauma a meta-analytic study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 57(8), 884–898. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12566.
- Hoy, D., Brooks, P., Woolf, A., Blyth, F., March, L., Bain, C., ... Buchbinder, R. (2012).
  Assessing risk of bias in prevalence studies : modification of an existing tool and evidence of interrater agreement. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 65(9), 934–939.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2011.11.014.
- Hunter, J., & Schmidt, F. (2004). Methods of meta-analysis: Correcting error and bias in research findings (2<sup>nd</sup> Ed.). Newbury Park, CA.: Sage.
- Kassam-Adams, N., Garcia-Espana, J. F., Fein, J. A., & Winston, F. K. (2005). Heart rate and posttraumatic stress in injured children. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(3), 335–340. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.62.3.335.
- Kazak, A. E., & Barakat, L. P. (1997). Brief report: parenting stress and quality of life during treatment for childhood leukemia predicts child and parent adjustment after treatment ends. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 22(5), 749–758.
- Kazak, A. E., Kassam-Adams, N., Schneider, S., Zelikovsky, N., Alderfer, M. A., & Rourke, M. (2006). An Integrative Model of Pediatric Medical Traumatic Stress. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *31*(4), 343–355.

- Kilpatrick, D. G., Ruggiero, K. J., Acierno, R., Saunders, B. E., Resnick, H. S., Best, C. L.,
  ... Victims, N. C. (2003). Violence and Risk of PTSD, Major Depression, Substance
  Abuse / Dependence, and Comorbidity : Results from the National Survey of
  Adolescents. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *71*(4), 692–700.
  https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.71.4.692.
- Koven, S. G. (2018). Veteran Treatments : PTSD Interventions. *Healthcare*, 6(3), https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare6030094.
- Lewis, S. J., Arseneault, L., Caspi, A., Fisher, H. L., Matthews, T., Moffitt, T. E., ... Stahl, D. (2019). The epidemiology of trauma and post-traumatic stress disorder in a representative cohort of young people in England and Wales. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 6(3), 247–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30031-8.
- Manne, S., DuHamel, K., Ostroff, J., Parsons, S., Martini, D. R., Williams, S. E., ... Redd,
  W. H. (2004). Anxiety, depressive, and posttraumatic stress disorders among mothers of pediatric survivors of hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Pediatrics*, *113*(6), 1700–1708.
- Mcdonald, M. K., Borntrager, C. F., & Rostad, W. (2014). Measuring Trauma : Considerations for Assessing Complex and Non-PTSD Criterion A Childhood Trauma. *Journal of Trauma and Dissociation*,15(2), 184–203. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299732.2014.867577.
- Meiser-Stedman, R., Boyle, A., Mckinnon, A., Dixon, C., Smith, P., & Dalgleish, T. (2017a). Acute stress disorder and the transition to posttraumatic stress disorder in children and adolescents : Prevalence, course, prognosis, diagnostic suitability, and risk markers. *Depression and Anxiety*, 34(4), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22602.

Meiser-Stedman, R., Smith, P., Yule, W., Glucksman, E., & Dalgleish, T. (2017b).
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Young Children 3 Years Posttrauma: Prevalence and Longitudinal Predictors. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 78(3), 334–339.
https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.15m10002.

Mol, S. S. L., Arntz, A., Metsemakers, J. F. M., Dinant, G.-J., Vilters-van Montfort, P. A.
P., & Knottnerus, J. A. (2005). Symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder after non-traumatic events: evidence from an open population study. *The British Journal of Psychiatry : The Journal of Mental Science*, *186*, 494–499.
https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.186.6.494.

Munn, Z., Moola, S., Riitano, D., & Lisy, K. (2014). The development of a critical appraisal tool for use in systematic reviews addressing questions of prevalence. *International Journal of Health Policy and Management*, *3*(3), 123–128. https://doi.org/10.15171/ijhpm.2014.71.

National Heart Lung and Blood Institute. (2014). *Quality assessment tool for observational, cohort and cross-sectional studies*. Retrieved from https://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/health-pro/guidelines/indevelop/cardiovascularrisk-reduction/tools/cohort.

National Institute of Health and care Excellence. (2012). *Methods for the development of NICE public health guidance*. Retrieved from https://www.nice.org.uk/process/pmg4/chapter/appendix-g-quality-appraisalchecklist-quantitative-studies-reporting-correlations-and.

- Ozer, E. J., Best, S. R., Lipsey, T. L., & Weiss, D. S. (2003). Predictors of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder and Symptoms in Adults : A Meta-Analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *129*(1), 52–73. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.129.1.52.
- Park, C. L., & Helgeson, V. S. (2014). Introduction to the special section : Growth following highly stressful life events Current status and future directions
  Introduction to the Special Section : Growth Following Highly Stressful Life Events
   Current Status and Future Directions. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 74(5), 791-796. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.74.5.791.
- Pasterski, V., Mastroyannopoulou, K., Wright, D., Zucker, K. J., & Hughes, I. A. (2014). Predictors of posttraumatic stress in parents of children diagnosed with a disorder of sex development. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 43(2), 369–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-013-0196-8.
- Peterson, R. A., & Brown, S. P. (2005). On the Use of Beta Coefficients in Meta-Analysis. Journal of Applied Psychology 90(1), 175–181. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.90.1.175.
- Rosenthal, R. (1991). *Meta-analytic procedures for social research* (revised ed.). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Rosenthal, R. (1994). Parametric measures of effect size. In H. Cooper & L. V. Hedges (Eds.), *The Handbook of Research Synthesis*. New York, NY: Sage.
- Rosenthal, R. (1995).Writing meta-analytic reviews. *Psychological Bulletin*, 118, 183–192.

Spitzer, R. L., First, M. B., & Wakefield, J. C. (2007). Saving PTSD from itself in DSM-V, *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 21, 233–241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2006.09.006

- Trickey, D., Siddaway, A. P., Meiser-Stedman, R., Serpell, L., & Field, A. P. (2012). A meta-analysis of risk factors for post-traumatic stress disorder in children and adolescents. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 32, 122-138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2011.12.001.
- Wallace, B.C., Dahabreh, I.J., Trikalinos, T.A., Lau, J., Trow, P and Schmid, C.H. (2012). Closing the gap between methodologists and end-users: R as a computational back- end. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 49(5), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v049.i05.
- Weathers, F. W., & Keane, T. M. (2007). The Criterion A Problem Revisited : Controversies and Challenges in Defining and Measuring Psychological Trauma. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 20(2), 107–121. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.
- Wise, A. & Delahantly, D. (2017). Parental Factors Associated with Child Post-traumatic Stress Following Injury: A Consideration of Intervention Targets. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1412. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01412.
- Young, A. C. De, & Landolt, M. A. (2018). PTSD in Children Below the Age of 6 Years. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 20(11), 97, doi: 10.1007/s11920-018-0966-z.

#### **Chapter 3: Bridging chapter**

## **Summary of Meta-analysis**

The meta-analysis reported in Chapter 2 identified a high prevalence of parental Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) and traumatic responses following paediatric medical traumas. Certain risk factors were also identified that increased the likelihood that PTSD will develop. Sub-group analysis revealed that cancer diagnoses resulted in the highest rates of PTSD in parents. Indirect exposure to trauma (i.e. hearing about a loved one's trauma) and whether diseases such as cancer, have long been debated to whether they qualify as traumatic events (Friedman, Resick, Bryant & Brewin, 2011; Weathers & Keane, 2007). A number of studies included within the meta-analysis identified children developing PTSD following direct exposure to the trauma (which was a risk factor for parents developing PTSD). In addition, the meta-analysis on 'single-incident traumas' (described in the introduction of Chapter 1) found that a relatively high proportion of children develop PTSD following different types of trauma. Therefore medical traumas as well as burns, accidental injuries and road traffic accidents can lead to children developing PTSD.

#### Adults knowledge of PTSD in children

The traumatic events described above are likely to lead to both the child, their parents and often the wider system coming into contact with the healthcare system. However, many other traumatic events may not involve the child entering into the healthcare system. Such traumatic events may include natural disasters (which do not result in injury), abuse (physical and sexual), neglect, interpersonal difficulties, conflict within the school, family discord, injury not requiring treatment, family members suddenly passing away and learning others have been involved in trauma. Therefore if the child is unaware that psychological difficulties can arise from such events and do not know what signs to look for, they are reliant on adults in their social world to detect and act upon them (Logan & King, 2001; Rickwood, Deane & Wilson, 2007). Often these 'gatekeepers' would be the child's parents. However, schools are increasingly depended upon to support children beyond the initial goal of education (Jorm, Kitchener, Sawyer, Scales & Cvetovski, 2010) and an awareness of childhood psychological difficulties are important for teachers to know. Teachers have been regarded as an underutilised resource for tackling mental health among children (Atkins, Hoagwood, Kutash & Seidman, 2010). Indeed schools can be thought of as the ideal place to reach children due to the necessity of their attendance and how much time they spend at school (Rickwood, 2005; Weist, Lever, Bradshaw & Owens, 2014).

Therefore it is important that the adult population who support children through a professional role or as parents are aware that exposure to traumatic events can lead to children and adolescents developing PTSD or PTSD symptomology (subclinical levels). As 'gatekeepers' to children seeking healthcare and treatment (Jensen et al., 2011), it is important to identify how and where parents seek knowledge of mental health. As certain traumatic events may not require medical attention, it is important to understand what adult 'gatekeepers' to child and adolescent health know about trauma events, PTSD symptoms and effective treatments.

#### **Overview of Empirical Paper**

Therefore an empirical research project was designed to identify what parents' and teachers' knowledge of PTSD presentations among children and adolescents would be. The focus of the research sought to identify what parents and teachers would endorse as PTSD traumatic events, PTSD symptoms and effective treatments recommended by national guidelines. Parents and teachers were additionally asked to rate their agreement for PTSD screening tools being used in schools. Often screens are a useful tool to identify those

experiencing traumatic responses. Often large public health initiatives aimed at children are frequently targeted through schools (e.g. the Human Papillomavirus (HPV) vaccine; Brabin et al., 2011). In addition parents were asked questions about sources of PTSD knowledge. The following chapter is the empirical paper written for publication to a peerreviewed journal. **Chapter 4: Empirical Paper** 

# Parents' and teachers' knowledge of PTSD in children and adolescents and attitudes towards screening

Written for publication to Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology

(Author guidelines for manuscript preparation - Appendix E)

Authors:

Mr Aaron Burgess<sup>a\*</sup> and Professor Richard Meiser-Stedman<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Clinical Psychology, Norwich Medical School, University of East Anglia, Norwich Research Park, Norwich, Norfolk, NR4 7TJ, ENGLAND, UNITED KINGDOM

\*Corresponding author: Aaron Burgess, Department of Clinical Psychology, Norwich Medical School, University of East Anglia, Norwich Research Park, Norwich, Norfolk, NR4 7TJ, ENGLAND, UNITED KINGDOM. <u>Aaron.Burgess2@nhs.net</u>, +44 (0)1603 591709

#### Abstract

**Objective**: To identify parents' and teachers' knowledge of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in children and adolescents. Trauma exposure is common in childhood and adolescence and key adults are relied on to facilitate help-seeking behavior. This involves recognizing trauma events, possible symptoms plus an awareness of available help. Screening measures are often used to aid detection of PTSD and attitudes to their use in schools were explored.

**Method**: A total of 439 parents (mean age 45.16, 87.5% female) and 279 teachers (mean age 41.99, 86.4% female) completed an online researcher-developed questionnaire assessing PTSD knowledge across three domains: traumatic events, PTSD symptoms and evidence-based treatments. Participants were recruited from schools and asked to select from lists which they felt were the correct answers to each PTSD knowledge domain.

**Results**: Teachers and parents were accurate in recognizing trauma events and PTSD symptoms. However, their understanding was considered broad, with many events not considered traumatic and symptoms not associated with PTSD diagnostic criteria selected (such as parental divorce and substance abuse, respectively). Trauma-Focussed CBT was recognized as an effective treatment, but EMDR was not. Treatments not recommended according to national guidelines were frequently endorsed. Generally, both teachers and parents were supportive of PTSD screening in schools.

**Conclusion**: Promotion of accurate understanding and recognition of PTSD in children and adolescents from adults perspective is necessary for early detection and intervention. Schools could be targeted to promote understanding among parents and teachers. Agreement with screening is encouraging and further research is warranted to understand barriers and facilitators.

Keywords: children, adolescents, PTSD, parents, teachers, knowledge, screening

#### Introduction

Trauma exposure among children and adolescents is common (Lewis et al., 2019; Taylor & Weems, 2009). Many children naturally recover from trauma exposure (Hiller et al., 2016; Meiser-Stedman et al., 2017), however a relatively high proportion develop Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD; Lewis et al., 2019; Meltzer, Gatward, Goodman & Ford, 2000; Salmon & Bryant, 2002; Orozco, Borges, Benjet, Medlina-Mora & Lopez-Carrillo, 2008).

Early identification of PTSD in children is paramount and early intervention is important for treatment outcomes (Kearns, Ressler, Zatzick & Rothbaum, 2012). Untreated PTSD has significant costs to the child living with the debilitating condition, which can impede their schooling (Giaconia et al., 1995). Co-morbidities of anxiety and depression are common (Lewis et al., 2019; McLaughlin et al., 2013; Spinhoven, Pennix, van Hemert, de Rooij & Elinga, 2014), and has been associated with self-harm and suicide (Lewis et al., 2019). In addition the wider familial (Horesh & Brwon, 2018) and educational (Greenberg et al., 2003) systems can be affected. Furthermore, long-term financial costs to the wider society can occur in the context of a healthcare system with limited resources.

Children and adolescents rely on their parents (the term 'parent' is used to encompass all primary caregivers) to act as gatekeeper's for health related behavior (Stiffman, Pescosolido & Cabassa, 2004; Sayal, 2006). Parents are required to understand potentially traumatic events, have an awareness of trauma responses in children (symptoms) and know where and how to seek help (Mott, Stanley, Street, Grady, & Teng, 2014; Palazzo, Dell'Osso, Altamura, Stein & Baldwin, 2014; Pratt et al., 2005; Watts et al., 2015). Evidence suggests that a lack of mental health knowledge acts as a barrier to helpseeking behavior (Fox, Blank, Rovnyak & Barnett, 2001; Gulliver, Griffiths & Christensen, 2010; Mojtabai, 2009; Rickwood, Deane & Wilson, 2007; Rickwood, Deane, Wilson & Ciarrochi, 2005). Although some research suggests problem detection does not necessitate help-seeking (Shanley, Reid & Evans, 2008), it would be crucial for parents to notice trauma responses in children.

Schools are increasingly relied upon to detect and respond to signs of emotional distress (Jorm, Kitchener, Sawyer, Scales & Cvetkovski, 2010; Rickwood, 2005). With regards to PTSD, it would be important for teachers to know what can lead to PTSD and how to identify symptoms. Indeed, there is an increase in schools seeking to be trauma informed (Sweeney, Clement, Filson & Kennedy, 2016). Whether teachers feel confident to take on this additional role is yet to be fully understood (Frauenholtz, Wiliford & Mendenhall, 2015; Moon, Williford & Mendenhall, 2017). In regards to PTSD, teachers present with mixed views on their confidence in working with traumatized children (Alisic, 2012; Alisic, Bus, Dulack, Pennings & Splinter, 2012). Children are more likely to be in school than mental health settings (Adelman & Taylor, 1998, 2012) and therefore it is important teachers are aware of PTSD.

Evidence suggests young people with mental health problems typically seek help from friends (Rickwood et al., 2005) and within general practice (GPs; Rickwood et al., 2007), although GP detection of mental health problems can be poor (Gulliver et al., 2010; Sayal, 2006). Often mental health professionals, such as a psychologist, are not typically considered when seeking help for mental health difficulties (Offer, Howard, Schonert & Ostrov, 1991). Parents are similar in seeking out information about mental health from informal sources and GPs (Jorm & Wright, 2007).

Knowledge of PTSD among the general population and those with PTSD symptoms has been found to be poor, particularly around treatments (Harik, Matteo, Hermann & Hamblen, 2017). Currently, little is known to what extent parents and teachers understand PTSD presentations in children and adolescents. As outlined above, these adults in the child's life are paramount for the identification of PTSD and promoting helpseeking behaviors. To the authors' knowledge, no previous research has been conducted to seek out what parents and teachers understand about PTSD in children and adolescents, hereafter referred to as 'PTSD knowledge'. Previous research has found that teachers' recognition of depressive symptoms in children can be poor (Taggart & McMullen, 2007), although whether this is a lack of personal knowledge or training within schools is unknown.

#### **Research** questions

We sought to identify what parents and teachers would endorse as traumatic events, what symptoms they thought were associated with PTSD and what effective treatments are offered within the NHS. We also wanted to identify whether certain demographic and participant characteristics would predict PTSD knowledge across each domain. Due to schools being more involved in mental health in children, we also sought to understand whether teachers and parents would agree with PTSD screening being undertaken in schools.

## Methods

#### **Participants**

The lead researcher (AB) contacted schools from three East of England counties using randomized lists generated from the Schools Web Directory (http://schoolswebdirectory.co.uk). A convenience sample of self-identified parents and teaching staff (including both teachers and teaching assistants, hereafter referred to as 'teachers') were recruited from 13 schools. Initially 31 primary schools (for 4-11 year olds), 27 secondary schools (for 11-18 year olds) and seven Special Educational Needs (SEN) or Pupil Referral Units (PRUs) were contacted. Four primary schools (12.9%), five secondary schools (18.52%) and two PRUs (28.57%) took part. Primary school sizes (students on roll) ranged from 33 to 291 (M=158), secondary school sizes ranged from 541 to 1650 (M=1058), and PRU school sizes ranged from 15 to 24 (M=20). In addition, the Health and Safety Working Group of the National Union of Teachers (NUT; *n*=200) were also contacted and agreed to participate. The total number of teachers across all schools and the NUT was 965. The total number of children across all schools was 5 960. Only one parent for each child received information about the study, however both parents were invited to take part. The total number of parents participating was 487, yielding a response rate of 8.2%. However, this could be an over-estimation as the number of two-parent households was unknown. The total number of participating teachers was 310; yielding a response rate of 24.9%. This response rate excludes 69 additional teachers recruited through social media (e.g. Twitter and Facebook). Seven parents and three teachers chose not to complete the study after reading the participant information sheet. A further 38 parents and 28 teachers were excluded from analysis due to missing data (partial responses). Three parents were excluded due to their eldest child being under the age of seven. Therefore the final sample consisted of 439 parents and 279 teachers.

Parents were expected to have one or more school aged children between the ages of seven and 17 who attended one of the participating schools. Children under six were not included within this study due to PTSD presentations in this age group being qualitatively different from older children (Young & Landolt, 2018) and DSM-5 criteria for PTSD of children aged six and under increasing prevalence rates of PTSD (Scheeringa, Myers, Putnam & Zeanah, 2012). Teachers were required to be currently working and have at least five hours of direct contact each week with children aged seven to 17. No other exclusion criteria was applied.

## Measures

To the authors' knowledge there are no standardized measures to assess PTSD knowledge. A recognition task, completed online, was developed to measure PTSD knowledge across three domains: trauma events, symptoms and effective treatments. With permission, this was based on Harik and colleagues' (2017) recognition task to measure adult veterans' knowledge of PTSD. Some changes were applied to reflect PTSD presentations in children. See appendix H for the recognition task. Due to the study aiming to understand PTSD knowledge only and concerns around overburdening participants, general mental health literacy and knowledge scales were avoided.

The online recognition task was part of a wider questionnaire. The questionnaire consisted of two sections. The first section gathered demographic characteristics. This included age, gender, previous/current military background (including a spouse in the military) and current mental health difficulties. Additionally parents were asked the number of children in the family, age of eldest child, marital, employment and residential status. Teachers were asked their length of time teaching, number of hours working directly with children per week, type of school, whether they have taught a child with PTSD and whether they had received PTSD/trauma training.

The second section was the recognition task. See Chapter 5 and 6 for information regarding the pilot and development of the online questionnaire. Participants were asked to select from three lists what they endorsed as traumatic events, PTSD symptoms and evidence-based treatments. Each list included 'actual' items (which the research team felt were the correct answers) and 'distractor' items which were deemed *a priori* incorrect responses.

A PTSD knowledge score was calculated from a combined percentage of correctly selecting the 'actual' items and correctly not selecting the 'distractor' items. Traumatic

events were considered to be an 'actual' item if they satisfied the DSM-5 Criterion A for PTSD (American Psychiatric Association (APA), 2013). Symptoms were considered an 'actual' item if they satisfied Criterion B-E of the DSM-5 criteria for PTSD (APA, 2013). Treatments were considered to be 'actual' items if they were recommended by U.K. national guidance on treating PTSD (National Institute of Health and Care Excellence ;NICE, 2005); the recognition task was developed before the revised 2018 guideline was published). Trauma-Focussed Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (TF-CBT) and Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR) were considered 'actual' items. At the time of the current study, EMDR was not featured in the NICE guidelines for children, however research suggested it can be effective for treating PTSD among children and adolescents. Although other interventions can be helpful for individuals or have anecdotal support for soothing PTSD symptoms, only those treatments recommended by NICE were considered 'actual' items. In addition, participants were asked to rate their attitude to PTSD screening tools being used in schools using a 5-point Likert scale from "Strongly Disagree" (1) to "Strongly Agree" (5). The total online questionnaire included 19 items for parents and 16 items for teachers and took approximately ten minutes to complete. See Appendix I for the full online questionnaire for parents and Appendix J for teachers. The online questionnaire was distributed using Qualtrics, an online questionnaire programme.

## Procedure

Data collection took place from March 2018 to October 2018. An overview of the study and schools potential involvement was distributed to key members of schools (head teachers, deputy heads and SEN coordinators) by e-mail and telephone. The key contact from the school was asked to circulate two study advertisements: one to the parents of the school (typically by email, text or newsletter) and one to the internal staff team of teachers' (usually by email). The research advertisement included a brief explanation of the study,
the opportunity to enter into a raffle prize draw for taking part and an online link to the questionnaire (Appendix K).

Once participants opened the links they were provided with full participant information about the study and their rights (with the option not to take part). Participants were given the email address of the lead investigator if they required additional support or information regarding the online questionnaire. Participants opting to complete the online questionnaire were taken to the first section.

Following completion of the online questionnaire, participants were given the opportunity to enter into a raffle prize draw to win a £20 online retailer gift voucher (four prizes available). This was used to recognize participants' time in completing the questionnaire. Participants were provided with debrief information of what the study was intending to identify, websites to find out more information about PTSD and the correct answers to the recognition task.

#### Ethical considerations

The Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee at the University of East Anglia (UEA) approved the project on 13<sup>th</sup> March 2018, reference number 2017/18-85 (Appendix L). Informed consent was obtained from all participants through an online information sheet and consenting statements presented at the beginning of the questionnaire. Participants were informed that by starting the questionnaire they provided their consent. Additional information regarding ethical considerations can be found in Chapter 5.

#### Data Analyzis

To identify whether parents or teachers scored differently on each PTSD domain, Mann-Whitney U tests were conducted. This was due to the trauma knowledge scores not being normally distributed. Further information regarding power, sampling size and statistical assumptions can be found in Chapter 5.

A series of linear regression models were conducted with each PTSD knowledge domain as the dependent variable and participant demographics and characteristics as independent variables. See below for a description of how variables were transformed into binary categories. Separate linear regressions were conducted for parents and teachers. Variables entered into the parental regression model were: parent age, parent gender, age of eldest child, relationship status, employment status, residential status, current mental health difficulty and military background. Variables entered into the teaching group regression model were: age, gender, teacher status, years working as teacher, hours per week teaching, teaching a child with PTSD, receiving PTSD training, type of school, military background and current mental health difficulty. In total, six linear regression models were conducted.

For regression analyses, demographic variables with multiple categories were transformed into binary variables, and coded 0 and 1. In the parental group, relationship status collapsed married and co-habiting into two-parent families and not-cohabiting and single into one-parent families. Employment status was categorized as working (full or part time) and not-working (full-time education and unemployed). Residential status was categorized into ownership or non-ownership (renting and living with parents). For the teaching group, time since working as a teacher was categorized into 0-10 and 11-plus years. Hours working with children was categorized into 5-20 hours or 21 plus per week. With regards to whether a teacher had worked with a child with PTSD before, those stating 'not sure' were categorized as 'no', those selecting 'prefer not to say' were excluded from regression analyzis. With regards to receiving trauma training, those stating 'not sure' were categorized as 'no'. For all participants, those selecting 'do not wish to say' in regards to

74

psychiatric history were excluded from regression analyzis. Cases excluded on regression models was by list-wise.

Descriptive statistics were used to explore the frequency of parents and teachers agreement with PTSD screens. Spearman Rho correlations were conducted to identify whether attitudes towards screening were associated with PTSD knowledge scores across the three domains. Non-parametric tests were used as the PTSD knowledge scores were not normally distributed.

An  $\alpha$  of .05 was used to determine statistical significance. All analyzes were performed using SPSS statistical package, version 25.0.

#### Results

#### Sample characteristics

Table 1 provides information on participant characteristics which were determined by self-report. The parental group were predominantly mothers (87.5%), with an average age of 45.16 (SD=6.9). The majority were biological parents, with eight (1.8%) parents describing themselves as foster parents/carers. The majority of parents were married (70.4%), employed (81.1%) and owned their own home (79.3%). The average number of children per household was 2.37 (SD=0.96), with the eldest child predominantly being aged between 11 and 20 (81.3%). Within the parental group, 33 (7.5%) participants selfreported having a military background and 103 (23.5%) self-reported having a current mental health difficulty. Military background in this sample appears higher than the national average of current military and veterans.

The teaching group were predominantly female (86.4%), with an average age of 41.99 (SD=11.3). There were 69 (24.7%) teaching assistants within the group. The majority of teachers worked at least 21 hours per week with children (75.3%). Regarding the type of school, 85 were from primary schools (30.5%), 132 from secondary schools

(47.3%), and 44 from PRUs (15.8%); participants reporting 'other' were from independent sector schools, colleges/sixth forms, private or online tutors, mental health settings and those teaching in multiple schools. Of the teaching group, 46 (16.5%) reported having worked with a child with PTSD, 134 (48.0%) had not and 96 (34.4%) were unsure. Only 19 (6.8%) teachers reported having received PTSD/trauma training. Within the teaching group, 26 (9.3%) self-reported having a military background and 69 (24.7%) self-reported having a current mental health difficulty.

#### **PTSD Knowledge**

Parents had a mean accuracy score for trauma events of 79.4% (SD=15.0). On average, parents were correct with 11.1 out of 14 trauma event items (see Table 2). Participants were accurate in selecting the 'actual' trauma events (M=91.9%; SD=14.8) however, were less accurate at not selecting the 'distractor' items (M=66.8%; SD=30.7), i.e. they endorsed items that were not considered traumas. Parents had a mean accuracy score for PTSD symptom recognition of 61.4% (SD=14.2). On average parents were correct with 8.6 out of 14 symptom items (see Table 3). Participants were accurate in selecting 'actual' items (M=90.8%; SD=14.6), however when not selecting the 'distractor' items participants had poorer accuracy (M=39.4%; SD=28.7), frequently selecting 'distractor' items (e.g. drug and alcohol abuse, decreased appetite and scratching self) as PTSD symptoms. Parents had a mean accuracy score for PTSD treatments of 42.4% (SD=17.2). On average, parents were correct with three out of seven treatment items. Correct identification of the two recommended PTSD treatments for children and adolescents varied from 17.5% for EMDR and 81.9% for TF-CBT (see Table 4). The majority of participants endorsed treatments (e.g. medication, counselling or group therapy) which are not currently recommended by NICE guidelines.

# Table 1: Sample characteristics for parents and teachers

Variable	Parents	( <i>n</i> =439)	Variable	Teachers (n=279)			
	<i>n or</i> mean± <i>SD</i>	% or Range		<i>n or</i> mean± <i>SD</i>	% or Range		
Female	384	87.5	Female	241	86.4		
Age	45.16±6.89	25-73	Age	41.99±11.3	21-71		
Military background (yes)	33	7.5	Military background (yes)	26	9.3		
Current mental health difficulty (yes)	103	23.5	Current mental health difficulty (yes)	69	24.7		
No. of children	2.37±0.96	1-5	Teaching Assistant	69	24.7		
			Received PTSD training (yes)	19	6.8		
Age of eldest child			Years worked				
6-10	8	1.8	0-5	73	26.2		
11-15	230	52.4	6-10	55	19.7		
16-20	127	28.9	11-15	65	23.3		
21-25	44	10.0	16-20	41	14.7		
26+	30	6.8	21+	45	16.1		
Relationship status			Hours worked with child/week				
Married	309	70.4	0-10	15	5.4		
Relationship living together	50	11.4	11-20	52	18.6		
Relationship living apart	22	5.0	21.30	138	49.5		
Single	56	12.8	31+	72	25.8		

Emplo	yment Status		Туре	Type of school					
	Full-time	176	40.1	Primary	85	30.5			
	Part-time	180	41.0	Secondary	132	47.3			
	Education	4	0.9	SEN/PRU	44	15.8			
	Unemployed	21	4.8	Other	13	4.7			
	Other	55	12.5						
Reside	ential status		Work	Worked with child with PTSD					
	Homeowner	348	79.3	Yes	46	16.5			
	Renting	87	19.8	No	134	48.0			
	Living w/ parents	2	0.5	Not sure	96	34.4			
	Other	2	0.5	Prefer not to say	3	1.1			

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. SEN = Special Educational Needs. PRU = Pupil Referral Unit.

Teachers had a mean accuracy score for trauma events of 81.4% (SD=13.8). On average teachers were correct with 11.4 out of 14 trauma event items (Table 2). Teachers were more accurate at selecting 'actual' traumatic events (M=93.1%; SD=12.7) compared to 'distractor' items (M=69.8%; SD=28.9). Teachers had a mean accuracy score for PTSD symptom recognition of 62.6% (SD=15.2). On average teachers were correct with 8.8 out of 14 symptom items (Table 3). Teachers were accurate at identifying the symptoms of PTSD (M=92.1%; SD=13.3). However, similar to the parental group, teachers frequently selected 'distractor' symptoms (*M*=40.4%; *SD*=29.9). The teaching group had a mean accuracy score for PTSD treatments of 44.2% (SD=19.6). On average teachers were correct with 3.1 out of seven treatment items (Table 4). Rates of endorsement for treatments from the teaching group were similar to the parental group.

Ta	ıble	2:	Re	ecogn	ition	of	trauma	events	that	could	lead	to	P7	ΓSD	)

Percentage who believed the event could lead to PTSD								
	Parents (n=439)	Teachers (n=279)						
No current knowledge	1.4	1.8						
Sexual abuse (a)	95.9	96.4						
Serious car accident (a)	94.5	96.8						
A terrorist attack (a)	92.3	95.7						
Sudden death of family member (a)	91.6	90.7						
Hearing domestic violence (a)	90.9	90.7						
Physically bullied at school (a)	88.6	82.8						
An earthquake (a)	81.1	86.7						
Parents divorcing or separating (d)	82.5	78.1						
Being lied to by parents (d)	40.3	34.4						
Arguing with a best friend (d)	23.2	14.7						
Watching a scary cartoon (d)	22.3	25.4						
Falling off a swing (d)	21.6	20.1						
Being sent home from school (d)	20.5	18.3						
Losing money (d)	19.8	16.8						

DTCD

a – 'actual' items. d – 'distractor' items. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder.

8	n
0	υ

Percentage who believed item is a PTSD symptom								
	Parents (n=439)	Teachers (n=279)						
No current knowledge	2.3	4.3						
Nightmares (a)	96.1	94.3						
Sleep problems (a)	95.9	92.1						
Angry outbursts (a)	94.1	91.0						
Avoid people/places associated with trauma (a)	89.7	87.8						
Avoiding talking/thinking of trauma (a)	88.4	86.0						
Re-enacting trauma in play (a)	67.7	77.8						
Drug and alcohol abuse (d)	86.1	79.6						
Decreased appetite (d)	77.2	75.6						
Scratching self (d)	72.9	68.1						
Hoarding (d)	55.1	54.1						
Talking constantly about the event (d)	51.7	54.5						
Hearing voices to hurt other people (d)	47.6	45.5						
Constantly washing hands (d)	44.4	38.0						
Hyperactivity for over 3 days (d)	38.5	40.9						

## Table 3: Recognition of PTSD symptoms in children and adolescents

a – 'actual' items. d – 'distractor' items. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder.

## Table 4: Recognition of effective treatment for PTSD in children and adolescents

ercentage who believed item is an effective PTSD treatment								
	Parents (n=439)	Teachers (n=279)						
No current knowledge	16.9	25.1						
TF-CBT (a)	68.1	59.5						
EMDR (a)	14.6	12.2						
Counselling or Psychotherapy (d)	80.0	69.5						
Medication (d)	57.9	47.7						
Group Therapy (d)	48.1	36.6						
Relaxation techniques (d)	40.3	36.6						
Animal-Assisted Therapy (d)	25.5	24.4						

a – 'actual' items. d – 'distractor' items. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder. EMDR = Eye-Movement

Desensitisation and Reprocessing. TF-CBT = trauma focussed cognitive behavioral therapy.

Parents and teachers did not differ on their overall PTSD trauma event knowledge (U=55004.5, p=.106); their PTSD symptom knowledge (U=55174, p=.440); nor their PTSD treatment knowledge (U=35781, p=.204).

#### Predictors of PTSD knowledge

Pearson's correlations were conducted to identify whether participant demographic variables were associated to PTSD knowledge domains (Table 5). For the parental group, the number of children a parent had and whether they were a homeowner negatively correlated with trauma event recognition (homeowners had higher PTSD trauma knowledge). Employment status negatively correlated with symptom recognition, with parents working having more PTSD symptom knowledge. In regards to the teaching group, current mental health difficulty was negatively correlated with effective treatment recognition. All statistically significant effects were "small" (Cohen, 1988).

No significant predictors of PTSD knowledge were identified from the six linear regression models. The results of the regression analyzis can be found in Chapter 6.

### Screening

Results of parents' and teachers' attitudes to PTSD screens can be found in Table 6. Over half of parents (59.9%) and teachers (71.6%) agreed (i.e. somewhat agree or strongly agree) for PTSD screens to be undertaken in schools as part of a wider screening process (Q1). When participants were asked if they would consider this following a major incident in the local area (Q2), both parents' and teachers' agreement increased to 86.4% and 86.7, respectively. On the other hand, 21.2% and 12.2% of parents and teachers respectively disagreed (strongly or somewhat disagree) for a PTSD screen as part of wider mental health screening. This disagreement decreased to 8.8% and 8.3% for parents and teachers, respectively, if a major incident occurred in the local area.

		Teachers					
Variable	Trauma event	Symptoms	Effective treatments	Variable	Trauma event	Symptoms	Effective treatments
	( <i>n</i> =363)	( <i>n</i> =359)	( <i>n</i> =308)		( <i>n</i> =244)	( <i>n</i> =237)	( <i>n</i> =190)
Age	.007	.001	018	Age	021	069	.013
Gender	.029	077	.025	Gender	.019	062	.036
No. of children	096*	043	.044	Teaching status	.013	096	115
Eldest child	.036	.007	013	Years working	004	.002	.021
Relationship status	083	.018	.054	Hours working/ week	.013	.088	051
Employment status	050	094*	025	child with PTSD	.057	.075	.030
Residential status	130**	.012	.013	PTSD training	.079	.064	046
Military background	050	.072	.021	Type of school	.059	.020	094
Mental health difficulty	.074	.011	.024	Military background	.098	.018	.046
				Mental health difficulty	.007	082	123*

## Table 5: Pearson correlations between PTSD knowledge domain and demographic variables

\*Significant at the p < .05 level. \*\*Significant at the p < .01. PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder

	Screen as wider m	ental health screen	Screen following	g major incident			
	<u>(Q1)</u>		<u>(Q2)</u>				
	Parents n, %	Teachers n, %	Parents n, %	Teachers <i>n</i> , %			
Strongly Agree	128, 30.2	79, 28.4	253, 60.2	163, 58.4			
Somewhat Agree	126, 29.7	120, 43.2	110, 26.2	79, 28.3			
Neither agree/disagree	80, 18.9	45, 16.2	20, 4.8	14, 5.0			
Somewhat Disagree	45, 10.6	20, 7.2	9, 2.1	5, 1.8			
Strongly Disagree	45, 10.6	14, 5.0	28, 6.7	18, 6.5			

Table 6. Parents and teachers attitudes towards PTSD screens in schools

Q1: Parents n=242; Teachers n=279. Q2: Parents n=420; Teachers n=279. PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

Spearman correlations identified no significant associations between agreement of

screening and knowledge scores across all three PTSD domains (Table 7).

		8	8		
Trauma domain	Pare	ents <i>r (n)</i>	Teachers r (n)		
	Screen Q1	Screen Q2	Screen Q1	Screen Q2	
PTSD trauma events	079 (417)	025 (413)	044 (273)	.013 (274)	
PTSD symptoms	057 (413)	045 (409)	118 (266)	081 (267)	
PTSD treatments	.062 (357)	.071 (354)	.014 (208)	022 (209)	

 Table 7. Correlations between attitudes to screening and PTSD knowledge.

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

## Discussion

An online questionnaire was administered to parents and teachers across 11 schools in the East of England to investigate their knowledge around PTSD in children and adolescents. Parents and teachers were more knowledgeable around traumatic events and symptoms associated with PTSD compared to effective treatments. These results are similar to Harik et al. (2017), who investigated PTSD knowledge among veterans and participants with PTSD symptoms. Although the current research sought to categorize traumatic events into 'actual' and 'distractor' items, it was interesting to understand how participants endorsed each item. Across the 'actual' events there was high recognition by parents and teachers. Events with the highest rates of endorsement were sexual abuse and car accidents. Parental divorce yielded endorsement rates of 82.5% and 78.1% for parents and teachers, respectively. Parental divorce was considered to be a 'distractor' item as it would unlikely meet Criterion A of DSM-5 (APA, 2013), although there is debate over whether this event could lead to PTSD (Joseph, Mynard & Mayall, 2000). A difficulty arises when clinicians would suggest an event would *not* lead to PTSD in children but those spending their time with children *do* endorse such an event, as this raises concerns over the validity of the conceptualisation of trauma, which could lead to potential misunderstandings. Findings from the current research suggest that participants have a broader understanding of traumatic events as they selected events the study team felt would not meet diagnostic criteria for PTSD. Only a small proportion (<2%) of both teachers and parents reported having no knowledge of traumatic events.

Parents and teachers accurately identified symptoms associated with PTSD. Reenactment of the trauma through play was the lowest endorsed symptom, although was still high (68% of parents and 77% of teachers). It is unknown why this symptom was much lower compared to other 'actual' symptoms. It may be that participants were imagining an older child with PTSD who may not typically display this symptom, as it is more associated with younger children. Indeed nearly half of the teachers were from secondary schools. The highest endorsed symptom of PTSD for both groups was nightmares, and secondly sleep difficulties. All other 'actual' symptom items reached endorsement rates of at least 90% (apart from 'avoiding talking or thinking about trauma which was between 86-88%).

Symptoms categorized as 'distractor' items were also frequently endorsed by both groups. Substance abuse was the highest rated symptom not typically associated with PTSD, although has been found to be co-morbid in adults (Najavits, 2002) and alcohol dependence in children (Lewis et al., 2019). We felt this item was a distractor item for two main reasons. Firstly, the current study was based on the research of Harik et al. (2017), who classified drug and alcohol addiction as a distractor item basing this on DSM-5 criteria (APA, 2013). Secondly, the symptom of 'risky and destructive behavior' from DSM-5 criteria of PTSD under 'alterations in arousal and reactivity' (APA, 2013) is poorly defined and it is unclear as to whether drug and alcohol abuse would qualify. Furthermore, other diagnostic classification systems do not recognize this as a symptom of PTSD (ICD-10; World Health Organization, 1992). However, we do acknowledge that this feature of PTSD diagnostic criteria warrants further debate and discussion and more clarity is warranted for clinicians, although this is beyond the remit of the current research project to debate and comment here.

Symptoms associated with other mental health presentations were also frequently endorsed as PTSD symptoms. Parents and teachers in the current study were broad in their understanding of PTSD symptoms and frequently endorsed symptoms not seen in PTSD diagnostic criteria (APA, 2013). Participant rates of endorsement of distractor symptoms were similar to that found from Harik et al. (2017). Again, only a small proportion of parents (2%) and teachers (4%) reported having no knowledge of PTSD symptoms.

TF-CBT was highly endorsed by both parents and teachers. This may have been due to the treatment having the word 'trauma' in the title. Conversely, EMDR, which is now frequently offered to children suffering with PTSD (Ahmad & Sundelin-Wahlsten, 2008; NICE, 2018), was the least endorsed treatment item. Other interventions, including counselling and medication, which have little or no evidence base and not recommended by NICE guidelines (2018) were endorsed by parents. Richardson (2001) found that 51% of parents thought medication and 93% believed talking therapies would be used by mental health professionals to treat children experiencing mental health difficulties. Both groups had less knowledge regarding PTSD treatments compared to trauma events and PTSD symptomology. This was evident from the high proportions of parents (17%) and teachers (25%) who reported having no knowledge regarding PTSD treatments.

No predictors of PTSD knowledge were found within the current study. Mostly demographic factors were entered into the regression models and therefore alternative variables could be considered for future research. Variables used in the model were all based on self-report.

Both parents and teachers generally agreed with screening measures to be used in schools, particularly following a major incident in the local area. Although this incident was not operationalized within the question, it increased agreement for the use of screening tools. It would be important to understand more about the barriers and facilitators to PTSD screens which were beyond the remit of the current study. Considering the results in light of recent school-based public health screening initiatives, such as the human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccination, may help for future consideration of PTSD screening, albeit these screens are, qualitatively, considerably different. Evidence shows that knowledge around the HPV vaccination had little impact on endorsement (Dempsey, Zimet, Davis & Koutsky, 2006). Other factors that have been found to be important for parents in regards to agreement with the HPV vaccination was age, with concerns over younger children receiving the vaccine (Olshen, Woods, Austin, Luskin & Bauchner, 2005). This is particularly interesting with new research and diagnostic PTSD subcategories for children under the age of six. Other factors such as professional recommendation (Olshen et al., 2005) and potential distressed experienced by children (Dempsey et al., 2006) were found to impact parental attitudes towards the vaccine which have connotations for the use of PTSD screens for children and adolescents.

#### **Clinical Implications**

The results suggest that PTSD among children and adolescents may be recognized by parents and teachers. However, they may also recognize other symptoms which are more associated with other mental health conditions which would need their own treatment, for example hearing voices, self-harm and substance abuse. This implies that parents and teachers have an understanding of mental ill health but lack an understanding of specific mental health diagnoses. As discussed earlier, it is paramount these adults accurately identify symptoms and seek help accordingly. Misunderstanding certain symptoms could impact help-seeking behaviours. Schools have been used to target public health initiatives around mental health (Jorm et al., 2010). Schools could be an environment to target parents and teachers by providing them with knowledge around PTSD.

Considering trauma exposure is high among children and a relatively high proportion develop traumatic stress responses, it is important that adults in their life are aware of PTSD. Training and educational resources may focus on effective and available treatments. This would be important for early identification and detection of PTSD. Many of the interventions endorsed by parents could be gained without accessing the NHS such as counselling, therapy dogs, relaxation strategies and medication. Knowledge of effective treatments facilitates help-seeking behavior and therefore it is important that parents and teachers have accurate information around this.

PTSD screening could be undertaken at a relatively low cost. With increases in mental health provision in schools outlined by the UK government recently (Brown, 2018), it is encouraging both parents and teachers agree with potential screening programmes. Further work is needed around the use of screening in schools.

#### Limitations

The current study has several limitations which should be taken into account. A school-based online questionnaire design was undertaken across three rural counties in the East of England. Therefore the results may not be generalizable to the wider country and urban areas. There was a low response rate for parents and therefore those completing the online questionnaire may have been more motivated to complete and therefore biasing the results.

The online questionnaire was researcher developed. Thus no standardized reliability and validity properties have been calculated which could impact the results. However, this was based on previous research which utilized the recognition task. As noted in the methodology section, it was important to operationalize a 'child' as aged 7-17 due to separate diagnostic criteria for children aged up to 6 (Young & Landolt). However this may have caused some confusion to participants and they may have been considering children younger than 7 when completing the questionnaire. Regarding questions around help-seeking, on inspection of the responses from participants, it was hypothesised that a selection of participants had misunderstandings around the intention of these questions. Due to these misunderstandings they were omitted from analysis and therefore may lack face validity. Furthermore, due to the questionnaire having closed questions denied deeper exploration of participant's views. In addition questions regarding confidence in finding more information may have been limited and other methodologies would have been preferred. A pilot phase was conducted to ensure the questionnaire underwent a review process (see Chapter 5). A standardized tool to assess PTSD knowledge would be valuable, particularly if interventions are developed to target parents and teachers knowledge in order to measure the impact of said interventions.

The assessment of current mental health difficulty relied upon self-report of participants which could encompass a myriad of emotional and psychological difficulties. No standardized assessment of current psychological difficulty was used and therefore this should be taken into account. The question did not account for psychiatric history nor life time history of trauma. Both of these variables could have impacted on PTSD knowledge.

PTSD can be comorbid with other psychological difficulties and therefore participants may not be thinking solely about PTSD when completing the online questionnaire and may have been thinking of other presentations such as depression and substance abuse. This could account for the broader endorsement of symptoms found in the present study.

## Future research

The current research recruited both teachers and teaching assistants, however other adults within the school environment can be responsible for the welfare of children (Atkins, Hoagwood, Kutash & Seidman, 2010). Therefore understanding their PTSD knowledge may be valuable. Many adolescents would self-refer to health services. Therefore it is important to understand their own knowledge of PTSD. This is particularly important for children and adolescents who do not access school or do not live with parents. For example non-attenders, homeless, children in care and so forth. Future work on other environments outside of education may need to be targeted such as youth groups.

Further research would be valued using other methodologies such as the use of vignettes to understand PTSD knowledge. Qualitative research would allow for further exploration of why certain items on the recognition task were endorsed or not. This approach could lead to understanding some of the disparities between patients and professionals views on trauma, such as parental divorce as a traumatic event. In addition facilitators and barriers to screening can be ascertained.

More research would be warranted in the area of schools and trauma training. Many teachers in the current study reported having received no trauma/PTSD training. Moon et al. (2017) found that American teachers requested more training on trauma. Research to understand the impact of trauma training within schools would be valuable.

#### Conclusion

Parents and teachers are accurate at recognizing trauma events and PTSD symptoms in children. However this recognition was broad and many events not considered traumatic and symptoms not associated with diagnostic criteria of PTSD were selected. TF-CBT was identified as an effective treatment but EMDR was not, and many interventions lacking an evidence base for the treatment of PTSD were selected as being effective for children and adolescents. Further education of teachers and parents on PTSD in children and adolescents is warranted, particularly with trauma exposure being highly prevalent. Attitudes to screening of PTSD in schools was positive. Further work in this area is warranted to understand how such public health initiatives would be delivered across schools and to understand some of the barriers.

Funding details: This research is funded for part fulfilment of a Doctorate in ClinicalPsychology qualification undertaken at the University of East Anglia.Disclosures: None.

#### References

- Adelman, H. S., & Taylor, L. (1998). Mental health in schools. Moving forward. School Psychology Review, 27, 175–190.
- Adelman, H. S., & Taylor, L. (2012). Mental Health in Schools: Moving in new directions. Contemporary School Psychology, 16, 9-18.

- Ahmad, A., & Sundelin-Wahlsten, V. (2008). Applying EMDR on children with PTSD. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 17(3), 127–132.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-007-0646-8.
- Alisic, E. (2012). Teachers' perspectives on providing support to children after trauma: a qualitative study. School Psychology Quarterly: The Official Journal of the Division of School Psychology, American Psychological Association, 27(1), 51–59. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028590.
- Alisic, E., Bus, M., Dulack, W., Pennings, L., & Splinter, J. (2012). Teachers' experiences supporting children after traumatic exposure. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(1), 98–101.
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). Washington, DC: author.
- Atkins, M. S., Hoagwood, K. E., Kutash, K., & Seidman, E. (2010). Toward the integration of education and mental health in schools. *Administration and policy in mental health*, 37(1-2), 40-7.
- Brown, R. (2018). Mental health and wellbeing provision in schools: Review of published policies and information. London, UK: Department for Education. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20709.
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences* (2nd ed.). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Dempsey, A. F., Zimet, G. D., Davis, R. L., & Koutsky, L. (2006). Factors that are associated with parental acceptance of human papillomavirus vaccines: a randomized intervention study of written information about HPV. *Pediatrics*, *117*(5), 1486–1493. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2005-1381.

- Fox, J. C., Blank, M., Rovnyak, V. G., & Barnett, R. Y. (2001). Barriers to help seeking for mental disorders in a rural impoverished population. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 37(5), 421–436.
- Frauenholtz, S., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. N. (2015). Assessing school employee's abilities to respond to children's mental health needs: Implications for school social work. *School Social Work Journal*, 39(2), 46–62.
- Giaconia, , R., Reinherz, H., Silverman, A., Pakiz, B., Frost, A. & Cohen, E. (1995).
  Traumas and posttraumatic stress disorder in community population of older adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 34(10), 1369-1380.
- Greenberg, M. T., Weissberg, R. P., O'Brien, M. U., Zins, J. E., Fredericks, L., Resnik, H., & Elias, M. J. (2003). Enhancing school-based prevention and youth development through coordinated social, emotional, and academic learning. *The American Psychologist*, 58(6–7), 466–474.
- Gulliver, A., Griffiths, K. M., & Christensen, H. (2010). Perceived barriers and facilitators to mental health help-seeking in young people: a systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry*, *10*, 113. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-10-113.
- Harik, J. M., Matteo, R. A., Hermann, B. A., & Hamblen, J. L. (2017). What people with PTSD symptoms do (and do not) know about PTSD: A national survey. *Depression* and Anxiety, 34(4), 374–382. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22558.
- Hiller, R. M., Meiser-Stedman, R., Fearon, P., Lobo, S., Mckinnon, A., Fraser, A., & Halligan, S. L. (2016). Research Review : Changes in the prevalence and symptom

severity of child post-traumatic stress disorder in the year following trauma – a metaanalytic study, *8*, 884–898. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12566.

- Horesh, D., & Brown, A. D. (2018). Editorial: Post-traumatic Stress in the Family. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 40. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00040.
- Jorm, A. F., Kitchener, B. A., Sawyer, M. G., Scales, H., & Cvetkovski, S. (2010). Mental health first aid training for high school teachers: a cluster randomized trial. *BMC Psychiatry*, 10(1), 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-10-51.
- Jorm, A. & Wright, A. (2007). Beliefs of young people and their parents about the effectiveness of interventions for mental disorders. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 41(8), 656-666.
- Joseph, S., Mynard, H., & Mayall, M. (2000). Life-events and post-traumatic stress in a sample of English adolescents. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 10(6), 475-482. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1099-1298(200011/12)10:6<475::AID-CASP578>3.0.CO;2-F.
- Kearns, M. C., Ressler, K. J., Zatzick, D., & Rothbaum, B. O. (2012). Early interventions for PTSD: A review. *Depression and Anxiety*, 29(10), 833-42.
- Lewis, S. J., Arseneault, L., Caspi, A., Fisher, H. L., Matthews, T., Moffitt, T. E., ... Stahl, D. (2019). The epidemiology of trauma and post-traumatic stress disorder in a representative cohort of young people in England and Wales. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 6(3), 247–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30031-8.
- McLaughlin, K. A., Koenen, K. C., Hill, E. D., Petukhova, M., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky, A. M., & Kessler, R. C. (2013). Trauma exposure and posttraumatic stress disorder in

a national sample of adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *52*(8), 815–830. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2013.05.011.

- Meiser-Stedman, R., Boyle, A., Mckinnon, A., Dixon, C., Smith, P., & Dalgleish, T. (2017). Acute stress disorder and the transition to posttraumatic stress disorder in children and adolescents : Prevalence, course, prognosis, diagnostic suitability, and risk markers. *Depression and Anxiety*, 34(4), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22602.
- Meltzer, H., Gatward, R., Goodman, R. & Ford, T. (2000). *Mental health of children and adolescents in Great Britain*. London, UK: The Stationary Office.
- Mojtabai, R. (2009). Unmet need for treatment of major depression in the United States. *Psychiatric Services*, *60*(3), 297–305. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.2009.60.3.297.
- Moon, J., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. (2017). Children and Youth Services Review
  Educators' perceptions of youth mental health : Implications for training and the
  promotion of mental health services in schools. *Children and Youth Services Review*,
  73, 384–391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.01.006.
- Mott, J., Stanley, M., Street, R., Grady, R., & Teng, E. (2014). Increasing engagement in evidence-based PTSD treatment through shared decision-making: A pilot study. *Military Medicine*, 179(2), 143-149.
- Najavits, L. M. (2002). Seeking safety: A treatment manual for PTSD and substance abuse. New York, NY, US: Guilford Press.
- National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2005). Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD): The management of PTSD in adults and children in

*primary and secondary care*. London, UK: author. Retrieved from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/cg26.

- NICE (2018). *Post-traumatic stress disorder*. London, UK: author. Retrieved from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng116/resources/posttraumatic-stress-disorderpdf-66141601777861.
- Offer, D., Howard, K. I., Schonert, K. A., & Ostrov, E. (1991). To whom do adolescents turn for help? Differences between disturbed and nondisturbed adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 30(4), 623–630. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199107000-00015.
- Olshen, E., Woods, E. R., Austin, S. B., Luskin, M., & Bauchner, H. (2005). Parental acceptance of the human papillomavirus vaccine. *The Journal of Adolescent Health : Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, *37*(3), 248–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2005.05.016.
- Orozco, R., Borges, G., Benjet, C., Medina-Mora, M. E., & Lopez-Carrillo, L. (2008). Traumatic life events and posttraumatic stress disorder among Mexican adolescents: results from a survey. *Salud Publica de Mexico*, *50 Suppl 1*, S29-37.
- Palazzo, M., Dell'Osso, B., Altamura, A., Stein, D. and Baldwin, D. (2014). Health literacy and the pharmacological treatment of anxiety disorders: A systematic review. *Human Psychopharmacology Clinical*, 29(3), 211-215.
- Pratt, S., Rosenberg, S., Mueser, K., Brancato, J., Salyers, M., Jankowski, M. & Descamps,
  M. (2005). Evaluation of a PTSD psychoeducational program for psychiatric inpatients. *Journal of Mental Health*, 14(2), 121-127.

Richardson, L. (2001). Seeking and Obtaining Mental Health Services: What Do Parents

Expect? Archives of Psychiatric Nursing, 15(5), 223-231. https://doi.org/10.1053/apnu.2001.27019.

- Rickwood, D. J., Deane, F. P., & Wilson, C. J. (2007). When and how do young people seek professional help for mental health problems? *The Medical Journal of Australia*, 187(7 Suppl), S35-9.
- Rickwood, D., Deane, F., Wilson, C. & Ciarrochi, J. (2005). Young people's help-seeking for mental health problems. *Australian e-Journal for the Advancement of Mental Health*, 4(3), 218-251, DOI: 10.5172/jamh.4.3.218.
- Salmon, K. & Bryant, R. (2002). Posttraumatic stress disorder in children: The influence of developmental factors. *Clinical Psychological Review*, 22(2), 163-188.
- Sayal, K. (2006). Annotation: Pathways to care for children with mental health problems. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, and Allied Disciplines, 47(7), 649–659. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2005.01543.x.
- Scheeringa, M. S., Myers, L., Putnam, F. W., & Zeanah, C. H. (2012). Diagnosing PTSD in early childhood: an empirical assessment of four approaches. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(4), 359–367. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.21723.
- Shanley, D. C., Reid, G. J., & Evans, B. (2008). How parents seek help for children with mental health problems. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 35(3), 135–146. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-006-0107-6.
- Spinhoven, P., Penninx, B. W., van Hemert, A. M., de Rooij, M., & Elzinga, B. M. (2014). Comorbidity of PTSD in anxiety and depressive disorders: prevalence and shared risk

factors. Child Abuse & Neglect, 38(8), 1320–1330.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2014.01.017.

Stiffman, A. R., Pescosolido, B., & Cabassa, L. J. (2004). Building a model to understand youth service access: the gateway provider model. *Mental Health Services Research*, 6(4), 189-98.

Sweeney, A., Clement, S., Filson, B., Kennedy, A., Sweeney, A., Clement, S., ... Kennedy, A. (2016). Trauma-informed mental healthcare in the UK : what is it and how can we further its development? *Mental Health Review Journal*, 21(3), 174-192. https://doi.org/10.1108/MHRJ-01-2015-0006.

- Taggart, L., & McMullan, P. (2007). An exploratory study of teachers' knowledge about the symptoms of depression in young people with and without intellectual disabilities. *Journal of Intellectual Disabilities : JOID*, *11*(2), 183–195. https://doi.org/10.1177/1744629507076931.
- Taylor, L. K., & Weems, C. F. (2009). What do Youth Report as a Traumatic Event?
  Toward a Developmentally Informed Classification of Traumatic Stressors. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice and Policy*, 1(2), 91-106.
- Watts, B., Schnurr, P., Zayed, M., Young-Xu, Y., Stender, P. & Llewellyn-Thomas, H. (2015). A randomized controlled clinical trial of a patient decision aid for posttraumatic stress disorder. *Psychiatric Services*, 66(2), 149-154.
- World Health Organization. (1992). The ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural disorders: Clinical descriptions and diagnostic guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Young, A. C. De, & Landolt, M. A. (2018). PTSD in Children Below the Age of 6 Years. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 20(11), 97, doi: 10.1007/s11920-018-0966-z.

#### **Chapter 5: Extended Methodology**

#### **Overview of chapter**

This chapter begins by providing information on the participants, procedure and the measure used in the pilot project which preluded the empirical research undertaken and presented in Chapter 4.

In regards to the empirical paper, information on power calculations and statistical assumptions will be provided. This is followed by detailed information regarding the ethical considerations of the empirical research which builds on that discussed in the methods section of Chapter 4. Finally, additional statistical analysis methodology undertaken in regards to parents' sources of knowledge for PTSD is provided.

#### **Pilot Phase**

A pilot phase was incorporated into the project to ensure the researcher-developed online questionnaire underwent a review process. This was felt important as no standardised measures were being used in the empirical research project and therefore no data existed regarding the use of this measure. Although the tool was based on previous research (Harik, Matteo, Hermann & Hamblen, 2017), it was adapted for the current research to reflect PTSD presentations in children and adolescents.

## **Participants**

Three groups of pilot participants were involved. Firstly, the online questionnaire was sent to an Expert by Experience (EbE) who supported Patient and Public Involvement (PPI) in previous PTSD research. The EbE was a parent and an individual who has accessed mental health services for psychological treatment for trauma. The research team felt it was important to have PPI representation to comment on all aspects of the research project and materials used. Secondly, the first school to agree to participate in the empirical project was used in the pilot phase of the research. This was a small primary school in the East of England. The school was offered a small book token (£40) for taking part in the pilot phase. The school was classed as an 'outstanding' school by Ofsted with approximately 40 children, aged between four and 11, attending the school. Thirdly, a small group of trainee clinical psychologists (n=3) who were also parents were asked if they would be willing to participate in the pilot phase of the project. All three agreed to have the online questionnaire link emailed to them.

#### Measures

A researcher constructed online questionnaire was developed to gather demographic information and identify what participants' knowledge of PTSD is across three domains: trauma events, symptoms and effective treatments. The recognition task was based on Harik et al. (2017). This study looked at what people with PTSD symptoms (including a sub-sample of veterans) knew about PTSD in adulthood. Therefore changes were made to certain parts of the task in order to reflect PTSD presentations in children. The task consisted of looking at three lists (which mapped the three PTSD domains). Each list consisted of 'actual' and 'distractor' items, and participants were asked to choose which ones they felt were the correct answers to the questions. See Appendix M for the lists used in the pilot phase.

Following this, an expert in the field of childhood PTSD (and second author on the paper in Chapter 4, RMS) was consulted on the items used for the recognition task and discussions held on what items should be included within each domain. Finally the NHS Choices website for PTSD and childhood PTSD was used to clarify the three lists of items across each domain (https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/post-traumatic-stress-disorder-ptsd). At the end of the online questionnaire there was a set of six statements which participants were asked to rate their agreement to on a 10-point Likert scale (1=strongly disagree, 10=strongly agree) in regards to the ease, comprehension and emotional impact of the

questionnaire. Questions included: "The questions on the survey are easy to understand", "I found completing this survey distressing or upsetting", "The information provided before the survey was easy to understand". Participants were also asked to discuss their agreement with the 'actual' and 'distractor' items listed within the questionnaire. Finally participants were asked to record approximately how long the questionnaire took to complete. See Appendix N for the full online pilot questionnaire.

## Procedure

Participants received the online questionnaire link with a brief advertisement of the pilot project. The EbE and trainee clinical psychologists were sent the online link by email from the lead investigator (AB). The school were sent a small research advertisement and asked to send this to parents via usual communication methods.

Once the online link was accessed, participants were presented with the participant information sheet and consenting statements. After they had consented they were presented with the questionnaire. Following completion they were thanked for their participation and no longer involved in the project. Completion of the online questionnaire was anonymised and the lead investigator was not aware of individual responses.

In addition, the EbE provided detailed and constructive feedback regarding the participant information sheet and consenting statements. Separate comments and feedback were emailed to the lead investigator. This process was not part of the anonymised online questionnaire.

#### Ethics

The pilot project was granted ethical approval by the Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee at the UEA on 20<sup>th</sup> November 2017, reference number: 201718-22 (Appendix O). Please see the ethical considerations section below for a detailed discussion of the ethical considerations of both the pilot project and the empirical research study. Results of the pilot project are presented in Chapter 6.

#### **Empirical paper**

### Sample size/power

A survey sample calculator (Raosoft Inc.; http://www.raosoft.com/samplesize.html) was used to determine the sample size required. This programme requires the size of the population being studied being entered into the calculator. Regarding parents of dependent children, the Office for National Statistics reports there to be approximately eight million(Office for National Statistics, 2016). There are approximately 457 000 teachers in England (Department of Education, 2017). With these population sizes, a confidence level of 95%, and a margin of error of 5%, a sample size of 385 participants would be required for each group (parents and teachers). This sample calculator utilises epidemiological research (Rea & Parker, 2014), and similar formula can be found in recommendations for survey studies within psychological medicine (Kasiulevicius, Sapoka & Filipaviciute, 2006).

Furthermore, a G-power sample analysis for multiple linear regression was also computed to ensure the above sample size was adequate enough for regression analysis to be undertaken. A total sample of 132 participants would be required for a medium effect size (0.2) to be detected with probability of 0.05 to a power of 0.95, using a model with 10 predictor variables. These calculations were used when sampling for the empirical project.

#### **Statistical test assumptions**

The dependent variables of PTSD knowledge domains (trauma events, symptoms and treatments) were found not to be normally distributed and thus violated assumptions of homogeneity. To account for this, Mann-Whitney U tests were used when comparing teachers and parents PTSD knowledge scores across the three domains. Spearman Rho correlations were used when correlating attitudes to PTSD screening and PTSD knowledge.

With regards to the statistical assumptions of regression analysis, the relationship between the independent and dependent variables were found to be linear across all six regression models by inspecting individual scatterplots. No multicollinearity was found for any variables inputted into the models by inspecting tolerance and Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) outputs. All residuals were found to be normally distributed.

#### **Ethical considerations**

The proposed research was in line with the British Psychological Society's (BPS) Code of Human Research Ethics (BPS, 2010). Participation within both the pilot project and the empirical research study was unlikely to cause any distress or harm. Participants were made aware that the project was looking at childhood PTSD and some of the information contained within the online questionnaire could be difficult or upsetting to read (e.g. sexual abuse, death of a family member). Participants were given information on what to do if they found reading this material difficult, were made aware they could stop taking part in the study by closing down the browser and informed what they should do if they suspected a child was experiencing PTSD.

It was hypothesised that some participants may experience uncomfortable feelings if they felt they performed poorly on the recognition task. Participants were made aware that they should not worry about their performance on the recognition task and that the correct answers were provided at the end of the questionnaire. Information on how to find out more about PTSD was provided. The lead investigator's email address was provided for participants if they wished to get in contact. The contact details of a member of the clinical psychology department at the UEA was also provided who was independent from the research project if participants wanted to complain about the research or were concerned about participating.

All participants read the participant information sheet at the beginning of the online questionnaire. This outlined their involvement, what would be expected of them and provided information about withdrawing from the project. All participants were given the opportunity at the start of the questionnaire not to take part. If they selected this they were thanked and did not see any of the research material and taken to the end of the questionnaire. Participants were informed that their involvement within the project was voluntary and they could withdraw at any point by closing down the questionnaire. Once participants had submitted their responses they would not be able to withdraw their answers.

Email addresses were gathered from some participants who wished to be entered into a raffle prize draw, which was optional. Email addresses were required to send the winners their gift voucher. This was added into the study to acknowledge participants time for completing the online questionnaire. Due to financial constraints and the relatively small time scale required to complete the online questionnaire this was deemed adequate. Email addresses were stored separately from the main data set. This document was password protected and stored on a secure network. This information was only seen by the lead investigator and was deleted once prizes had been distributed.

### **Additional analysis**

Further analysis was conducted on parents' endorsement rates of PTSD knowledge sources and where they would seek additional information. Parents were asked how confident they would be to seek out additional information from professional and nonprofessional sources. This was seen as secondary analysis to the main research questions and therefore not reported in Chapter 4. This is still important to consider as knowledge of mental health services and professionals has been found to impact on help-seeking behaviour (Kelly, Jorm & Wright, 2007). Frequency of each source of knowledge was reported. No other statistical analysis was performed on this data. The findings from the additional analysis can be found in Chapter 6.

## **Chapter 6: Additional Results and Discussion**

#### **Overview of chapter**

This chapter reports the results of sensitivity analysis undertaken for risk factor estimates of the meta-analysis outlined in Chapter 2. Following this the results of the pilot project described in Chapter 5 are presented. These results are discussed in relation to how they were used to finalise the online questionnaire used in the empirical research study presented in Chapter 4. The statistical outcomes for the linear regression models from Chapter 4 have been added. Finally, additional results of the empirical paper are presented on parents' sources of knowledge. These results are discussed and implications for further research and clinical implications are presented in regards to parents' sources of PTSD knowledge.

#### Meta-Analysis

#### Sensitivity analysis of risk factors

Table 1 provides adapted risk factor estimates after removing those individual effect sizes extracted from papers rated as having a high risk of bias. Table 2 provides adapted risk factor estimates after removing individual estimates extracted from research articles featured in the 'single-incident traumas' meta-analysis outlined in the introductory Chapter. Only risk factors that have changed from Table 3 in Chapter 2 are included. Findings of the sensitivity analysis were outlined in Chapter 2.

<u>95% CI's</u>											
Risk Factor	k	N	r	LL	UL	Z	р	Q	df	p	$I^2$
Condition/Trauma Factors											
Illness Severity	10	1128	.09	-0.01	0.18	1.85	0.0648	19.61	9	0.0205	54.1%
Medical complications	2	281	.14	0.02	0.25	2.26	0.0236	0.04	1	0.8447	0.0%
Child Factors											
Gender (boy/male)	3	1879	.01	-0.05	0.07	0.38	0.7065	18.66	12	0.0971	35.7%
PTSD/PTSS (self-report)	7	1028	.27	0.13	0.40	3.61	0.0003	29.62	6	< 0.0001	79.5%
Behavioural difficulties	3	207	.37	0.11	0.58	2.78	0.0055	6.76	2	0.0340	70.4%
Parent Factors											
General (psychological) distress	10	1006	.54	0.44	0.64	8.40	< 0.0001	39.85	9	< 0.0001	77.4%
Parental depressive symptoms	11	1916	.62	0.51	0.71	8.57	< 0.0001	123.84	10	< 0.0001	91.9%
Gender (Mother)	15	2704	.20	0.10	0.30	3.98	< 0.0001	89.56	14	< 0.0001	84.4%
Parent anxious symptoms	10	1567	.58	0.47	0.67	8.65	< 0.0001	68.69	9	< 0.0001	86.9%
Socio-Economic Status	17	2152	.02	-0.05	0.09	0.58	0.5603	36.19	16	0.0027	55.8%
Stress	6	732	.54	0.35	0.68	5.12	< 0.0001	44.61	5	< 0.0001	88.8%

## Table 1. Individual meta-analyses of risk factors for parental PTSD after removing effect sizes extracted from studies rated as having 'high risk of bias'

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. PTSS = Post-Traumatic Stress Symptoms.

	<u>95% CI's</u>											
<b>Risk Factor</b>		k	N	r	LL	UL	Z	р	Q	df	р	$\mathbf{I}^2$
	Illness Severity	6	540	.08	-0.03	0.18	1.45	0.1464	6.53	5	0.2578	23.5%
	Length of hospital stay	7	456	.26	0.17	0.34	5.53	< 0.0001	5.84	6	0.4416	0.0%
	Treatment/condition length	6	1093	.11	0.03	0.20	2.67	0.0077	8.51	5	0.1302	41.3%
	Readmission/relapse	3	744	.06	-0.07	0.19	0.90	0.3682	5.23	2	0.0730	61.8%
Child Factors												
	Child age	13	1167	.01	-0.07	0.10	0.35	0.7242	20.43	12	0.0594	41.3%
	Gender (boy/male)	9	1443	.01	-0.08	0.08	0.01	0.9906	16.37	8	0.0374	51.1%
	PTSD/PTSS (self-report)	7	659	.29	0.19	0.39	5.26	< 0.0001	9.91	6	0.1284	39.5%
	Behavioural difficulties	3	149	.32	-0.08	0.62	1.59	0.1111	6.89	2	0.0320	71.0%
Parent Factors	5											
	General (psychological) distress	10	1006	.54	0.44	0.64	8.40	< 0.0001	39.85	9	< 0.0001	77.4%
	Parental depressive symptoms	9	1591	.60	0.47	0.70	7.35	< 0.0001	90.47	8	< 0.0001	91.2%
	Parent age	10	1005	20	-0.45	0.07	-1.47	0.1418	138.01	9	< 0.0001	93.5%
	Gender (Mother)	12	1985	.22	0.10	0.33	3.50	0.0005	75.39	11	< 0.0001	85.4%
	Use of <i>negative</i> coping strategies	4	312	.39	0.19	0.55	3.77	0.0002	9.50	3	0.0234	68.4%
	Parent anxious symptoms	9	1327	.56	0.42	0.67	6.78	< 0.0001	67.40	8	< 0.0001	88.1%

## Table 2. Individual meta-analyses of risk factors for parental PTSD after removing effect sizes from studies included in 'single-incident trauma' study

Parental uncertainty	4	239	.31	0.19	0.43	4.90	< 0.0001	0.48	3	0.9229	0%
Socio-Economic Status	16	1700	.02	-0.06	0.10	0.46	0.6464	34.95	15	0.0025	57.1%
Stress	4	508	.57	0.31	0.75	3.86	0.0001	35.53	3	< 0.0001	91.6%
Emotional states	2	81	.14	-0.60	0.75	0.34	0.7346	13.28	1	0.0003	92.5%
Perceived social support	5	295	15	-0.27	-0.04	-2.61	0.0092	3.61	4	0.4607	0%
Ethnicity (non-white)	2	119	05	-0.23	0.13	-0.58	0.5616	0.10	1	0.7570	0%
Poor family functioning	3	383	.30	0.18	0.41	4.97	< 0.0001	2.35	2	0.3083	15.0%
Financial burden	3	192	.18	-0.27	0.56	0.76	0.4465	17.02	2	0.0002	88.2%
Previous trauma/life events	6	465	.23	0.13	0.32	4.62	< 0.0001	5.65	5	0.3414	11.6%
	Parental uncertainty Socio-Economic Status Stress Emotional states Perceived social support Ethnicity (non-white) Poor family functioning Financial burden Previous trauma/life events	Parental uncertainty4Socio-Economic Status16Stress4Emotional states2Perceived social support5Ethnicity (non-white)2Poor family functioning3Financial burden3Previous trauma/life events6	Parental uncertainty4239Socio-Economic Status161700Stress4508Emotional states281Perceived social support5295Ethnicity (non-white)2119Poor family functioning3383Financial burden3192Previous trauma/life events6465	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02         Stress       4       508       .57         Emotional states       2       81       .14         Perceived social support       5       295      15         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30         Financial burden       3       192       .18         Previous trauma/life events       6       465       .23	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31         Emotional states       2       81       .14       -0.60         Perceived social support       5       295      15       -0.27         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05       -0.23         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30       0.18         Financial burden       3       192       .18       -0.27         Previous trauma/life events       6       465       .23       0.13	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19       0.43         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06       0.10         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31       0.75         Emotional states       2       81       .14       -0.60       0.75         Perceived social support       5       295      15       -0.27       -0.04         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05       -0.23       0.13         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30       0.18       0.41         Financial burden       3       192       .18       -0.27       0.56         Previous trauma/life events       6       465       .23       0.13       0.32	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19       0.43       4.90         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06       0.10       0.46         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31       0.75       3.86         Emotional states       2       81       .14       -0.60       0.75       0.34         Perceived social support       5       295      15       -0.27       -0.04       -2.61         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05       -0.23       0.13       -0.58         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30       0.18       0.41       4.97         Financial burden       3       192       .18       -0.27       0.56       0.76         Previous trauma/life events       6       465       .23       0.13       0.32       4.62	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19       0.43       4.90       <0.001         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06       0.10       0.46       0.6464         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31       0.75       3.86       0.0001         Emotional states       2       81       .14       -0.60       0.75       0.34       0.7346         Perceived social support       5       295      15       -0.27       -0.04       -2.61       0.0092         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05       -0.23       0.13       -0.58       0.5616         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30       0.18       0.41       4.97       <0.0001	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19       0.43       4.90       <0.0001       0.48         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06       0.10       0.46       0.6464       34.95         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31       0.75       3.86       0.0001       35.53         Emotional states       2       81       .14       -0.60       0.75       0.34       0.7346       13.28         Perceived social support       5       295      15       -0.27       -0.04       -2.61       0.0092       3.61         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05       -0.23       0.13       -0.58       0.5616       0.10         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30       0.18       0.41       4.97       <0.0001	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19       0.43       4.90       <0.0001       0.48       3         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06       0.10       0.46       0.6464       34.95       15         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31       0.75       3.86       0.0001       35.53       3         Emotional states       2       81       .14       -0.60       0.75       0.34       0.7346       13.28       1         Perceived social support       5       295      15       -0.27       -0.04       -2.61       0.0092       3.61       4         Ethnicity (non-white)       2       119      05       -0.23       0.13       -0.58       0.5616       0.10       1         Poor family functioning       3       383       .30       0.18       0.41       4.97       <0.0001	Parental uncertainty       4       239       .31       0.19       0.43       4.90       <0.0001       0.48       3       0.9229         Socio-Economic Status       16       1700       .02       -0.06       0.10       0.46       0.6464       34.95       15       0.0025         Stress       4       508       .57       0.31       0.75       3.86       0.0001       35.53       3       <0.0001

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. PTSS = Post-Traumatic Stress Symptoms
## **Empirical Paper – Pilot Phase**

#### Results

A total of 24 participants (including the EbE and the three trainee clinical psychologists) completed the online pilot questionnaire. The online questionnaire was completed anonymously and therefore the findings are presented as a whole group. The pilot sample were primarily female (87.5%, n=21) with a mean age of 37.35 (SD=7.57, range=22-50). The mean number of children was 2.38 (SD=1.10, range=1-5). The majority of the sample were biological parents of children (95.8%, n=23), with one describing them self as 'other'. The majority of the sample were married (87.5%, n=21), employed (79.2%, n=19) and home owners (79.2%, n=19). One participant (4.2%) had a military background and four described themselves as having a current mental health difficulty (16.7%). The endorsement of all items across the three PTSD domains are presented in Table 3. Knowledge scores, as explained and calculated in the main empirical paper outlined in Chapter 4, have not been calculated for the pilot group.

Descriptive statistics of responses to the researcher-developed Likert scale to identify participants' attitudes toward the accessibility, comprehension and ease of the online questionnaire are presented in Table 4. This shows that pilot participants found the questionnaire easy to complete, easy to understand, easy to follow, that the participant information sheet (online) was easy to understand and that participants were aware of their rights. Participants did not find completing the questionnaire distressing. There was one outlier on this question with one participant rating '10'.

Trauma event items	%	Symptom items	%	Treatment items	%
Family member passing away	91.7	Nightmares	100	AAT	29.2
Sexual abuse	100	Scratching self	54.2	Counselling / psychotherapy	70.8
Losing money	16.7	Hyperactivity	33.3	EMDR	25.0
Earthquake	95.8	Hoarding	45.8	Group therapy	45.8
Watching scary cartoon	41.7	Re-enacting trauma in play	87.5	Medication	41.7
Sent home from school	12.5	Talking constantly about trauma	70.8	Relaxation techniques*	45.8
Argument with friend	20.8	Angry outbursts	95.8	TF-CBT	79.2
Car accident	100	Hearing voices	41.7		
Lied to by parents	29.2	Avoid thinking/talking about trauma	91.7		
Hearing domestic violence	95.8	Decreased appetite	79.2		
Terrorist attack	95.8	Avoiding people/places associated with trauma	100		
Falling off swing	33.3	Sleep issues	100		
Physically bullied	83.3	Washing hands constantly	33.3		
Parents divorcing	75.0				

Table 3. Percentage of endorsement across all items on the three PTSD domains for the pilot sample (*n*=24).

AAT = Animal-Assisted Therapy. EMDR = Eye Movement Desensitisation Reprocessing. TF-CBT = Trauma Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy. \* Including yoga and mindfulness. PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

Qu	estion	М	SD	Range
1.	The survey just completed was easy to complete	9.13	1.71	4 – 10
2.	The questions on the survey are easy to understand	9.09	1.65	4 – 10
3.	The survey was easy to follow	8.96	1.72	4 - 10
4.	I found completing this survey distressing or upsetting	2.35	2.89	1 – 10
5.	The information provided before the survey was easy to understand	8.78	2.02	4 - 10
6.	I was aware of my of my rights as a participant	9.30	1.74	4-10
7.	How long did this survey take you to complete? (minutes)	6.37	2.59	3 - 10

1 able 4. Descriptive statistics of the Likert-scale from phot sample	Table 4	4. Descrip	ptive statistics	of the !	Likert-scale from	pilot sample
---	---------	------------	------------------	----------	-------------------	--------------

*M*=mean, *SD*=standard deviation, 1=strongly disagree, 10=strongly agree.

## **Discussion of Pilot Phase**

This section has been included to provide a discussion of how the pilot phase informed the empirical research article reported in Chapter 4. The aim of the pilot was to ensure the online questionnaire was easy to understand and complete and did not cause any distress. As no standardised measures were used within the empirical paper, this ensured the researcher-developed questionnaire underwent a review process. Generally participants did not find completing the online questionnaire upsetting or distressing. One participant rated this question '10' (strongly agree). It was hypothesised that this was an accidental rating as no participants complained or contacted the lead investigator about finding the online questionnaire distressing. This outlier is likely explained by a comment regarding the change of ordering of responses which they found confusing. Generally the online questionnaire took 6 minutes to complete which was positive as the aim was for parents to complete the online questionnaire within ten minutes to decrease participant burden and increase participation rate.

Participants were given an open space to comment on anything else that could improve the online questionnaire. Some of this feedback regarded the aesthetics of the online questionnaire. For example the font was made larger and making important instructions clearer (for example the age of the child being seven to 17 was bolded). One participant suggested adding numbers to the questions which we agreed and included for the empirical project.

In regards to questions, some participants suggested a yes/no/maybe/don't know continuum would be more applicable compared to an agreement Likert scale. The researchers felt this was a valuable suggestion. The request to add 'homemaker' to the occupation question was suggested by one participant. We decided against adding 'homemaker' as a distinct option however we added the option of 'other'. Some participants in the empirical project did add homemaker to this section.

It was suggested that a 'don't know' option be added to the recognition task for the three PTSD knowledge domains. A participant commented that they did not know any PTSD symptoms and therefore guessed the answers. This was not the aim of the research project as we were interested in participants' current knowledge around PTSD in children and adolescents. Therefore we added the option of 'no knowledge' which was selected in the empirical project, particularly within the PTSD treatment domain. Additionally, we made it clearer on the participant information sheet that the research concerned participants' current knowledge and it was fine if they did not know anything about PTSD.

One participant suggested adding a brief statement before the recognition task about individuals reacting differently to trauma. The participant explained that they were changing their responses based on different scenarios which increased their time completing the online questionnaire. We therefore felt it appropriate to add a brief statement to each of the PTSD knowledge domain questions about individual responses to trauma. One participant reported that they found not knowing the answers to the PTSD knowledge questions frustrating, despite being given them at the end. We therefore added a statement that they would be given the correct answers at the end of the questionnaire and for them not to worry about getting any answers wrong.

One participant stated that the introduction to the questionnaire (the participant information sheet) was long. As researchers we agreed with this statement however for ethical considerations it was paramount to ensure fully informed consent was achieved. Due to the questionnaire being online it was important to provide this information in detail, which naturally was long.

We asked our service user representative to comment on the participant information sheet for the online questionnaire to improve its quality. These comments regarded information being clearer. Comments about participation rights and withdrawal and what to do if participants were not happy while completing the online questionnaire were incorporated. The online questionnaire for the pilot can be found in Appendix N and the final online questionnaires used in the research project in Appendix I and J.

Acknowledgments: we would like to thank all participants for commenting and shaping the online questionnaire for the final project. We would particularly like to thank our service user representative who commented on the online questionnaire and their particular comments regarding the participant information sheet.

## **Empirical Paper**

## **Regression models**

Linear regression models outlined in Chapter 4 resulted in no significant predictors of PTSD knowledge. The full results of the linear regression models for all three PTSD domains for parents and teachers are reported in Table 5 and 6 respectively.

	Trauma event recognition			<u>Symptom</u>	n recognitio	<u>on</u>	Treatment	Treatment recognition		
	$B \pm SE$	β	р	$B \pm SE$	β	Р	$B \pm SE$	β	р	
Age	$15 \pm .14$	066	.280	$07 \pm .14$	040	.522	$02 \pm .18$	006	.933	
Gender	$.69\pm2.45$	.015	.779	$-3.64\pm2.36$	085	.125	$1.05\pm3.39$	.019	.757	
No. of children	$-1.82 \pm .93$	114	.051	$56 \pm .91$	037	.538	$1.14 \pm 1.18$	.062	.336	
Eldest child	$2.75 \pm 1.82$	.092	.130	$-79 \pm 1.76$	.028	.656	$-1.10 \pm 2.34$	031	.640	
Relationship status	$-1.95 \pm 2.14$	050	.364	$.86\pm2.07$	.023	.677	$3.02\pm2.76$	.066	.275	
Employment status	$090\pm3.33$	001	.979	$-5.87\pm3.28$	099	.074	$-2.94\pm4.20$	042	.484	
Residential status	$-4.06\pm2.22$	107	.068	$.92\pm2.15$	.025	.668	$11 \pm 2.80$	003	.968	
Military background	$-3.50\pm2.82$	066	.216	$3.60\pm2.71$	.071	.186	$1.39\pm3.78$	.022	.705	
Mental health difficulty	$2.14 \pm 1.93$	.060	.267	$.23 \pm 1.86$	.007	.902	$1.42\pm2.50$	.034	.571	

Table 5: Linear regression models predicting PTSD knowledge for the parental group

SE = standard error.  $\beta$  = Beta Coefficients. B = unstandardised coefficient. PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

	Trauma event recognition		Symptom recognition			Treatment recognition			
	$B \pm SE$	β	р	$B \pm SE$	β	р	$B \pm SE$	β	р
Age	01 ± .11	005	.956	$05 \pm .12$	038	.667	$.10 \pm .17$	.061	.555
Gender	$1.16\pm2.64$	.029	.660	$-1.56 \pm 2.96$	035	.598	$2.56 \pm 4.13$	.046	.536
Teaching status	$.12 \pm 2.20$	.004	.958	$-3.01 \pm 2.46$	086	.222	$-5.34 \pm 3.49$	119	.128
Years working	$.46 \pm 2.32$	.016	.844	$.95 \pm 2.68$	.031	.723	$08 \pm 3.89$	002	.983
Hours working	$.31 \pm 2.13$	.010	.885	$3.05\pm2.41$	.086	.207	$92 \pm 3.35$	021	.785
PTSD child	$2.40\pm2.54$	.064	.346	$3.26\pm2.79$	.079	.244	$1.13 \pm 3.80$	.023	.766
PTSD train	$4.21 \pm 3.49$	.079	.228	$3.01\pm3.83$	.052	.433	$-3.34 \pm 4.95$	050	.501
School type	$1.57 \pm 1.36$	.077	.250	$.78 \pm 1.51$	.035	.605	$-2.49 \pm 2.18$	085	.256
Military background	$4.53 \pm 3.22$	.093	.161	$1.05\pm3.55$	.020	.767	$3.92\pm5.32$	.056	.462
Mental health difficulty	$.04 \pm 2.09$	.001	.985	$-2.86 \pm 2.31$	083	.217	$-6.19 \pm 3.29$	143	.061

# Table 6: Linear regression models predicting PTSD knowledge domains for the teaching group

SE = standard error.  $\beta$  = Beta Coefficients. B = unstandardised coefficient. PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

#### **Additional analysis**

The results from the additional data analysis procedures described in Chapter 5 are presented in Table 7. Missing data was apparent on these questions and this is reflected within the table. Due to the low rates of missing data for certain questions, it is possible that this reflects participants 'now knowing' or being unsure of confidence within these sources of knowledge.

	Yes	No	Maybe	Don't know	Missing data
Family	108, 24.6%	148, 33.7%	116, 26.4%	11, 2.5%	56, 12.8%
Friends	116, 26.4%	121, 27.6%	137, 31.2%	8, 1.8%	57, 13.0%
General Practitioner	365, 83.1%	9, 2.1%	46, 10.5%	0	19, 4.3%
Accident & Emergency	134, 30.5%	116, 26.4%	113, 25.7%	14, 3.2%	62, 14.1%
Private health	215, 49.0%	42, 9.6%	106, 24.1%	18, 4.1%	58, 13.2%
Psychologist	364, 82.9%	4, 0.9%	39, 8.9%	4, 0.9%	28, 6.4%
School	168, 38.3%	75, 17.1%	140, 31.9%	12, 2.7%	44, 10.0%
Internet	206, 46.9%	53, 12.1%	133, 30.3%	4, 0.9%	43, 9.8%

Table 7. Parents' confidence in seeking information about PTSD. n %

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

Parents' current sources of PTSD knowledge and where they would seek additional information is presented in Table 8. Participants were provided with free space on the online questionnaire to write down further information they thought relevant. This suggested participants sought information from their job (such as a nurse) and some participants stated they had no PTSD knowledge and therefore did not compete this section of the questionnaire

Source of knowledge	Current <i>n</i> , %	Future <i>n</i> , %
Family	66, 15%	43, 9.8%
Friends	90, 20.5%	53, 12.1%
Online	172, 39.2%	263, 59.9%
School	17, 3.9%	62, 14.1%
Health professionals	113, 25.7%	363, 82.7%
Television	223, 50.8%	12, 2.7%
Social media	83, 18.9%	21, 4.8%
Own research	130, 29.6%	295, 67.2%
Library		62, 14.1%

 Table 8. Parents (n=439) current and future sources of PTSD knowledge

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.

#### **Discussion of additional results**

Parents rated the GP and psychologists (operationalised as mental health professionals) as sources of knowledge that they were confident in seeking information about childhood PTSD. However, children have said they would not go to the GP for help with psychological difficulties (Biddle, Donovan, Gunnell & Sharp, 2006). Around half of the parents would also be confident in seeking information from private health services and the internet. The school was a place where 38% of parents felt confident in seeking out information; yet a small proportion would not. Approximately a third of the current sample would be confident in seeking information from accident and emergency departments, yet another third would not. Only a small proportion of 999 calls are of a mental health nature (NHS Digital, 2018), which maybe explains that people in mental health crisis do not seek out help from emergency departments. A high proportion of the sample (33%) did not feel confident in seeking help from their family or friends (28%). Previous research highlights that friends and family are key resources regarding mental health difficulties (Rickwood et al., 2005). It is important to know where parents would go to seek out advice with regards

to PTSD. Therefore these sources of knowledge can be targeted to ensure correct and accurate information is shared and pathways to help are known.

Within the current sample, 50% of parents sought PTSD knowledge from the television, which is considerably larger than previous research on mental health knowledge (Behrouzian & Neamatpour, 2010). Participants were able to select as many sources of knowledge that applied to them. Television was the most frequently chosen option for current PTSD knowledge. This was a closed option question and therefore it is unknown what sort of television media participants were viewing. PTSD is frequently reported in both news and documentaries. However there are also PTSD references in drama, film and soap operas which may be inaccurate. This possibly could explain why some of the non-PTSD symptoms were endorsed by the parental group (see Chapter 4).

The internet was a source of current knowledge, with 39% of parents endorsing the internet. Noar (2006) has suggested the use of mass media for mental health promotion. The internet should be considered when targeting public knowledge regarding PTSD and wider mental health conditions. The school was not typically used to gain information of PTSD. Around a quarter of the sample gained knowledge from health professionals. This is concerning as children and families are much more likely to come into contact with the school then they are mental health professionals. The option for health professional was not operationalised as mental health specifically, and therefore could include the GP.

Where parents would seek out further information was an important question. This is where interventions to increase awareness and knowledge around PTSD can be targeted. Health professionals were the most frequently chosen source, with 83% of the sample choosing this option. This is significantly higher than previous research (Shanley et al., 2008), however this was physicians and the current 'health professional' option could

encompass many types of professionals. This is encouraging as it would be hoped that health professionals have knowledge of PTSD or at least signposting parents to valid and reliable resources. The majority of parents stated they would complete their own research, which can mean many options which needs further exploration. Over half (60%) of the parents said they would use the internet. As previously mentioned the material on the internet can be varied, although there are certain websites from organisations that are reliable and valid information regarding PTSD can be accessed. Television and social media were not frequently chosen for gaining further knowledge of PTSD as this can involve a fountain of misinformation. Again friends and family were not frequently chosen for gaining further knowledge. Much of the previous research focuses on gaining help and not necessarily gaining information. However there seems to be a disparity between where to seek help and where to gain information. The school was only endorsed as a place to gain more knowledge about PTSD by a small proportion of parents (14%). Jorm et al. (2010) found that children do not tend to seek help from teachers or the school for their emotional distress. Many previous researchers have stated that schools are a great place to target interventions for children's mental health (Rickwood, 2005; Weist, Lever, Bradshaw & Owens, 2014).

As described in the discussion section of the empirical paper (Chapter 4), there are several limitations which should be taken into account when interpreting the findings. The generalisability of the current findings are limited and may not represent the wider geographical area. Parents selected from a list of options and further exploration is needed. It would have been valuable to allow participants to expand on their answers. This was avoided in the current project due to the lack of experience in analysing and collating more qualitative data as well as reducing burden to participants. Future research could explore in more depth where parents seek information about PTSD.

#### **Chapter 7: Discussion and Critical Evaluation**

#### **Overview of chapter**

This final chapter summarises and integrates the main findings from both the metaanalysis outlined in Chapter 2 and the empirical research project reported in Chapter 4. Both research articles will be critically evaluated and their strengths and limitations discussed. Considerations for future research will be reported followed by an exploration of the overall clinical implications. A section has been added regarding reflections of completing the thesis portfolio. Finally, a conclusion from of the whole portfolio is reported.

#### Main findings

#### **Meta-analysis**

The meta-analysis aimed to identify the prevalence of parents developing posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) following paediatric medical trauma (e.g. receiving a cancer diagnosis or undergoing a medical procedure). In addition, risk factor estimates were studied to explore whether certain variables increased the likelihood of parents developing PTSD. The advantage of undertaking a meta-analysis is that it provides a weighted pool of results across multiple studies and therefore produces a more accurate finding. Moderator analyses were undertaken to explore prevalence rates by PTSD assessment type (self-report questionnaire versus clinical interview), the type of medical trauma and parental gender. Sensitivity analysis was carried out to account for biases.

The meta-analysis extracted 45 prevalence rates and identified 33 potential risk factors extracted from 54 research studies. The weighted pooled prevalence of parents developing PTSD following paediatric medical trauma was 30.3%. Moderator analysis identified that when self-report instruments were used to assess for PTSD a higher prevalence rate was found compared to structured clinical interviews. However this was

not statistically different. Mothers were found to have higher prevalence rates compared to fathers, however this was not statistically significant.

In regards to medical trauma, sub-group analysis identified cancer diagnoses yielded a higher prevalence rate compared to all other medical traumas. When all other medical traumas were compared to cancer using meta-regression analysis cancer had significantly higher prevalence rates compared to other health conditions and procedures. Kessler and colleagues found ranging PTSD prevalence rates (3-33%) in adults depending on the type of trauma (Kessler et al., 2014). They identified that violence in a relationship yielded the highest rates of PTSD. They found a prevalence rate of 30% for 'interpersonalnetwork traumatic experiences' which included life threatening illness of a child. Therefore similar prevalence rates have been found in previous research.

The significant trauma related risk factor estimates may assist in understanding why cancer diagnoses in the current meta-analysis yielded higher prevalence rates. For example length of hospital stay, condition length and relapse were all found to be important. Therefore those patients with cancer may have had longer hospital stays, have had the disease for longer and have higher chances of relapse. However, all these effects were small. The risk factor 'uncertainty around the illness' was found to be significant with a medium effect size. There are likely to be high rates of uncertainty around a cancer diagnosis compared to other disorders such as Type 1 Diabetes (T1D), epilepsy and asthma, in regards to survival and impact of treatment. Parental stress was a risk factor with a large effect. It may be that cancer diagnoses causes more stress in parents which is why prevalence rates were higher. The current meta-analysis and the research of Kessler highlight that the nature of the traumatic event is a salient factor to be considered for the development of PTSD.

The meta-analysis identified other important risk factors for parents developing PTSD. Of most importance was comorbid psychological functioning, including depressive and anxious symptoms as well as acute stress responses to the trauma and general psychological functioning. Comorbidities of PTSD with other psychological problems are common among adults and children (Brady, Killeen, Brewerton & Lucerini, 2000; Flory & Yehuda, 2015; Lewis et al., 2019). There are arguments that PTSD is better conceptualised as a general psychological reaction to trauma and may not be distinct from other psychological difficulties such as depressive features (Bodkin, Pope, Detke & Hudson, 2007). The current meta-analysis suggests that it is important to consider other aspects of psychological functioning, such as depression and anxiety, when assessing parents of children with medical trauma. Other psychological responses were measured alongside PTSD demonstrating that parents had multiple psychological reactions to the paediatric medical trauma. However critics of the diagnostic approach may describe the large correlations as a general psychological reaction to trauma (Spitzer, First & Wakefield, 2007).

Other psychological reactions such as stress were found to be a significant risk factor. Typically stress was measured using questionnaires, however one study used a biological marker of stress – cortisol (Greening, Stoppelbein & Cheek, 2017). Biological as well as psychological markers may be valuable for future research into potential risk factors for PTSD. However a previous meta-analysis suggested it is the subjective appraisal of the event which is important and not objective measures (Trickey, Siddaway, Meiser-Stedman, Serpell & Field, 2012), which is consistent with the cognitive model of PTSD (Ehlers & Clark, 2000). This meta-analysis found that perceived social support, peri-traumatic emotions and family functioning were significant risk factors. In the current meta-analysis social support and family functioning were found not to be statistically significant. Emotional reactions to the trauma such as fear and worry (emotional reactions) were also found not to be statistically significant. Studies examining emotional responses were small (k=4) and assessments were not based on reliable and valid measures. More research into peri-traumatic reactions to medical trauma are warranted in future research using standardised measures with published psychometric properties.

Uncertainty was found to be a significant risk factor, with a medium effect size. Uncertainty was measured in five studies, with four using the Parent Perception of Uncertainty in illness Scale (PPUS; Mishel, 1983). Uncertainty is likely to be a subjective experience of the parent. In addition, irrespective of trauma type, uncertainty around the illness would be important to consider for the traumatic responses of wider systems of the child. This is likely to vary among medical traumas, however, it is the parents' perception of the uncertainty that is important to consider.

'Recovery' of the child (conceptualised as post-trauma quality of life and functioning) was found to be an important risk factor (approaching a medium effect, .29). This risk factor may be important for longer term PTSD. A child who is not recovering, i.e. they have poorer quality of life or the medical trauma has severely impacted their functioning, will likely, according to the current meta-analysis, impact on the parent's longer term traumatic stress responses. Behavioural difficulties of the child was also found to be an important risk factor, with the more difficulties experienced increasing the likelihood parents developing PTSD. Therefore in regards to screening potential families, these factors are important family factors to consider by clinicians.

It is important to take into account the high rates of heterogeneity across the prevalence rates and risk factors. Many factors are likely to have led to high levels of heterogeneity, including methodological differences, assessment methods, clinical and medical traumatic factors. High levels of heterogeneity are likely to be found in metaanalyses (Engels, Schmid, Terrin, Olkin & Lau, 2000; Higgins, 2008), although this should be taken into account when interpreting the findings.

The findings from the present meta-analysis can be interpreted from the Paediatric Medical Traumatic Stress (PMTS) model (Kazak et al., 2006). Firstly, there is clearly traumatic stress responses from parents in regards to their child's medical trauma. These traumatic responses are also prevalent across certain medical traumas such as cancer. Although beyond the original aims of the meta-analysis, the findings can be understood from attachment (Bowlby, 1988) and evolutionary psychological perspectives (Bjorklund & Pellegrini, 2002). These theories in general terms postulate parents as protectors over their children. Circumstances which involve threat or harm to the child would cause stress. When this trauma event is out of the control of the parent, for example medical trauma, this would potentially lead to higher levels of stress in the parent. Secondly, the current metaanalysis found risk factors of both the child and parents that increase the likelihood of traumatic responses. These variables were found across the three phases of the PMTS model (Appendix F) and are all clinically important during assessment of PTSD.

## **Empirical Paper**

The empirical research study sought to identify parents' and teachers' knowledge of PTSD presentations in children and adolescents. This study recruited two large samples (439 parents and 279 teachers) who completed an online questionnaire and selected what they believed to be traumatic events that could lead to PTSD, symptoms of PTSD in children and effective treatments offered by the National Health Service (NHS).

This study identified that parents and teachers are generally accurate when identifying symptoms of PTSD and traumatic events. However, it seemed that both groups were broad in their endorsement of what a traumatic event is and symptoms of PTSD. Parental divorce or separation was categorised as a 'distractor' item in the present study, and the authors argued that this was an event that would not lead to PTSD in children. However both groups endorsed this event as traumatic that could lead to PTSD. Although the authors acknowledge this event can be distressing and certainly difficult to deal with from the child's perspective, it would not warrant a PTSD response according to Criterion A of the DSM-5 for PTSD (APA, 2013). We hypothesised that a child displaying psychological difficulties following this event would typically be diagnosed with an 'adjustment disorder' (APA, 2013). In addition many symptoms were endorsed that are not part of the diagnostic criteria for PTSD in the DSM-5 (APA, 2013). For example hearing voices to harm others, substance abuse and self-harm were all endorsed by approximately half of both parents and teachers. These may often co-occur with PTSD but they are not diagnostic features of the disorder according to the DSM-5 (APA, 2013).

Parents and teachers endorsed Trauma Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT) for the treatment of PTSD in children but were rarely aware of Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR) interventions. However they would not necessarily need to know this information but be aware that they would need to seek medical support. Both groups endorsed other treatments which are not routinely offered by the NHS and not recommended in national clinical guidance for the treatment of PTSD in children (NICE, 2018) such as counselling, medication and therapy dogs.

Attitudes to the use of screening tools were also investigated. Generally both parents and teachers agreed or strongly agreed to their use, and this agreement increased if a traumatic event occurred in the local area. It is worth noting that there was a small proportion of the sample who disagreed or strongly disagreed with this notion. Participants were not asked further questions regarding their attitudes to the screening tools and this would be important to understand in the future. It was encouraging that most parents would seek out additional information from health professionals (psychologist or GP). Many parents stated they would use the internet to find out more information on childhood PTSD which has implications on how to provide information to parents as well as teachers and other key adults in regards to PTSD and possibly mental health in general.

The meta-analysis (Chapter 2) demonstrated that parents can experience traumatic responses to their child's trauma. The meta-analysis highlighted that 'child trauma' can encompass a child receiving a medical diagnosis such as cancer. Therefore parents can develop PTSD and symptoms of PTSD when their child experiences a medical trauma, including being diagnosed with a medical condition. The empirical paper (Chapter 4) found that key adults in the child's life seem aware of traumatic events and symptoms, although this awareness seems broad. It would be important to ensure accurate information is provided to adults in regards to PTSD in children and adolescents in an accessible way based on where parents seek health related information. Both the meta-analysis and empirical paper will now be critically evaluated and their clinical implications explored in more detail.

#### **Critical Evaluation**

Both studies provide further information to the area of child PTSD and trauma. Additionally they have provided new information and data regarding trauma from a systemic perspective and the understanding of PTSD among parents and teachers. The meta-analysis is a strength as it took data from 54 studies and used weighted pooled prevalence and risk factor estimates. A total of 33 risk factors were considered which we felt to be a substantial amount. The quality of the studies were assessed diligently and appropriate sensitivity analyses conducted to account for any bias. The empirical paper recruited large samples which provides a good estimate of the sample's understanding of PTSD in children. It is, to the authors' knowledge, the first study to assess PTSD knowledge of parents and teachers in regards to PTSD in children and adolescents. Several limitations of both studies should be considered when interpreting the findings. These limitations highlight that the results may not be generalisable to wider populations and therefore caution should be taken.

Although the meta-analysis involved a thorough search of potential research articles across three databases, no grey literature was sought and therefore some unpublished data may not have been included. However as this was not a treatment metaanalysis we felt that this would not have a significant impact on the outcome. Secondly, very stringent exclusion criteria was applied to the set of studies identified. This was for two reasons; firstly, to fully operationalise the medical trauma being investigated and secondly due to time constraints of completing the doctoral thesis. Certain medical traumas were clearly excluded such as studies involving medical traumas during pregnancy and those that studied traumas resulting in the death of the child. In addition studies that only investigated depressive responses to paediatric trauma were excluded. It is important that the psychological impact on parents in these situations are researched and multiple psychological reactions considered from a meta-analytic perspective.

The empirical research project used a researcher-developed tool to measure PTSD knowledge. We felt this methodology enabled us to specifically target certain features of the PTSD diagnostic criteria and treatments. It is unknown if other methodologies would result in similar findings and therefore different methodological approaches should be considered in the future. This could involve true/false responses to PTSD knowledge questions or the use of clinical vignettes. We were cautions about increasing the burden to

participants in the study and therefore did not opt for a more complex methodology. As a result, a large sample of parents and teachers were recruited and information on their understanding of PTSD in children was explored. All responses were based on self-report and therefore some inaccuracies or demand characteristics of participants could be present.

The recruitment procedure involved individually contacting schools. School lists were randomised and covered three counties in the East of England. However recruitment procedures of contacting local authorities, who oversee all public schools in England, could have been used. This may have led to higher response rates of schools. Social media was used to recruit additional teachers, however not all teachers use social media and therefore this could have skewed the results.

## **Clinical implications**

Findings from both studies have several clinical implications in regards to service delivery and development. The high prevalence rates of parental PTSD have implications for psychological services and the need to screen families experiencing trauma. Within an acute hospital setting, the primary focus will naturally be the paediatric condition (such as cancer or diabetes). Therefore this research highlights that psychological difficulties and distress should be considered by clinical teams. Within the Health and Social Care Act (2012) and the parity of esteem legislation of the UK government which highlights that mental and physical health should be equal and treated alongside each other (Department of Health, 2011). The meta-analysis highlights that psychological responses to physical health conditions are common.

Early identification of those families would be important. The current research highlights that certain families or parents are more likely to develop traumatic responses. Those factors should be considered and assessed for during the screening process. As found in the empirical paper, parents are generally in agreement for children to be screened for PTSD in schools. It could therefore be assumed parents would agree to screening in hospitals following trauma, although this was not researched in the current research. Untreated PTSD in both parents and children have serious clinical and economic costs to the individual living with the debilitating condition and increased costs to a healthcare system with limited resources.

Both parents and teachers have an understanding of traumatic events and PTSD symptoms but this was broad and included many items the researchers conceptualised as 'distractors'. Public health initiatives would be important in improving the recognition of PTSD in children and adolescents by key adults. This is particularly important due to the current and unpredictable international political climate. Recently, two major terror attacks have occurred in the UK, that of the Westminster Bridge attack and the Manchester arena bombing. In addition, the horrific Grenfell Tower fire was a major traumatic event in London. All three of these incidents included children and adolescents. This highlights how important it is for adults to recognise trauma responses in children. Public health initiatives could focus on schools and target both parents and teachers. Many schools are adopting a trauma-informed approach (Sweeney, Clement, Filson & Kennedy, 2016) however we found that many teachers had not received training on PTSD or trauma. Evidence suggests teachers want more trauma training (Moon, Williford & Mendenhall, 2017). We found that not many parents utilise the school as a source of knowledge for such conditions and would typically go to the internet or health professionals (such as a GP or a psychologist). There is a myriad of information available on the internet and therefore it is paramount this information is accurate and easily accessible.

### **Future Research**

In regards to parental traumatic stress responses following paediatric medical trauma, it would be important for future research to investigate certain trauma types excluded from the current meta-analysis, such as traumas during pregnancy and those resulting in child death. A meta-analysis of these traumas would be clinically valuable. There are many paediatric medical traumas that were not featured in the current meta-analysis. Other chronic conditions would warrant further investigation from a systemic perspective of trauma responses, for example cystic fibrosis, HIV and food allergies. All of these conditions can have serious complications if not appropriately treated and could cause traumatic responses within the parent. In addition, the PMTS model highlights that the majority of research looks at the parental response to paediatric medical trauma (Kazak et al., 2006). It is important to understand the wider systemic response to trauma. Of particular interest would be siblings, grandparents and other primary caregivers. Furthermore, there is suggestions that peers and wider systems such as schools can have traumatic stress responses to trauma and therefore important to investigate further.

Although the empirical paper investigated adults' knowledge of PTSD, knowledge of the child is important to understand too. Although it may be difficult to ascertain younger children's understanding of PTSD, it would be important to investigate the knowledge of adolescents. Many adolescents will self-refer to services or attend GP appointments alone. Therefore it is paramount clinicians and academics understand if adolescents would recognise PTSD and where they access sources of knowledge and help. Further research into the facilitators and barriers to screening for PTSD in schools would be valuable. Finally, the present research did not investigate how knowledge impacts on help-seeking behaviours.

## Reflections

During the recruitment of schools, I was struck by the amount of schools that did not want to take part in the project due to concerns of how parents would respond to the project. A handful of head teachers were concerned that parents may find it emotionally difficult to complete and would not want to risk this. This could have happened within the present research, especially if the parent had previous trauma or concurrent PTSD. However we felt that the ethical considerations to this were covered and clear information of what participants should do if they had such a reaction were provided. Research has found that participants tend to find the experience of being involved in psychological research as a positive one and not distressing (Jorm, Kelly & Morgan, 2007). Indeed, in the current research two participants contacted the lead investigator to share their stories of living with PTSD. They were not distressed by the research, yet valued that this work was going ahead. Encouragingly, many schools valued the research and were keen to take part. A couple of the schools declared that they had been involved with trauma training and they were very open to talking and discussing mental health. One school were keen to have training from the lead investigator about trauma and responding to mental health difficulties within schools, which was delivered once all data analysis had been completed. Variations in the approach to mental health and how mental health is talked about was evident from an anecdotal point of view from the lead investigator which could be interesting to research in the future.

#### **Overall conclusions**

The meta-analysis outlined in Chapter 2 provided a pooled estimate prevalence rate for parents developing PTSD following paediatric medical traumas. From moderator analysis it was found that cancer diagnosis resulted in the highest rates of PTSD in parents compared to other medical traumas. A number of significant and large effects were found regarding risk factors for parents developing PTSD. These can be clinically informative for professionals working with families experiencing paediatric medical trauma. Adult gatekeepers (parents and teachers) to children's health generally recognised traumatic events and symptoms of PTSD. However these gatekeepers also seemed to have a broad understanding of what events they considered traumatic and the symptoms associated with the diagnostic criteria of PTSD. This is important as key adults need to be able to recognise PTSD in children and facilitate appropriate help seeking behaviour. Although TF-CBT was recognised as an effective treatment, many interventions were selected by participants that lack evidence to their effectiveness, such as therapy dogs and medication. EMDR was not recognised by participants as an effective treatment for children and adolescents experiencing PTSD. General agreement was identified for the use of screening measures used in schools to screen for PTSD. These two research articles further the knowledge of adult trauma responses to child health conditions and knowledge of PTSD in children and adolescents.

#### References

- Adelman, H. S., & Taylor, L. (1998). Mental health in schools. Moving forward. School Psychology Review, 27, 175–190.
- Adelman, H. S., & Taylor, L. (2012). Mental Health in Schools: Moving in new directions. Contemporary School Psychology, 16, 9-18.
- Ahmad, A., & Sundelin-Wahlsten, V. (2008). Applying EMDR on children with PTSD. European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 17(3), 127–132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-007-0646-8.
- Alisic, E. (2012). Teachers' perspectives on providing support to children after trauma: a qualitative study. *School Psychology Quarterly : The Official Journal of the Division*

of School Psychology, American Psychological Association, 27(1), 51–59. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028590.

- Alisic, E., Bus, M., Dulack, W., Pennings, L., & Splinter, J. (2012). Teachers' experiences supporting children after traumatic exposure. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(1), 98–101.
- Alisic, E., Zalta, A. K., van Wesel, F., Larsen, S. E., Hafstad, G. S., Hassanpour, K., & Smid, G. E. (2014). Rates of post-traumatic stress disorder in trauma-exposed children and adolescents: meta-analysis. *The British Journal of Psychiatry : The Journal of Mental Science*, 204, 335–340. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.113.131227.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). (1980). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (3rd ed.). Washington, DC: author.
- APA. (2013). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (5th ed.). Washington,DC: author.
- Atkins, M. S., Hoagwood, K. E., Kutash, K., & Seidman, E. (2010). Toward the integration of education and mental health in schools. *Administration and policy in mental health*, 37(1-2), 40-7.
- Balluffi, A., Kassam-Adams, N., Kazak, A., Tucker, M., Dominguez, T., & Helfaer, M. (2004). Traumatic stress in parents of children admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit. Pediatric Critical Care Medicine : A Journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies, 5(6), 547–553. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.PCC.0000137354.19807.44.
- Behrouzian, F. & Neamatpour, S. (2010). Parental knowledge and mental health in parents of children with epilepsy. *Pakistan Journal of Medical Sciences*, 26(1), 191-194.

- Best, M., Streisand, R., Catania, L., & Kazak, A. E. (2001). Parental distress during pediatric leukemia and Posttraumatic Stress Symptoms (PTSS) after treatment ends. Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 26(5), 299–307. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/26.5.299.
- Biddle, L., Donovan, J. L., Gunnell, D., & Sharp, D. (2006). Young adults' perceptions of GPs as a help source for mental distress: a qualitative study. *The British journal of general practice: the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, 56(533), 924-31.
- Bjorklund, D. F., & Pellegrini, A. D. (2002). The origins of human nature: Evolutionary developmental psychology. Washington, DC, US: American Psychological Association. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/10425-000.
- Bodkin, J. A., Pope, H. G., Detke, M. J., & Hudson, J. I. (2007). Is PTSD caused by traumatic stress? *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 21(2), 176–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2006.09.004.
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P. T., & Rothstein, H. R. (2009). Introduction to Meta-Analysis. Chichester, West Sussex, UK: Wiley.
- Bowlby, J. (1988). A SECURE BASE Parent-Child Attachment and Healthy Human Development. New York, NY, US: Basic Books.
- Brabin, L., Stretch, R., Roberts, S., Elton, P., Baxter, D. & McCann, R. (2011). The school nurse, the school and HPV vaccination: A qualitative study of factors affecting HPV vaccine uptake. *Vaccine*, 29(17), 3192-3196. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.02.038.
- Brady, K. T., Killeen, T. K., Brewerton, T., & Lucerini, S. (2000). Comorbidity of psychiatric disorders and posttraumatic stress disorder. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 61 Suppl 7, 22–32.

- Brewin, C. R., Andrews, B., Valentine, J. D., Bromet, E., Dekel, R., Green, B., ... Schultz,
  L. (2000). Meta-Analysis of Risk Factors for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in
  Trauma-Exposed Adults, 68(5), 748–766. https://doi.org/10.10371/0022006X.68.5.748.
- British Psychological Society. (2010). *Code of Human Research Ethics*. Retrieved from: http://www.bps.org.uk/sites/default/files/documents/code\_of\_human\_research\_ethics.pdf.
- Brown, R. (2018). Mental health and wellbeing provision in schools: Review of published policies and information. London, UK: Department for Education. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20709.
- Bruce, M., Gumley, D., Isham, L., Fearon, P., & Phipps, K. (2011). Post-traumatic stress symptoms in childhood brain tumour survivors and their parents. *Child: Care, Health* and Development, 37(2), 244–251. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2010.01164.x.
- Cochran, W. (1954). The Combination of Estimates from Different Experiments. *Biometrics*, 10(1), 101-129. doi:10.2307/3001666.
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences* (2nd ed.). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Cohen, J. (2003). Treating Acute Posttraumatic Reactions in Children and Adolescents. *Biological Psychiatry*, 53(9), 827-833. doi:10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01868-1.
- Connolly, D., McClowry, S., Hayman, L., Mahony, L. & Artman, M. (2004).
   Posttraumatic stress disorder in children after cardiac surgery. *Journal of Pediatrics*, 144, 480–484.
- Costello, E. J., Pescosolido, B. A., Angold, A., & Burns, B. J. (1998). A family networkbased model of access to child mental health services. *Research in Community and Mental Health*, 9, 165–190.

- Cox, C. M., Kenardy, J. A., & Hendrikz, J. K. (2008). Psychopathology Following Accidental Trauma. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric nursing (JSPN)*, 13(2), 98-110.
- Creech, S. K., & Misca, G. (2017). Parenting with PTSD : A Review of Research on the Influence of PTSD on Parent-Child Functioning in Military and Veteran Families. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01101.
- Cuijpers, P. (2016). *Meta-analyses in mental health research: A practical guide*. Amsterdam, Netherlands, Arije universiteit Amsterdam.
- Davidson, J. (2000). Trauma: the impact of post-traumatic stress disorder. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 14(2), S5-12.
- Daviss, W. B., Mooney, D., Racusin, R., Ford, J. D., Fleischer, A. (1998). Predicting Posttraumatic Stress After Hospitalization for Pediatric Injury. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and adolescent Psychiatry*, 39(5), 576-583. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-200005000-00011.
- Dempsey, A. F., Zimet, G. D., Davis, R. L., & Koutsky, L. (2006). Factors that are associated with parental acceptance of human papillomavirus vaccines: a randomized intervention study of written information about HPV. *Pediatrics*, *117*(5), 1486–1493. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2005-1381.
- Department for Education. (2017). *School workforce in England*: November 2016. London, UK: author.

Department of Health and Social Care. (2011). *No Health Without Mental Health: a crossgovernment outcomes strategy*. London, UK: author. Retrieved from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attach ment\_data/file/138253/dh\_124058.pdf.

Durlak, J. & Lipsey, M. (1991). A Practitioner's Guide to Meta-Analysis. Journal of

Community Psychology, 19(3), 291–332.

- Ehlers, A., & Clark, D. M. (2000). A cognitive model of posttraumatic stress disorder. Behaviour, Research and Therapy, 38(4), 319-345.
- Engels, E. A., Schmid, C. H., Terrin, N., Olkin, I., & Lau, J. (2000). Heterogeneity and statistical significance in meta-analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, 19(13), 1707–1728.
- Farley, L. M., DeMaso, D. R., D'Angelo, E., Kinnamon, C., Bastardi, H., Hill, C. E., ... Logan, D. E. (2007). Parenting stress and parental post-traumatic stress disorder in families after pediatric heart transplantation. *The Journal of Heart and Lung Transplantation : The Official Publication of the International Society for Heart Transplantation*, 26(2), 120–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healun.2006.11.013.
- Field, A. P. (2001). Meta-analysis of correlation coefficients: a Monte Carlo comparison of fixed- and random-effects methods. *Psychological Methods*, 6(2), 161–180.
- Fisher, R. (1915). Frequency distribution of the values of the correlation coefficient in samples from an indefinitely large population. *Biometrika*, 6(1), 507-521.
- Flory, J. D., & Yehuda, R. (2015). Comorbidity between post-traumatic stress disorder and major depressive disorder: alternative explanations and treatment considerations. *Dialogues in clinical neuroscience*, 17(2), 141-50.
- Fox, J. C., Blank, M., Rovnyak, V. G., & Barnett, R. Y. (2001). Barriers to help seeking for mental disorders in a rural impoverished population. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 37(5), 421–436.
- Frauenholtz, S., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. N. (2015). Assessing school employee's abilities to respond to children's mental health needs: Implications for school social work. *School Social Work Journal*, 39(2), 46–62.
- Friedman, M. J., Resick, P. A., Bryant, R. A., & Brewin, C. R. (2011). Considering PTSD for DSM-5. *Depression and Anxiety*, 28(9), 750–769. ttps://doi.org/10.1002/da.20767.

- Galovski, T. E., Blain, L. M., Chappuis, C., & Fletcher, T. (2013). Sex differences in recovery from PTSD in male and female interpersonal assault survivors. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 51(6), 247-55.
- Giaconia, , R., Reinherz, H., Silverman, A., Pakiz, B., Frost, A. & Cohen, E. (1995).
  Traumas and posttraumatic stress disorder in community population of older adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 34(10), 1369-1380.
- Greenberg, M. T., Weissberg, R. P., O'Brien, M. U., Zins, J. E., Fredericks, L., Resnik, H., & Elias, M. J. (2003). Enhancing school-based prevention and youth development through coordinated social, emotional, and academic learning. *The American Psychologist*, 58(6–7), 466–474.
- Greening, L., Stoppelbein, L., & Cheek, K. (2017). Racial/ethnic disparities in the risk of posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms among mothers of children diagnosed with cancer and Type-1 diabetes mellitus. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 9(3), 325–333. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000230.
- Gulliver, A., Griffiths, K. M., & Christensen, H. (2010). Perceived barriers and facilitators to mental health help-seeking in young people: a systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry*, 10, 113. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-10-113.
- Harik, J. M., Matteo, R. A., Hermann, B. A., & Hamblen, J. L. (2017). What people with PTSD symptoms do (and do not) know about PTSD: A national survey. *Depression* and Anxiety, 34(4), 374–382. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22558.
- Hamilton, W., Aydin, B. & Mizumoto, A. (2017). *MAVIS: Meta Analysis via Shiny*. Retrieved from http://kylehamilton.net/shiny/MAVIS/.

- Helgeson, V., Reynolds, K., & Tomich, P. (2006). A meta-analytic review of benefit finding and growth. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 74(5), 797-816.
  DOI: 10.1037/0022-006X.74.5.797.
- Higgins, J. P. T. (2008). Commentary : Heterogeneity in meta-analysis should be expected and appropriately quantified. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 37(5), 1158– 1160. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyn204.
- Higgins, J. & Green, S. (2011). Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions: Version 5.1.0. The Cochrane Collaboration. Retrieved from http://handbook.cochrane.org.
- Higgins, J. P. T., & Thompson, S. G. (2002). Quantifying heterogeneity in a meta-analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, 21(11), 1539–1558. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.1186.
- Hiller, R. M., Meiser-stedman, R., Fearon, P., Lobo, S., Mckinnon, A., Fraser, A., & Halligan, S. L. (2016). Research Review : Changes in the prevalence and symptom severity of child post-traumatic stress disorder in the year following trauma a meta-analytic study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 57(8), 884–898. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12566.
- Horesh, D., & Brown, A. D. (2018). Editorial: Post-traumatic Stress in the Family. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 40. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00040.
- Hoy, D., Brooks, P., Woolf, A., Blyth, F., March, L., Bain, C., ... Buchbinder, R. (2012).
  Assessing risk of bias in prevalence studies : modification of an existing tool and evidence of interrater agreement. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 65(9), 934–939. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2011.11.014.
- Hunter, J., & Schmidt, F. (2004). Methods of meta-analysis: Correcting error and bias in research findings (2nd Ed.). Newbury Park, CA.: Sage.

- Jensen, P. S., Goldman, E., Offord, D., Costello, E. J., Friedman, R., Huff, B., ... Roberts, R. (2011). Overlooked and underserved: "action signs" for identifying children with unmet mental health needs. *Pediatrics*, 128(5), 970–979. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2009-0367.
- Jorm, A. F., Kelly, C. M., & Morgan, A. J. (2007). Participant distress in psychiatric research: a systematic review. *Psychological Medicine*, 37(7), 917–926. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291706009779.
- Jorm, A. F., Kitchener, B. A., Sawyer, M. G., Scales, H., & Cvetkovski, S. (2010). Mental health first aid training for high school teachers: a cluster randomized trial. *BMC Psychiatry*, 10(1), 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-10-51.
- Jorm, A. & Wright, A. (2007). Beliefs of young people and their parents about the effectiveness of interventions for mental disorders. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 41(8), 656-666.
- Joseph, S., Mynard, H., & Mayall, M. (2000). Life-events and post-traumatic stress in a sample of English adolescents. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 10(6), 475-482. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1099-1298(200011/12)10:6<475::AID-CASP578>3.0.CO;2-F.
- Kasiulevičius, V., Šapoka, V., & Filipavičiūtė, R. (2006). Sample size calculation in epidemiological studies. *Gerontologija*, 7(4), 225–231.
- Kassam-Adams, N., Garcia-Espana, J. F., Fein, J. A., & Winston, F. K. (2005). Heart rate and posttraumatic stress in injured children. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(3), 335–340. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.62.3.335.
- Kazak, A. E., & Barakat, L. P. (1997). Brief report: parenting stress and quality of life during treatment for childhood leukemia predicts child and parent adjustment after

treatment ends. Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 22(5), 749-758.

- Kazak, A. E., Kassam-adams, N., Schneider, S., Zelikovsky, N., Alderfer, M. A., & Rourke, M. (2006). An Integrative Model of Pediatric Medical Traumatic Stress. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 31(4), 343–355.
- Kearns, M. C., Ressler, K. J., Zatzick, D., & Rothbaum, B. O. (2012). Early interventions for PTSD: a review. *Depression and Anxiety*, 29(10), 833-42.
- Kelly, C. M., Jorm, A. F., & Wright, A. (2007). Improving mental health literacy as a strategy to facilitate early intervention for mental disorders. *The Medical Journal of Australia*, 187(7 Suppl), S26-30.

Kessler, R. C., Rose, S., Koenen, K. C., Karam, E. G., Stang, P. E., Stein, D. J., ... Carmen Viana, M. (2014). How well can post-traumatic stress disorder be predicted from pre-trauma risk factors? An exploratory study in the WHO World Mental Health Surveys. *World Psychiatry : Official Journal of the World Psychiatric Association (WPA)*, 13(3), 265–274. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20150.

- Kilpatrick, D. G., Ruggiero, K. J., Acierno, R., Saunders, B. E., Resnick, H. S., Best, C. L.,
  ... Victims, N. C. (2003). Violence and Risk of PTSD, Major Depression,
  Substance Abuse / Dependence, and Comorbidity : Results from the National
  Survey of Adolescents. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71(4), 692–700. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.71.4.692.
- Koven, S. G. (2018). Veteran Treatments : PTSD Interventions. *Healthcare*, 6(3), E94. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare6030094.
- Lewis, S. J., Arseneault, L., Caspi, A., Fisher, H. L., Matthews, T., Moffitt, T. E., ... Stahl, D. (2019). The epidemiology of trauma and post-traumatic stress disorder in a representative cohort of young people in England and Wales. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 6(3), 247–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30031-8.

Logan, D. E., Children, T., King, C. A., & Medical, M. (2001). Parental Facilitation of Adolescent Mental Health Service Utilization : A Conceptual and Empirical Review. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 8(3), 319–333. https://doi.org/10.1093/clipsy.8.3.319.

Manne, S., DuHamel, K., Ostroff, J., Parsons, S., Martini, D. R., Williams, S. E., ... Redd,
W. H. (2004). Anxiety, depressive, and posttraumatic stress disorders among
mothers of pediatric survivors of hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Pediatrics*, 113(6), 1700–1708.

McDonald, M. K., Borntrager, C. F., & Rostad, W. (2014). Measuring Trauma: Considerations for Assessing Complex and Non-PTSD Criterion A Childhood Trauma. *Journal of Trauma and Dissociation*, 15(2), 184–203. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299732.2014.867577.

McLaughlin, K. A., Koenen, K. C., Hill, E. D., Petukhova, M., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky,
A. M., & Kessler, R. C. (2013). Trauma exposure and posttraumatic stress disorder in a national sample of adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 52(8), 815–830. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2013.05.011.

Meiser-Stedman, R., Boyle, A., Mckinnon, A., Dixon, C., Smith, P., & Dalgleish, T. (2017). Acute stress disorder and the transition to posttraumatic stress disorder in children and adolescents : Prevalence, course, prognosis, diagnostic suitability, and risk markers. *Depression and Anxiety*, 34(4), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22602.

Meiser-Stedman, R., Smith, P., Yule, W., Glucksman, E., & Dalgleish, T. (2017). Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Young Children 3 Years Posttrauma: Prevalence and Longitudinal Predictors. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 78(3), 334–339. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.15m10002.

Meltzer, H., Gatward, R., Goodman, R. & Ford, T. (2000). Mental health of children and

adolescents in Great Britain. London, UK: The Stationary Office.

- Mishel, M. H. (1983). Parents' perception of uncertainty concerning their hospitalized child. *Nursing Research*, *32*(6), 324–330.
- Mojtabai, R. (2009). Unmet need for treatment of major depression in the United States. *Psychiatric Services*, 60(3), 297–305. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.2009.60.3.297.
- Mol, S. S. L., Arntz, A., Metsemakers, J. F. M., Dinant, G.-J., Vilters-van Montfort, P. A.
  P., & Knottnerus, J. A. (2005). Symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder after non-traumatic events: evidence from an open population study. The British Journal of Psychiatry : *The Journal of Mental Science*, 186, 494–499.
  https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.186.6.494.
- Moon, J., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. (2017). Children and Youth Services Review
  Educators ' perceptions of youth mental health : Implications for training and the
  promotion of mental health services in schools. *Children and Youth Services Review*,
  73, 384–391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.01.006.
- Mott, J., Stanley, M., Street, R., Grady, R., & Teng, E. (2014). Increasing engagement in evidence-based PTSD treatment through shared decision-making: A pilot study. *Military Medicine*, 179(2), 143-149.
- Munn, Z., Moola, S., Riitano, D., & Lisy, K. (2014). The development of a critical appraisal tool for use in systematic reviews addressing questions of prevalence. *International Journal of Health Policy and Management*, 3(3), 123–128. https://doi.org/10.15171/ijhpm.2014.71.
- Najavits, L. M. (2002). Seeking safety: A treatment manual for PTSD and substance abuse. New York, NY, US: Guilford Press.
- National Heart Lung and Blood Institute. (2014). *Quality assessment tool for observational, cohort and cross-sectional studies*. Retrieved from

https://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/health-pro/guidelines/in-

develop/cardiovascularrisk-reduction/tools/cohort.

- National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2005). *Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD): The management of PTSD in adults and children in primary and secondary care*. London, UK: author. Retrieved from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/cg26.
- NICE. (2012). *Methods for the de development of NICE public health guidance*. Retrieved from https://www.nice.org.uk/process/pmg4/chapter/appendix-g-quality-appraisal-checklist-quantitative-studies-reporting-correlations-and.
- NICE (2018). Post-traumatic stress disorder. London, UK: author. Retrieved from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng116/resources/posttraumatic-stressdisorderpdf-66141601777861.
- Noar, S. M. (2006). A 10-year retrospective of research in health mass media campaigns: where do we go from here? *Journal of Health Communication*, *11*(1), 21–42. https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730500461059.
- NHS Digital (2018). *Mental-health related 999 calls triaged via NHS Pathways*. Retrieved from: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/find-data-and-publications/supplementary-information/2018-supplementary-information-files/mental-health-related-999-calls-triaged-via-nhs-pathways.
- Offer, D., Howard, K. I., Schonert, K. A., & Ostrov, E. (1991). To whom do adolescents turn for help? Differences between disturbed and nondisturbed adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 30(4), 623–630. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199107000-00015.

Office for National Statistics. (2016). Families and households in the UK: 2016. Retrieved
from:https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarr iages/families/bulletins/familiesandhouseholds/2016.

- Olshen, E., Woods, E. R., Austin, S. B., Luskin, M., & Bauchner, H. (2005). Parental acceptance of the human papillomavirus vaccine. *The Journal of Adolescent Health : Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, *37*(3), 248–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2005.05.016.
- Orozco, R., Borges, G., Benjet, C., Medina-Mora, M. E., & Lopez-Carrillo, L. (2008). Traumatic life events and posttraumatic stress disorder among Mexican adolescents: results from a survey. *Salud Publica de Mexico*, *50 Suppl 1*, S29-37.
- Ozer, E. J., Best, S. R., Lipsey, T. L., & Weiss, D. S. (2003). Predictors of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder and Symptoms in Adults : A Meta-Analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 129(1), 52–73. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.129.1.52.
- Palazzo, M., Dell'Osso, B., Altamura, A., Stein, D. and Baldwin, D. (2014). Health literacy and the pharmacological treatment of anxiety disorders: A systematic review. *Human Psychopharmacology Clinical*, 29(3), 211-215.
- Park, C. L., & Helgeson, V. S. (2014). Introduction to the special section : Growth following highly stressful life events Current status and future directions
  Introduction to the Special Section : Growth Following Highly Stressful Life
  Events Current Status and Future Directions. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 74(5), 791-796. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.74.5.791.
- Pasterski, V., Mastroyannopoulou, K., Wright, D., Zucker, K. J., & Hughes, I. A. (2014). Predictors of posttraumatic stress in parents of children diagnosed with a disorder of sex development. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 43(2), 369–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-013-0196-8.

Peterson, R. A., & Brown, S. P. (2005). On the Use of Beta Coefficients in Meta-Analysis.

*Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90(1), 175–181. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.90.1.175.

- Pratt, S., Rosenberg, S., Mueser, K., Brancato, J., Salyers, M., Jankowski, M. & Descamps,
  M. (2005). Evaluation of a PTSD psychoeducational program for psychiatric inpatients. *Journal of Mental Health*, 14(2), 121-127.
- Rea, L. & Parker, R. (2014). Designing and Conducting Survey Research: A Comprehensive Guide (4<sup>th</sup> Ed.). New York, NY: Wiley.
- Richardson, L. (2001). Seeking and Obtaining Mental Health Services: What Do Parents Expect? Archives of Psychiatric Nursing, 15(5), 223-231. https://doi.org/10.1053/apnu.2001.27019.
- Rickwood, D. (2005). Supporting Young People at School With High Mental Health Needs. Australian Journal of Guidance and Counselling, 15(2), 137-155. doi:10.1375/ajgc.15.2.137.
- Rickwood, D. J., Deane, F. P., & Wilson, C. J. (2007). When and how do young people seek professional help for mental health problems? *The Medical Journal of Australia*, 187(7 Suppl), S35-9.
- Rickwood, D., Deane, F., Wilson, C. & Ciarrochi, J. (2005). Young people's help-seeking for mental health problems. *Australian e-Journal for the Advancement of Mental Health*, 4(3), 218-251, DOI: 10.5172/jamh.4.3.218.
- Rosenthal, R. (1991). *Meta-analytic procedures for social research* (revised ed.). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Rosenthal, R. (1994). Parametric measures of effect size. In H. Cooper & L. V. Hedges (Eds.), *The Handbook of Research Synthesis*. New York, NY: Sage.
- Rosenthal, R. (1995).Writing meta-analytic reviews. *Psychological Bulletin*, 118, 183–192.

- Salmon, K. & Bryant, R. (2002). Posttraumatic stress disorder in children: The influence of developmental factors. *Clinical Psychological Review*, 22(2), 163-188.
- Sayal, K. (2006). Annotation: Pathways to care for children with mental health problems. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, and Allied Disciplines, 47(7), 649–659. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2005.01543.x.
- Scheeringa, M. S., Myers, L., Putnam, F. W., & Zeanah, C. H. (2012). Diagnosing PTSD in early childhood: an empirical assessment of four approaches. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(4), 359–367. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.21723.
- Shanley, D. C., Reid, G. J., & Evans, B. (2008). How parents seek help for children with mental health problems. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 35(3), 135–146. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-006-0107-6.
- Spinhoven, P., Penninx, B. W., van Hemert, A. M., de Rooij, M., & Elzinga, B. M. (2014). Comorbidity of PTSD in anxiety and depressive disorders: prevalence and shared risk factors. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 38(8), 1320–1330. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2014.01.017.
- Spitzer, R. L., First, M. B., & Wakefield, J. C. (2007). Saving PTSD from itself in DSM-V, *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 21, 233–241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2006.09.006.
- Stiffman, A. R., Pescosolido, B., & Cabassa, L. J. (2004). Building a model to understand youth service access: the gateway provider model. *Mental Health Services Research*, 6(4), 189-98.
- Sweeney, A., Clement, S., Filson, B., Kennedy, A., Sweeney, A., Clement, S., ... Kennedy, A. (2016). Trauma-informed mental healthcare in the UK : what is it and how can we further its development. *Mental Health Review Journal*, 21(3), 174-192. https://doi.org/10.1108/MHRJ-01-2015-0006.

Taggart, L., & McMullan, P. (2007). An exploratory study of teachers' knowledge about the symptoms of depression in young people with and without intellectual disabilities. *Journal of Intellectual Disabilities : JOID*, *11*(2), 183–195. https://doi.org/10.1177/1744629507076931.

- Taylor, L. K., & Weems, C. F. (2009). What do Youth Report as a Traumatic Event?
  Toward a Developmentally Informed Classification of Traumatic Stressors. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Rresearch, Practice and Policy, 1*(2), 91-106.
- Trickey, D., Siddaway, A. P., Meiser-stedman, R., Serpell, L., & Field, A. P. (2012). A meta-analysis of risk factors for post-traumatic stress disorder in children and adolescents. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 32, 122-138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2011.12.001.
- Wallace, B.C., Dahabreh, I.J., Trikalinos, T.A., Lau, J., Trow, P and Schmid, C.H. (2012). Closing the gap between methodologists and end-users: R as a computational back- end. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 49(5), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v049.i05.
- Watts, B., Schnurr, P., Zayed, M., Young-Xu, Y., Stender, P. & Llewellyn-Thomas, H. (2015). A randomized controlled clinical trial of a patient decision aid for posttraumatic stress disorder. *Psychiatric Services*, 66(2), 149-154.
- Weathers, F. W., & Keane, T. M. (2007). The Criterion A Problem Revisited:
  Controversies and Challenges in Defining and Measuring Psychological Trauma. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 20(2), 107–121. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.
- Weist, M., Lever, N., Bradshaw, C. & Owens, J. (2014). Handbook of School Mental Health: Research, Training, Practice, and Policy. New York, NY: Springer US. 10.1007/978-1-4614-7624-5.

- Wise, A. & Delahantly, D. (2017). Parental Factors Associated with Child Post-traumatic Stress Following Injury: A Consideration of Intervention Targets. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1412. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01412.
- World Health Organization. (1992). The ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural disorders: Clinical descriptions and diagnostic guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Young, A. C. De, & Landolt, M. A. (2018). PTSD in Children Below the Age of 6 Years. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 20(11), 97, doi: 10.1007/s11920-018-0966-z.

# Appendices

## Appendix A: Author guidelines for Clinical Psychology Review

#### Submission checklist

You can use this list to carry out a final check of your submission before you send it to the journal for review. Please check the relevant section in this Guide for Authors for more details.

Ensure that the following items are present:

One author has been designated as the corresponding author with contact details:

- E-mail address
- Full postal address

All necessary files have been uploaded:

Manuscript:

- Include keywords
- All figures (include relevant captions)
- All tables (including titles, description, footnotes)
- Ensure all figure and table citations in the text match the files provided
- Indicate clearly if color should be used for any figures in print

Graphical Abstracts / Highlights files (where applicable)

Supplemental files (where applicable)

Further considerations

- Manuscript has been 'spell checked' and 'grammar checked'
- All references mentioned in the Reference List are cited in the text, and vice versa
- Permission has been obtained for use of copyrighted material from other sources (including the Internet)

• A competing interests statement is provided, even if the authors have no competing interests to declare

- Journal policies detailed in this guide have been reviewed
- Referee suggestions and contact details provided, based on journal requirements

For further information, visit our Support Center.

#### Ethics in publishing

Please see our information pages on Ethics in publishing and Ethical guidelines for journal publication.

## Declaration of interest

All authors must disclose any financial and personal relationships with other people or organizations that could inappropriately influence (bias) their work. Examples of potential competing interests include employment, consultancies, stock ownership, honoraria, paid expert testimony, patent applications/registrations, and grants or other funding. Authors must disclose any interests in two places: 1. A summary declaration of interest statement in the title page file (if double-blind) or the manuscript file (if single-blind). If there are no interests to declare then please state this: 'Declarations of interest: none'. This summary statement will be ultimately published if the article is accepted. 2. Detailed disclosures as part of a separate Declaration of Interest form, which forms part of the journal's official records. It is important for potential interests to be declared in both places and that the information matches. More information.

# Submission declaration and verification

Submission of an article implies that the work described has not been published previously (except in the form of an abstract, a published lecture or academic thesis, see 'Multiple, redundant or concurrent publication' for more information), that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere, that its publication is approved by all authors and tacitly or explicitly by the responsible authorities where the work was carried out, and that, if accepted, it will not be published elsewhere in the same form, in English or in any other language, including electronically without the written consent of the copyright-holder. To verify originality, your article may be checked by the originality detection service Crossref Similarity Check.

#### **Preprints**

Please note that preprints can be shared anywhere at any time, in line with Elsevier's sharing policy. Sharing your preprints e.g. on a preprint server will not count as prior publication (see 'Multiple, redundant or concurrent publication' for more information).

#### Use of inclusive language

Inclusive language acknowledges diversity, conveys respect to all people, is sensitive to differences, and promotes equal opportunities. Articles should make no assumptions about the beliefs or commitments of any reader, should contain nothing which might imply that one individual is superior to another on the grounds of race, sex, culture or any other characteristic, and should use inclusive language throughout. Authors should ensure that writing is free from bias, for instance by using 'he or she', 'his/her' instead of 'he' or 'his', and by making use of job titles that are free of stereotyping (e.g. 'chairperson' instead of 'chairman' and 'flight attendant' instead of 'stewardess').

#### Changes to authorship

Authors are expected to consider carefully the list and order of authors before submitting their manuscript and provide the definitive list of authors at the time of the original submission. Any addition, deletion or rearrangement of author names in the authorship list

should be made only before the manuscript has been accepted and only if approved by the journal Editor. To request such a change, the Editor must receive the following from the corresponding author: (a) the reason for the change in author list and (b) written confirmation (e-mail, letter) from all authors that they agree with the addition, removal or rearrangement. In the case of addition or removal of authors, this includes confirmation from the author being added or removed.

Only in exceptional circumstances will the Editor consider the addition, deletion or rearrangement of authors after the manuscript has been accepted. While the Editor considers the request, publication of the manuscript will be suspended. If the manuscript has already been published in an online issue, any requests approved by the Editor will result in a corrigendum.

## Author Disclosure Policy

Authors must provide three mandatory and one optional author disclosure statements. These statements should be submitted as one separate document and not included as part of the manuscript. Author disclosures will be automatically incorporated into the PDF builder of the online submission system. They will appear in the journal article if the manuscript is accepted.

The four statements of the author disclosure document are described below. Statements should not be numbered. Headings (i.e., Role of Funding Sources, Contributors, Conflict of Interest, Acknowledgements) should be in bold with no white space between the heading and the text. Font size should be the same as that used for references.

# Statement 1: Role of Funding Sources

Authors must identify who provided financial support for the conduct of the research and/or preparation of the manuscript and to briefly describe the role (if any) of the funding sponsor in study design, collection, analysis, or interpretation of data, writing the manuscript, and the decision to submit the manuscript for publication. If the funding source had no such involvement, the authors should so state.

Example: Funding for this study was provided by NIAAA Grant R01-AA123456. NIAAA had no role in the study design, collection, analysis or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

# Statement 2: Contributors

Authors must declare their individual contributions to the manuscript. All authors must have materially participated in the research and/or the manuscript preparation. Roles for each author should be described. The disclosure must also clearly state and verify that all authors have approved the final manuscript.

Example: Authors A and B designed the study and wrote the protocol. Author C conducted literature searches and provided summaries of previous research studies. Author D conducted the statistical analysis. Author B wrote the first draft of the manuscript and all authors contributed to and have approved the final manuscript.

# Statement 3: Conflict of Interest

All authors must disclose any actual or potential conflict of interest. Conflict of interest is defined as any financial or personal relationships with individuals or organizations, occurring within three (3) years of beginning the submitted work, which could inappropriately influence, or be perceived to have influenced the submitted research manuscript. Potential conflict of interest would include employment, consultancies, stock ownership (except personal investments equal to the lesser of one percent (1%) of total personal investments or USD\$5000), honoraria, paid expert testimony, patent applications, registrations, and grants. If there are no conflicts of interest by any author, it should state that there are none.

Example: Author B is a paid consultant for XYZ pharmaceutical company. All other authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

#### Statement 4: Acknowledgements (optional)

Authors may provide Acknowledgments which will be published in a separate section along with the manuscript. If there are no Acknowledgements, there should be no heading or acknowledgement statement.

Example: The authors wish to thank Ms. A who assisted in the proof-reading of the manuscript.

# **Copyright**

Upon acceptance of an article, authors will be asked to complete a 'Journal Publishing Agreement' (see more information on this). An e-mail will be sent to the corresponding author confirming receipt of the manuscript together with a 'Journal Publishing Agreement' form or a link to the online version of this agreement.

Subscribers may reproduce tables of contents or prepare lists of articles including abstracts for internal circulation within their institutions. Permission of the Publisher is required for resale or distribution outside the institution and for all other derivative works, including compilations and translations. If excerpts from other copyrighted works are included, the author(s) must obtain written permission from the copyright owners and credit the source(s) in the article. Elsevier has preprinted forms for use by authors in these cases.

For gold open access articles: Upon acceptance of an article, authors will be asked to complete an 'Exclusive License Agreement' (more information). Permitted third party reuse of gold open access articles is determined by the author's choice of user license.

# Author rights

As an author you (or your employer or institution) have certain rights to reuse your work. More information.

Elsevier supports responsible sharing

Find out how you can share your research published in Elsevier journals.

# Role of the funding source

You are requested to identify who provided financial support for the conduct of the research and/or preparation of the article and to briefly describe the role of the sponsor(s), if any, in study design; in the collection, analysis and interpretation of data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the article for publication. If the funding source(s) had no such involvement then this should be stated.

## Funding body agreements and policies

Elsevier has established a number of agreements with funding bodies which allow authors to comply with their funder's open access policies. Some funding bodies will reimburse the author for the gold open access publication fee. Details of existing agreements are available online.

## Open access

This journal offers authors a choice in publishing their research:

## Subscription

• Articles are made available to subscribers as well as developing countries and patient groups through our universal access programs.

• No open access publication fee payable by authors.

• The Author is entitled to post the accepted manuscript in their institution's repository and make this public after an embargo period (known as green Open Access). The published journal article cannot be shared publicly, for example on ResearchGate or Academia.edu, to ensure the sustainability of peer-reviewed research in journal publications. The embargo period for this journal can be found below.

# Gold open access

• Articles are freely available to both subscribers and the wider public with permitted reuse.

• A gold open access publication fee is payable by authors or on their behalf, e.g. by their research funder or institution.

Regardless of how you choose to publish your article, the journal will apply the same peer review criteria and acceptance standards.

For gold open access articles, permitted third party (re)use is defined by the following Creative Commons user licenses:

# Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY)

Lets others distribute and copy the article, create extracts, abstracts, and other revised versions, adaptations or derivative works of or from an article (such as a translation), include in a collective work (such as an anthology), text or data mine the article, even for commercial purposes, as long as they credit the author(s), do not represent the author as endorsing their adaptation of the article, and do not modify the article in such a way as to damage the author's honor or reputation.

# Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs (CC BY-NC-ND)

For non-commercial purposes, lets others distribute and copy the article, and to include in a collective work (such as an anthology), as long as they credit the author(s) and provided they do not alter or modify the article.

The gold open access publication fee for this journal is USD 2100, excluding taxes. Learn more about Elsevier's pricing policy: https://www.elsevier.com/openaccesspricing.

## Green open access

Authors can share their research in a variety of different ways and Elsevier has a number of green open access options available. We recommend authors see our open access page for further information. Authors can also self-archive their manuscripts immediately and enable public access from their institution's repository after an embargo period. This is the version that has been accepted for publication and which typically includes author-incorporated changes suggested during submission, peer review and in editor-author communications. Embargo period: For subscription articles, an appropriate amount of time is needed for journals to deliver value to subscribing customers before an article becomes freely available to the public. This is the embargo period and it begins from the date the article is formally published online in its final and fully citable form. Find out more.

This journal has an embargo period of 24 months.

# Elsevier Researcher Academy

Researcher Academy is a free e-learning platform designed to support early and mid-career researchers throughout their research journey. The "Learn" environment at Researcher Academy offers several interactive modules, webinars, downloadable guides and resources to guide you through the process of writing for research and going through peer review. Feel free to use these free resources to improve your submission and navigate the publication process with ease.

# Language (usage and editing services)

Please write your text in good English (American or British usage is accepted, but not a mixture of these). Authors who feel their English language manuscript may require editing to eliminate possible grammatical or spelling errors and to conform to correct scientific English may wish to use the English Language Editing service available from Elsevier's WebShop.

# **Submission**

Our online submission system guides you stepwise through the process of entering your article details and uploading your files. The system converts your article files to a single PDF file used in the peer-review process. Editable files (e.g., Word, LaTeX) are required to typeset your article for final publication. All correspondence, including notification of the Editor's decision and requests for revision, is sent by e-mail.

# Peer review

This journal operates a single blind review process. All contributions will be initially assessed by the editor for suitability for the journal. Papers deemed suitable are then typically sent to a minimum of two independent expert reviewers to assess the scientific quality of the paper. The Editor is responsible for the final decision regarding acceptance or rejection of articles. The Editor's decision is final. More information on types of peer review.

## Use of word processing software

It is important that the file be saved in the native format of the word processor used. The text should be in single-column format. Keep the layout of the text as simple as possible. Most formatting codes will be removed and replaced on processing the article. In particular, do not use the word processor's options to justify text or to hyphenate words. However, do use bold face, italics, subscripts, superscripts etc. When preparing tables, if you are using a table grid, use only one grid for each individual table and not a grid for each row. If no grid is used, use tabs, not spaces, to align columns. The electronic text should be prepared in a way very similar to that of conventional manuscripts (see also the Guide to Publishing with Elsevier). Note that source files of figures, tables and text graphics will be required whether or not you embed your figures in the text. See also the section on Electronic artwork.

To avoid unnecessary errors you are strongly advised to use the 'spell-check' and 'grammar-check' functions of your word processor.

# Article structure

Manuscripts should be prepared according to the guidelines set forth in the Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association (6th ed., 2009). Of note, section headings should not be numbered.

Manuscripts should ordinarily not exceed 50 pages, including references and tabular material. Exceptions may be made with prior approval of the Editor in Chief. Manuscript length can often be managed through the judicious use of appendices. In general the References section should be limited to citations actually discussed in the text. References to articles solely included in meta-analyses should be included in an appendix, which will appear in the on line version of the paper but not in the print copy. Similarly, extensive Tables describing study characteristics, containing material published elsewhere, or presenting formulas and other technical material should also be included in an appendix. Authors can direct readers to the appendices in appropriate places in the text.

It is authors' responsibility to ensure their reviews are comprehensive and as up to date as possible (at least through the prior calendar year) so the data are still current at the time of publication. Authors are referred to the PRISMA Guidelines (http://www.prisma-statement.org/statement.htm) for guidance in conducting reviews and preparing manuscripts. Adherence to the Guidelines is not required, but is recommended to enhance quality of submissions and impact of published papers on the field.

# Appendices

If there is more than one appendix, they should be identified as A, B, etc. Formulae and equations in appendices should be given separate numbering: Eq. (A.1), Eq. (A.2), etc.; in a subsequent appendix, Eq. (B.1) and so on. Similarly for tables and figures: Table A.1; Fig. A.1, etc.

# Essential title page information

Title. Concise and informative. Titles are often used in information-retrieval systems. Avoid abbreviations and formulae where possible. Note: The title page should be the first page of the manuscript document indicating the author's names and affiliations and the corresponding author's complete contact information.

Author names and affiliations. Where the family name may be ambiguous (e.g., a double name), please indicate this clearly. Present the authors' affiliation addresses (where the actual work was done) below the names. Indicate all affiliations with a lower-case superscript letter immediately after the author's name and in front of the appropriate address. Provide the full postal address of each affiliation, including the country name, and, if available, the e-mail address of each author within the cover letter.

Corresponding author. Clearly indicate who is willing to handle correspondence at all stages of refereeing and publication, also post-publication. Ensure that telephone and fax numbers (with country and area code) are provided in addition to the e-mail address and the complete postal address.

Present/permanent address. If an author has moved since the work described in the article was done, or was visiting at the time, a "Present address" (or "Permanent address") may be indicated as a footnote to that author's name. The address at which the author actually did the work must be retained as the main, affiliation address. Superscript Arabic numerals are used for such footnotes.

# Abstract

A concise and factual abstract is required (not exceeding 200 words). This should be typed on a separate page following the title page. The abstract should state briefly the purpose of the research, the principal results and major conclusions. An abstract is often presented separate from the article, so it must be able to stand alone. References should therefore be avoided, but if essential, they must be cited in full, without reference to the reference list.

# Graphical abstract

Although a graphical abstract is optional, its use is encouraged as it draws more attention to the online article. The graphical abstract should summarize the contents of the article in a concise, pictorial form designed to capture the attention of a wide readership. Graphical abstracts should be submitted as a separate file in the online submission system. Image size: Please provide an image with a minimum of  $531 \times 1328$  pixels (h × w) or proportionally more. The image should be readable at a size of  $5 \times 13$  cm using a regular screen resolution of 96 dpi. Preferred file types: TIFF, EPS, PDF or MS Office files. You can view Example Graphical Abstracts on our information site.

Authors can make use of Elsevier's Illustration Services to ensure the best presentation of their images and in accordance with all technical requirements.

## **Highlights**

Highlights are mandatory for this journal. They consist of a short collection of bullet points that convey the core findings of the article and should be submitted in a separate editable file in the online submission system. Please use 'Highlights' in the file name and include 3 to 5 bullet points (maximum 85 characters, including spaces, per bullet point). You can view example Highlights on our information site.

## Keywords

Immediately after the abstract, provide a maximum of 6 keywords, using American spelling and avoiding general and plural terms and multiple concepts (avoid, for example, 'and', 'of'). Be sparing with abbreviations: only abbreviations firmly established in the field may be eligible. These keywords will be used for indexing purposes.

#### Abbreviations

Define abbreviations that are not standard in this field in a footnote to be placed on the first page of the article. Such abbreviations that are unavoidable in the abstract must be defined at their first mention there, as well as in the footnote. Ensure consistency of abbreviations throughout the article.

#### Acknowledgements

Collate acknowledgements in a separate section at the end of the article before the references and do not, therefore, include them on the title page, as a footnote to the title or otherwise. List here those individuals who provided help during the research (e.g., providing language help, writing assistance or proof reading the article, etc.).

#### Formatting of funding sources

List funding sources in this standard way to facilitate compliance to funder's requirements:

Funding: This work was supported by the National Institutes of Health [grant numbers xxxx, yyyy]; the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, Seattle, WA [grant number zzzz]; and the United States Institutes of Peace [grant number aaaa].

It is not necessary to include detailed descriptions on the program or type of grants and awards. When funding is from a block grant or other resources available to a university, college, or other research institution, submit the name of the institute or organization that provided the funding.

If no funding has been provided for the research, please include the following sentence:

This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

#### Footnotes

Footnotes should be used sparingly. Number them consecutively throughout the article. Many word processors can build footnotes into the text, and this feature may be used. Otherwise, please indicate the position of footnotes in the text and list the footnotes themselves separately at the end of the article. Do not include footnotes in the Reference list.

## Electronic artwork

General points

- Make sure you use uniform lettering and sizing of your original artwork.
- Embed the used fonts if the application provides that option.
- Aim to use the following fonts in your illustrations: Arial, Courier, Times New Roman, Symbol, or use fonts that look similar.
- Number the illustrations according to their sequence in the text.
- Use a logical naming convention for your artwork files.
- Provide captions to illustrations separately.
- Size the illustrations close to the desired dimensions of the published version.
- Submit each illustration as a separate file.

A detailed guide on electronic artwork is available.

You are urged to visit this site; some excerpts from the detailed information are given here.

# **Formats**

If your electronic artwork is created in a Microsoft Office application (Word, PowerPoint, Excel) then please supply 'as is' in the native document format.

Regardless of the application used other than Microsoft Office, when your electronic artwork is finalized, please 'Save as' or convert the images to one of the following formats (note the resolution requirements for line drawings, halftones, and line/halftone combinations given below):

EPS (or PDF): Vector drawings, embed all used fonts.

TIFF (or JPEG): Color or grayscale photographs (halftones), keep to a minimum of 300 dpi.

TIFF (or JPEG): Bitmapped (pure black & white pixels) line drawings, keep to a minimum of 1000 dpi.

TIFF (or JPEG): Combinations bitmapped line/half-tone (color or grayscale), keep to a minimum of 500 dpi.

Please do not:

• Supply files that are optimized for screen use (e.g., GIF, BMP, PICT, WPG); these typically have a low number of pixels and limited set of colors;

- Supply files that are too low in resolution;
- Submit graphics that are disproportionately large for the content.

## Color artwork

Please make sure that artwork files are in an acceptable format (TIFF (or JPEG), EPS (or PDF), or MS Office files) and with the correct resolution. If, together with your accepted article, you submit usable color figures then Elsevier will ensure, at no additional charge, that these figures will appear in color online (e.g., ScienceDirect and other sites) regardless of whether or not these illustrations are reproduced in color in the printed version. For color reproduction in print, you will receive information regarding the costs from Elsevier after receipt of your accepted article. Please indicate your preference for color: in print or online only. Further information on the preparation of electronic artwork.

## Figure captions

Ensure that each illustration has a caption. Supply captions separately, not attached to the figure. A caption should comprise a brief title (not on the figure itself) and a description of the illustration. Keep text in the illustrations themselves to a minimum but explain all symbols and abbreviations used.

## Tables

Please submit tables as editable text and not as images. Tables can be placed either next to the relevant text in the article, or on separate page(s) at the end. Number tables consecutively in accordance with their appearance in the text and place any table notes below the table body. Be sparing in the use of tables and ensure that the data presented in them do not duplicate results described elsewhere in the article. Please avoid using vertical rules and shading in table cells.

#### References

Citations in the text should follow the referencing style used by the American Psychological Association. You are referred to the Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association, Sixth Edition, ISBN 1-4338-0559-6, copies of which may be ordered from http://books.apa.org/books.cfm?id=4200067 or APA Order Dept., P.O.B. 2710, Hyattsville, MD 20784, USA or APA, 3 Henrietta Street, London, WC3E 8LU, UK. Details concerning this referencing style can also be found at http://humanities.byu.edu/linguistics/Henrichsen/APA/APA01.html

#### Citation in text

Please ensure that every reference cited in the text is also present in the reference list (and vice versa). Any references cited in the abstract must be given in full. Unpublished results and personal communications are not recommended in the reference list, but may be mentioned in the text. If these references are included in the reference list they should follow the standard reference style of the journal and should include a substitution of the publication date with either 'Unpublished results' or 'Personal communication'. Citation of a reference as 'in press' implies that the item has been accepted for publication.

## Web references

As a minimum, the full URL should be given and the date when the reference was last accessed. Any further information, if known (DOI, author names, dates, reference to a source publication, etc.), should also be given. Web references can be listed separately (e.g., after the reference list) under a different heading if desired, or can be included in the reference list.

# Data references

This journal encourages you to cite underlying or relevant datasets in your manuscript by citing them in your text and including a data reference in your Reference List. Data references should include the following elements: author name(s), dataset title, data repository, version (where available), year, and global persistent identifier. Add [dataset] immediately before the reference so we can properly identify it as a data reference. The [dataset] identifier will not appear in your published article.

# References in a special issue

Please ensure that the words 'this issue' are added to any references in the list (and any citations in the text) to other articles in the same Special Issue.

# Reference management software

Most Elsevier journals have their reference template available in many of the most popular reference management software products. These include all products that support Citation Style Language styles, such as Mendeley. Using citation plug-ins from these products, authors only need to select the appropriate journal template when preparing their article, after which citations and bibliographies will be automatically formatted in the journal's style. If no template is yet available for this journal, please follow the format of the sample references and citations as shown in this Guide. If you use reference management software, please ensure that you remove all field codes before submitting the electronic manuscript. More information on how to remove field codes from different reference management software.

Users of Mendeley Desktop can easily install the reference style for this journal by clicking the following link:

http://open.mendeley.com/use-citation-style/clinical-psychology-review

When preparing your manuscript, you will then be able to select this style using the Mendeley plug-ins for Microsoft Word or LibreOffice.

# Reference style

References should be arranged first alphabetically and then further sorted chronologically if necessary. More than one reference from the same author(s) in the same year must be identified by the letters "a", "b", "c", etc., placed after the year of publication. References should be formatted with a hanging indent (i.e., the first line of each reference is flush left while the subsequent lines are indented).

Examples: Reference to a journal publication: Van der Geer, J., Hanraads, J. A. J., & Lupton R. A. (2000). The art of writing a scientific article. Journal of Scientific Communications, 163, 51-59.

Reference to a book: Strunk, W., Jr., &White, E. B. (1979). The elements of style. (3rd ed.). New York: Macmillan, (Chapter 4).

Reference to a chapter in an edited book: Mettam, G. R., & Adams, L. B. (1994). How to prepare an electronic version of your article. In B.S. Jones, & R. Z. Smith (Eds.), Introduction to the electronic age (pp. 281-304). New York: E-Publishing Inc.

[dataset] Oguro, M., Imahiro, S., Saito, S., Nakashizuka, T. (2015). Mortality data for Japanese oak wilt disease and surrounding forest compositions. Mendeley Data, v1. http://dx.doi.org/10.17632/xwj98nb39r.1

# Video

Elsevier accepts video material and animation sequences to support and enhance your scientific research. Authors who have video or animation files that they wish to submit with their article are strongly encouraged to include links to these within the body of the article. This can be done in the same way as a figure or table by referring to the video or animation content and noting in the body text where it should be placed. All submitted files should be properly labeled so that they directly relate to the video file's content. . In order to ensure that your video or animation material is directly usable, please provide the file in one of our recommended file formats with a preferred maximum size of 150 MB per file, 1 GB in total. Video and animation files supplied will be published online in the electronic version of your article in Elsevier Web products, including ScienceDirect. Please supply 'stills' with your files: you can choose any frame from the video or animation or make a separate image. These will be used instead of standard icons and will personalize the link to your video data. For more detailed instructions please visit our video instruction pages. Note: since video and animation cannot be embedded in the print version of the journal, please provide text for both the electronic and the print version for the portions of the article that refer to this content.

#### Supplementary material

Supplementary material such as applications, images and sound clips, can be published with your article to enhance it. Submitted supplementary items are published exactly as they are received (Excel or PowerPoint files will appear as such online). Please submit your material together with the article and supply a concise, descriptive caption for each supplementary file. If you wish to make changes to supplementary material during any stage of the process, please make sure to provide an updated file. Do not annotate any corrections on a previous version. Please switch off the 'Track Changes' option in Microsoft Office files as these will appear in the published version.

# Appendix B: Quality Checklist for Prevalence and Risk Factor Meta-Analysis

# Quality Checklist for Prevalence and Risk Factor Meta-Analysis

# Well addressed = 2 Partially addressed = 1 Poorly addressed/not addressed/not reported = 0

· 1	
Assessed by:	
Section 1: Population	
1.1 Were participants and setting well described?	
Information regarding the characteristics (age, gender, ethnicity) of the sample and trauma variables (type, severity, duration) are well described with the setting well reported (health setting, country, geography)	2
Some information regarding participants characteristics and trauma variables are reported, with limited information on the setting	1
Sample characteristics, trauma variables and setting information are not reported in any detail	0
1.2 Was participation rate of those eligible at least 50%?	
More than 50% of those eligible to participate took part	2
Less than 50% of those eligible to participate took part	1
The number of eligible potential participants was not reported	0
1.3 Were reasons for non-response described?	
Reasons for non-response were described with the number of those participants not responding reported	2
Reasons were described for non-responders but no numbers provided OR Numbers of non- responders are reported but with no reasons	1
Non-response rates were not reported in the study	0
<b>1.4</b> Was the sample representative – were there differences between those participants taking and those not?	part
There were no significant differences in demographics or trauma variables between those participating and those not	2
Reported significant differences between those participating and those not	1
Differences between participants and those not taking part were not reported	0
1.5 Were participants recruited in an appropriate way?	
Consecutive or random sampling was used to recruit potential participants in person by the research team	2
Consecutive or random sampling was used to recruit potential participants via letter or phone call	1
Recruitment procedures were not reported in the study	0

1.6 Were inclusion and exclusion criteria explicit and appropriate?					
Inclusion and exclusion criteria were reported in detail with a clear rationale	2				
Some information on inclusion and exclusion criteria were reported but lacked a rationale	1				
Inclusion and exclusion criteria were not reported	0				
Section 2: Outcomes					
2.1 Was objective, standardised criteria used for the assessment of PTSD?					
A diagnostic interview was used which demonstrated good levels of reliability and validity in assessment of PTSD in parents, adhering to DSM-III, DSM-IV or DSM-5 criteria for PTSD	2				
A self-report questionnaire used which demonstrated good levels of reliability and validity in the assessment of PTSD in parents, adhering to DSM-III, DSM-IV or DSM-5 criteria for PTSD	1				
An observer-rated questionnaire/interview, self-report questionnaire without using DSM criteria, generic clinical interview was used, or measures used demonstrated poor reliability and/or validity	0				
2.2 Were risk factors assessed using reliable and valid measures					
Risk factors for developing PTSD were assessed using a structured clinical interview or extracted from medical records (e.g. demographics, trauma related variables) or based on the physician/doctor/other professional	2				
Risk factors for developing PTSD were assessed using reliable and validated self/parent-report outcome measures (including parent report of medical severity)	1				
Risk factors were not based on reliable or valid measures	0				
2.3 Was PTSD (and risk factors) assessed appropriately (professional and setting)?	1				
Assessment was carried out in person by an appropriately trained professional (e.g. clinical psychologist, psychiatrist, research nurse, trainee psychologist, psychological therapist, research assistant) at the most convenient location (e.g. participant's home if discharged from hospital). Or if self-report measures were used, they were administered by a trained professional to participants or participants had the opportunity to ask questions or speak with a trained professional.	2				
Assessment was carried out by a trained professional over the phone <b>AND/OR</b> child factors were assessed by proxy (e.g. parent). Or if self-report measures were used participants had the opportunity to speak with a trained/clinical professional over the phone.	1				
Assessment was indirect (through other health care professionals) or participants had no opportunity to discuss self-report measures with a trained/clinical professional. OR information regarding location and person assessing PTSD and risk factors were not reported.	0				
2.4 Was follow-up time for PTSD assessment appropriate and meaningful?					
An appropriate time frame (>4 weeks post trauma) was used when assessing for PTSD	2				
PTSD assessment was undertaken >6 months post trauma	1				
No information regarding time frame used when assessing PTSD was reported	0				
Section 3: Analyses					

3.1 Was the sample size adequate?						
Sample size was adequate to detect prevalence and risk factors which was based on a sample size or power calculation (or based on consideration of previous studies)	2					
Sample size was adequate without reference to sample size calculations or consideration of previous studies	1					
Same size justification was not reported, or sample size was too small	0					
3.2 Was there appropriate statistical analysis used						
Statistical methods used for analysis were appropriate, with confidence intervals at 95% reported for estimate	2					
Statistical methods used for analysis were appropriate, but no confidence intervals were reported	1					
Statistical methods used were inappropriate or the study lacked information on statistical methodology when reporting data	0					
Overall Risk of Bias	/24					
	•					

Low risk of bias	17 -24
Moderate risk of bias	9 - 16
High risk of bias	0 - 8

This tool was developed by Mr Aaron Burgess and Miss Lucy Wilcoxon for a meta-analysis undertaken in partial fulfilment of a doctorate in clinical psychology. The development of this tool was based on previous quality checks and research (National Heart Lung and Blood Institute, 2014; NICE, 2012; Hoy et al., 2012; Munn, Moola, Riitana & Lisy, 2014).

### Appendix C: Individual scores per study on the quality check

#### Table A.1. Individual quality assessments for each question across all studies.





# Appendix D: Individual effect sizes extracted from studies in meta-analysis

Table A.2. Risk factors extracted from included studies and descriptive statistics for overall effect sizes from each study

Risk Factor	Study	Assessment of Risk Factor	K	Mean r	Min.	Max.
Parent's ASD	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Acute Stress Disorder Scale (ASDS)	1	0.62		
	Lefkowitz (2010)	Acute Stress Disorder Scale (ASDS)	1	0.62		
	McCarthy et al. (2012)	Acute Stress Disorder Scale (ASDS)	1	0.71		
Behavioural	Hofmann et al. (2007)	Child Behaviour Checklist (CBCL)	1	0		
difficulties	Kubota et al. (2016)	Child Behaviour Checklist (CBCL)	1	0.37		
(child)	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Child Behaviour Checklist (CBCL)	1	0.60		
	Shears et al. (2005)	The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ)	2	0.17	0.07	0.26
Child age	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Bronner et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	2	0.01	0.01	0.02
	Bruce et al. (2010)	Standard demographic information	2	0.16	0.11	0.21
	Franck et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Standard demographic information	2	-0.06	-0.18	0.07
	Hardy et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Iranmanesh et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0.01		
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	0.15		
	Landolt et al. (1998)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.07		
	Landolt et al. (2002)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Landolt et al. (2003)	Standard demographic information	2	0.01	-0.02	0.05
	Landolt et al. (2005)	Standard demographic information	2	0.09	-0.06	0.23
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Standard demographic information	2	-0.25	-0.29	-0.20
	Okado et al. (2016)	Standard demographic information	1	0.21		
	Pasterski et al. (2014)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.28		
	Pelcovitz et al. (1996)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Pierce et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.15		
	Stuber et al. (1996)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.01		
Coping	Bruce et al. (2010)	Miller Behavioural Style Scale (MBSS) – seeking out medical information	1	-0.18		
strategies	Franck et al. (2015)	Brief COPE – active and social support	2	-0.03	-0.07	0.01

(positive)	Ribi et al. (2007)	Brief COPE – functional	1	0.51	
Coping	Bruce et al. (2010)	Miller Behavioural Style Scale (MBSS) – avoidance	1	-0.02	
strategies	Franck et al. (2015)	Brief COPE – negative, disengagement/substance abuse	2	0.25	0.14
(negative)	Fuemmeler et al. (2001)	Ways of Coping questionnaire (WOC; emotion-focused subscale)	1	0.4	
	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Ways of Coping questionnaire (WOC; emotion-focused subscale)	1	0.29	
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Coping Style Questionnaire (CSQ)	2	0.57	0.36
	Ribi et al. (2007)	Brief COPE – functional	1	0.51	
Depressive	Hofmann et al. (2007)	Child Depression Inventory (CDI)	1	0	
symptoms	Okado et al. (2016)	Child Depression Inventory (CDI)	1	0.07	
(Child)					
Emotional	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Researcher developed Likert-style question: worry that child may die	1	0.28	
states (parents)	Pasterski et al. (2014)	Researcher developed – emotional index (shock, shame, anger, guilt, grief	1	-0.27	
		and relief)			
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Parent Experience of Child Illness (PECI) – guilt and worry subscale	1	0.52	
	Rees et al. (2004)	Researcher developed question – fear child may die	1	0.49	
Ethnicity (non-	Ballufi et al. (2004)	Standard demographic information	1	0.28	
white)	Franck et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0	
	Greening et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.07	
	Hardy et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	1	0	
	Lefkowitz (2010)	Standard demographic information	1	0.17	
Financial	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Researcher developed questionnaire	1	0.51	
burden	Franck et al. (2015)	Medical records/parent questionnaire (hospital distance from family home)	1	0	
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Clinical Data Form (financial loss)	1	-0.07*	
	Kubota et al. (2016)	Feelings of economic burden	1	0.45	
	Taskiran et al. (2016)	Interview with parents (parents having to rent flat to be close to hospital)	1	0	
Parental	Forinder & Norberg (2014)	Depression subscale of Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.78	
depressive	Franck et al. (2015)	Depression subscale of Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.27	
symptoms	Greening et al. (2017)	Beck Depression Inventory Second edition (BDI-2)	1	0.74	
	Hofmann et al. (2007)	Beck Depression Inventory Second edition (BDI-2)	1	0	
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Depression subscale of Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.43	
	Lefkowitz (2010)	Postpartum Depression Screening Scale (PDSS)	1	0.82	

0.35

0.73

	Lewis et al. (2014)	Depression subscale of Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.56		
	Norberg & Boman (2008)	Zung Self-Rating Depression (ZSRD) scale	1	0.58		
	Okado et al. (2016)	Depression subscale of Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI)	1	0.49		
	Rodriguez-Rey & Alsonso-Tapia (2017)	Depression subscale of Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.68		
	Shi et al. (2017)	Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9)	1	0.78		
	Stoppelbein & Greening (2007)	Beck Depression Inventory Second edition (BDI-2)	1	0.34		
Illness severity	Ballufi et al. (2004)	Pediatric Risk of Mortality (PRISM-III)	1	0		
	Binder et al. (2011)	Score for Neonatal Acute Physiology, Perinatal Extension 2 (SNAPPE); Perinatal Risk Inventory (PERI)	4	0.15	-0.01	0.32
	Bronner et al. (2008)	Paediatric Index of Mortality (PIM2)	2	0.01	0.003	0.006
	Farley et al. (2007)	Pediatric Transplant Side Effect Severity Scale (SESS)	1	0.02		
	Lefkowitz (2010)	Researcher developed scale/question	2	0.01	-0.11	0.13
	Kean et al. (2006)	Rosier Functional Asthma Severity Scale	1	0.07		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Intensity Treatment Rating 3.0 (ITR-3.0)	1	0.43		
	Okado et al. (2016)		1	0		
	Pelcovitz et al. (1996)	Clinician categorical rating	1	0		
	Pierce et al. (2017)	Intensity of Treatment Scale				
	Rees et al. (2004)	Researcher developed scale/question	1	0.47		
	Rodriguez-Rey & Alsonso-Tapia (2017)	Paediatric Index of Mortality (PIM2); Researcher developed scale/question	2	0.05	-0.05	0.15
Length of	Ballufi et al. (2004)	Parent report	1	0		
hospital stay	Bronner et al. (2008)	Medical notes	2	0.01	0.01	0.01
	Bruce et al. (2010)	Patient information database	1	0.21		
	Franck et al. (2015)	Patient questionnaire/medical records	1	0.25		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Researcher developed scale	1	0.40		
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Clinical Data Form	1	0.34		
	Kubota et al. (2016)	Interview with parent	1	0.1		
	Landolt et al. (1998)	Patient records	1	0.34		
	Landolt et al. (2002)	Patient records	2	0.17	0	0.34
	Landolt et al. (2003)	Patient records	2	0.30	0.26	0.34

	Lefkowitz (2010)	Medical records	1	-0.13		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Patient records	1	0.15		
	Rees et al. (2004)	Hospital records / semi-structured interview	1	0.49		
	Shears et al. (2005)	Researcher-developed questionnaire	2	0.24	0	0.41
	Taskiran et al. (2016)	Interview	1	0		
Gender	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Standard demographic information	1	0.47		
(mother)	Binder et al. (2011)	Standard demographic information	1	0.30		
	Bronner et al. (2011)	Standard demographic information	1	0.15		
	Franck et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Standard demographic information	1	0.01		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Standard demographic information	1	0.11		
	Hardy et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Iranmanesh et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0.25		
	Landolt et al. (2002)	Standard demographic information	1	0.12*		
	Landolt et al. (2012)	Standard demographic information	1	0.22		
	Masa'deh & Jarrah (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	0.54		
	McCarthy et al. (2012)	Standard demographic information	1	0.18		
	Naderi et al. (2012)	Standard demographic information	1	0.41		
	Pasterski et al. (2014)	Standard demographic information	1	0.23		
	Phipps et al. (2005)	Standard demographic information	1	0.21		
	Poder et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	1	0.16		
	Shi et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	0.11		
Gender	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
(boy/male) -	Bronner et al. (2011)	Standard demographic information	2	-0.07*	0.02	0.12
child	Franck et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Hardy et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Iranmanesh et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0.13		
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.23*		
	Landolt et al. (1998)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.04*		
	Landolt et al. (2002)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Landolt et al. (2003)	Standard demographic information	2	0.09*	-0.07	-0.11

171

	Landolt et al. (2005)	Standard demographic information	2	0.18*	-0.12	-0.24
	Masa'deh & Jarrah (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Naderi et al. (2012)	Standard demographic information	1	0.01		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.44		
	Shi et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.01*		
General	Binder et al. (2011)	Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI-18)	1	0		
distress	Farley et al. (2007)	Distress subscale of Paediatric Inventory for Parents (PIP)	2	0.66	0.64	0.67
(parents)	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Trauma Symptom Checklist (TSC) and Impact on Family Scale (IFS)	2	0.74*	0.7	0.78
Ϋ́Υ,	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.48		
	Lewis et al. (2014)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	1	0.55		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Parent Experience of Child Illness (PECI)	4	0.23	-0.25	0.52
	Okado et al. (2016)	Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI)	1	0.63		
	Pelcovitz et al. (1996)	Symptom Checklist-90-R (SCL-90-R)	1	0		
	Poder et al. (2008)	Globel Distress and Psychological Symptoms subscales of the Memorial Symptoms Assessment Scale (MSAS)	2	0.44	0.43	0.44
	Shears et al. (2005)	General Health Questionnaire (GHQ)	1	0.50		
	Tackett et al. (2016)	Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI)	1	0.69		
History of	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Clinical Data Form	1	-0.41*		
psychiatric treatment/diag nosis	Lefkowitz (2010)	Self-report, researcher developed questionnaire	1	0.43		
Medical	Binder et al. (2011)	Self-report (gestational age of baby and birth weight)	4	0.10*	-0.18	-0.01
complications	Bronner et al. (2008)	Self-report combining use of artificial ventilation, circulatory support and neuromuscular blocking agents	6	0.13	0.05	0.37
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Physician rated/medical records	1	0.17		
Parent age	Fuemmeler et al. (2001)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.42		
-	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.28		
	Gizli Çoban et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.11		
	Hardy et al. (2008)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
	Iranmanesh et al. (2015)	Standard demographic information	1	0.01		

	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.06		
	Lefkowitz (2010)	Standard demographic information	1	0.07		
	Masa'deh & Jarrah (2017)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.68		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Standard demographic information	1	-0.27		
	Taskiran et al. (2016)	Standard demographic information	1	0		
Parental	Forinder & Norberg (2014)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS; anxiety subscale)	1	0.79		
anxious symptoms	Franck et al. (2015)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS; anxiety subscale)	1	0.49		
, I	Greening et al. (2017)	State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI)	2	0.73	0.72	0.74
	Hofmann et al. (2007)	State-Trait Anxiety Inventory Y form (STAI-Y)	1	0		
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS; anxiety subscale)	1	0.35		
	Lewis et al. (2014)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS; anxiety subscale)	1	0.54		
	Norberg & Boman (2008)	State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI)	1	0.59		
	Okado et al. (2016)	Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI) anxiety subscale	1	0.54		
	Rodriguez-Rey & Alsonso-Tapia (2017)	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS; anxiety subscale)	1	0.67		
	Santacroce (2002)	State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI)	1	0.56		
	Stoppelbein & Greening (2007)	State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI)	1	0.32		
Partner PTSD	Bronner et al. (2008)	The Self-Rating Scale for PTSD (SRS-PTSD)	1	0.65		
	Stuber et al. (1996)	PTSD Reaction Index (PTSD-RI)	1	0.41		
Perceived	Franck et al. (2015)	Duke-UNC functional social support questionnaire	1	0		
social support	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	The Social Network Reciprocity and Dimensionality Assessment Tool	1	-0.15		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Crisis Support Scale (CSS)	2	-0.18	-0.21	-0.14
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Clinical Data Form	2	-0.03	-0.14	0.07
	Kubota et al. (2016)	Single question (satisfaction with father's help)	1	-0.35		
	Pelcovitz et al. (1996)	Researcher developed tool	1	0		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Single question (close friends of child)	1	-0.4		
Poor family functioning	Bruce et al. (2010)	The Parent–Child Interaction Questionnaire–Revised Parent version (PACHIQ-R-P)	3	0.12*	-0.29	0.1
C	Franck et al. (2015)	Family Environment Scale (FES)	1	0		
	Lewis et al. (2014)	Family Assessment Device (FAD)	7	0.37	0.31	0.45

	Ribi et al. (2007)	Family Relationships Inventory (FRI)	1	-0.02*		
	Shi et al. (2017)	Family Assessment Device (FAD) subscale	1	0.33		
PTG	Forinder & Norberg (2014)	Post-Traumatic Growth Inventory (PTGI)	3	0.10	0	0.23
	Rodriguez-Rey & Alsonso-Tapia	Post-Traumatic Growth Inventory (PTGI)	1	0.28		
	(2017)					
Previous	Franck et al. (2015)	Researcher developed parental questionnaire	2		0	0.19
trauma / life	Greening et al. (2017)	Life Events Checklist (LEC)	1	0.21		
events	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Researcher developed questionnaire	1	0.28		
	Landolt et al. (2003)	Researcher developed scale (proceeding life events)	2	0.06	-0.04	0.15
	Landolt et al. (2005)	Researcher developed scale (life events)	2	0.09	0.02	0.15
	Pelcovitz et al. (1996)	Potential stressful events interview	2	0.54	0	0.84
	Stoppelbein & Greening (2007)	Life Events Checklist (LEC) adapted	1	0.21		
	Tremolada et al. (2013)	Problem Scale, Ladder of life and an in-depth interview (EFI-C)	1	0.3		
Prior hospital	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Researcher developed self-report scale	1	0		
admissions	Franck et al. (2015)	Researcher developed parental questionnaire	1	0.19		
PTSD/PTSS	Hofmann et al. (2007)	Structured Clinical Interview for Diagnosis (SCID)	1	0		
(child self-	Landolt et al. (2003)	Child PTSD reaction index (CPTSD-RI)	2	0.01	-0.01	0.02
report)	Magal-Vardi et al. (2004)	Child PTSD reaction index (CPTSD-RI)	2	0.32	0	0.63
	Okado et al. (2016)	UCLA Post traumatic Stress Reaction Index (PTSDI)	1	0.16		
	Phipps et al. (2005)	PTSD-I and Impact of Events Scale-Revised (IES-R)	2	0.39	0.31	0.48
	Rees et al. (2004)	Impact of Events Scale (IES)	1	0.4		
	Shears et al. (2005)	Impact of Events Scale-Revised (IES-R)	1	0.42		
	Stuber et al. (1996)	Child PTSD reaction index (CPTSD-RI)	1	0.22		
	Taskiran et al. (2016)	Child PTSD reaction index (CPTSD-RI)	1	0.40		
Readmission/r	Balluffi et al. (2004)	Researcher developed self-report scale	1	0.24		
elapse	Bruce et al. (2010)	Patient information database	1	0.33		
	Franck et al. (2015)	Researcher developed parental questionnaire	1	0.24		
	Norberg et al. (2005)	Medical records	1	0		
	Shi et al. (2017)	Single item question for parents	1	0.01		
Recovery	Landolt et al. (2003)	Researcher developed Single-item Likert-scale (physician rated)	2	0.24*	-0.18	-0.30
(child)	Ribi et al. (2007)	Researcher developed Likert-scale (physician rated)	1	0.31		

	Franck et al. (2015)	Researcher developed questionnaire (child health following discharge)	1	0.37*		
	Kubota et al. (2016)	Kid-KINDL	1	0.28*		
	Pierce et al. (2017)	Paediatric Quality of Life (PedsQL) – parent version	1	0.37		
Stress	Binder et al. (2011)	Postnatal Complications Rating (PCR)	2	0.26	0.18	0.34
(parents)	Farley et al. (2007)	Pediatric Inventory for Parents (PIP; frequency and difficulty)	2	0.62	0.58	0.66
u ,	Forinder & Norberg (2014)	Shirom-Melamed Burnout Questionnaire (SMBQ)	1	0.69		
	Greening et al. (2017)	Cortisol	1	0.14		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Researcher developed scale (level of disease related daily care)	1	0.7		
	Lefkowitz (2010)	Concurrent stressors (researcher developed scale)	1	0.34		
	Ribi et al. (2007)	Stress appraisal questions using Likert-scale	1	0.56		
Time since	Fuemmeler et al. (2001)	Patient report and hospital records	1	-0.35		
diagnosis/treat	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Patient report and hospital records	1	0.17		
ment	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Researcher developed scale	1	-0.37		
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Clinical Data Form	1	0.10		
	Lewis et al. (2014)	Researcher developed scale	1	0.01		
	Masa'deh Jarrah (2017)	Researcher developed checklist	1	-0.62		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Patient records	1	0.23		
	Okado et al. (2016)		1	0.08		
	Pasterski et al. (2014)		1	-0.19		
	Pelcovitz et al. (1996)		1	0		
	Pierce et al. (2017)	Electronic medical records	1	-0.14		
	Stuber et al. (1996)		2	-0.15	-0.14	-0.16
	Taskiran et al. (2016)	Interview	1	0		
Treatment/con	Bronner et al. (2008)	Medical records, data management system (Length of ventilation)	2	0.01	0	0.01
dition length	Bruce et al. (2010)	Patient information database (months of treatment)	1	0.07		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Researcher develop scale (number of hospitalisations)	1	0.05		
	Iranmanesh et al. (2015)	Researcher developed scale (length of disease)	1	0.01		
	Kubota et al. (2016)	Medical records (number of hospitalisations)	1	0.32		
	Norberg et al. (2005)	Those still in treatment had more PTSS	1	0.08		
	Okado et al. (2016)	Those still in treatment had more PTSS	1	0.21		
Uncertainty	Franck et al. (2015)	Parents Perception of Uncertainty in Illness Scale (PPUS)	1	0.31		

	Fuemmeler et al. (2001)	Parents Perception of Uncertainty in Illness Scale (PPUS)	1	0.39		
	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Parents Perception of Uncertainty in Illness Scale (PPUS)	1	0.35		
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Parent Experience of Child Illness (PECI) long term uncertainty subscale	1	0.29		
	Tackett et al. (2016)	Parents Perception of Uncertainty in Illness Scale (PPUS)	4	0.28	0.21	0.33
Socio-	Franck et al. (2015)	Combining: education level, employment status, SES status, single parents,	5	-0.05	-	0
Economic		number of other children			0.25*	
Status (SES)	Fuemmeler et al. (2005)	Hollingshead Four-Factor Index of Socioeconomic Status	1	-0.19		
	Gizli Çoban et al. (2017)	Combining: education and family income	2	0	0	0
	Greening et al. (2017)	Hollingshead Four-Factor Index of Socioeconomic Status	1	0.24		
	Gudmundsdóttir et al. (2006)	Combining: education, work status and marital status	3	-0.17	-0.20	-0.13
	Hardy et al. (2008)	Education	1	0		
	Hofmann et al. (2007)	Sociodemographic factors	1	0		
	Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Combining: education, marital status, duration of marriage and	4	-0.02	-0.32	0.12
		employment				
	Landolt et al. (2002)	Combining: SES and family structure	2	0	0	0
	Landolt et al. (2003)	Combining: SES and family situation	4	0.06	-0.11	0.15
	Landolt et al. (2005)	SES – researcher developed question and algorithm	2	0.07	-0.04	0.18
	Masa'deh & Jarrah (2017)	Combining: employment and education.	2	0.17	0	0.33
	Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Education	1	-0.16		
	Pasterski et al. (2014)	Paternal occupation	1	0.19		
	Poder et al. (2008)	Non-working status	1	0.15		
	Shi et al. (2017)	Combining: marital status, education and employment	3	0.08	-0.08	0.26
	Taskiran et al. (2016)	Family income	1	0		
	Tremolada et al. (2013)	Maternal education	1	-0.31		

ASD = Acute Stress Disorder. PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. PTG -= Post Traumatic Growth. PTSS – Post Traumatic Stress Symptoms.

# Appendix E: Guidelines for Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology

# **About the Journal**

Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology is an international, peer-reviewed journal publishing high-quality, original research. Please see the journal's Aims & Scope for information about its focus and peer-review policy.

Please note that this journal only publishes manuscripts in English.

Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology accepts the following types of article:

Regular Articles, Brief Reports, Future Directions

The Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology (JCCAP) is the official journal for the Society of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology, American Psychological Association, Division 53. It publishes original contributions on the following topics: (1) development and evaluation of assessment and intervention techniques for use with clinical child and adolescent populations; (2) development and maintenance of clinical child and adolescent problems; (3) cross-cultural and sociodemographic issues that have a clear bearing on clinical child and adolescent psychology theory, research, or practice; and (4) training and professional practice in clinical child and adolescent psychology as well as child advocacy. Manuscripts that discuss theoretical and/or methodological issues on topics pertinent to clinical child and adolescent psychology also are considered. Authors need not be members of Division 53 to submit articles to JCCAP. There are several criteria that increase the likelihood that a manuscript will be favorably evaluated in JCCAP: (1) The paper reflects a substantive advance in our understanding of clinical child and adolescent psychology. (2) The paper is of such importance that it likely will influence an area of research. (3) The paper presents new ideas or creative methods. (4) The paper offers theoretically-driven hypotheses. (5) Multiple measures, informants, or procedures are used to collect data. (6) Sophisticated methodologies are carefully employed. (7) Longitudinal methods are used. (8) Data are rigorously and appropriately analyzed. (9) The implications of the findings for clinical child and adolescent psychology are well articulated.

# Peer Review and Ethics

Taylor & Francis is committed to peer-review integrity and upholding the highest standards of review. Once your paper has been assessed for suitability by the editor, it will then be double blind peer reviewed by independent, anonymous expert referees. Find out more about what to expect during peer review and read our guidance on publishing ethics.

# Preparing Your Paper

Regular Articles, Brief Reports, Future Directions

Should be written with the following elements in the following order: title page; abstract; main text; references; appendices (as appropriate); table(s) with caption(s) (on individual pages); figures; figure captions (as a list)

Should contain an unstructured abstract of 250 words.

Read making your article more discoverable, including information on choosing a title and search engine optimization. A Regular Article may not exceed 11,000 words (i.e., 35 pages), including references, footnotes, figures, and tables. Brief Reports include empirical research that is soundly designed, but may be of specialized interest or narrow focus. Brief Reports may not be submitted in part or whole to another journal of general circulation. Brief Reports may not exceed 4,500 words for text and references. These limits do not include the title page, abstract, author note, footnotes, tables, and figures. Manuscripts that exceed these page limits and that are not prepared according to the guidelines in the Manual will be returned to authors without review. Future Directions submissions are written by leading scholars within the field. These articles provide a brief summary of important advances that are needed within a specific research or practice area pertinent to clinical child and adolescent psychology. Future Directions submissions are by invitation only and undergo peer review. All Regular Article and Brief Report submissions must include a title of 15 words or less that identifies the developmental level of the study

Manual will be returned to authors without review. Future Directions submissions are written by leading scholars within the field. These articles provide a brief summary of important advances that are needed within a specific research or practice area pertinent to clinical child and adolescent psychology. Future Directions submissions are by invitation only and undergo peer review. All Regular Article and Brief Report submissions must include a title of 15 words or less that identifies the developmental level of the study participants (e.g., children, adolescents, etc.). JCCAP uses an unstructured abstract format. For studies that report randomized clinical trials or meta-analyses, the abstract also must be consistent with the guidelines set forth by CONSORT or MARS, respectively. The Abstract should include up to 250 words, presented in paragraph form. The Abstract should be typed on a separate page (page 2 of the manuscript), and must include each of the following label sections: 1) Objective (i.e., a brief statement of the purpose of the study); 2) Method (i.e., a detailed summary of the participants, N, age, gender, ethnicity, as well as a summary of the study design, measures, and procedures; 3) Results (i.e., a detailed summary of the primary findings that clearly articulate comparison groups (if relevant); 4) Conclusions (i.e., a description of the research and clinical implications of the findings). Avoid abbreviations, diagrams, and reference to the text in the abstract. JCCAP will scrutinize manuscripts for a clear theoretical framework that supports central study hypotheses. In addition, a clear developmental rationale is required for the selection of participants at a specific age. The Journal is making diligent efforts to insure that there is an appropriately detailed description of the sample, including a) the population from which the sample was drawn; b) the number of participants; c) age, gender, ethnicity, and SES of participants; d) location of sample, including country and community type (rural/urban), e) sample identification/selection; f) how participants were contacted; g) incentives/rewards; h) parent consent/child assent procedures and rates; i) inclusion and exclusion criteria; j) attrition rate. The Discussion section should include a comment regarding the diversity and generality (or lack thereof) of the sample. The Measures section should include details regarding item content and scoring as well as evidence of reliability and validity in similar populations. All manuscripts must include a discussion of the clinical significance of findings, both in terms of statistical reporting and in the discussion of the meaningfulness and clinical relevance of results. Manuscripts should a) report means and standard deviations for all variables, b) report effect sizes for analyses, and c) provide confidence intervals wherever appropriate (e.g., on figures, in tables), particularly for effect sizes on primary study findings. In addition, when reporting the results of interventions, authors should include indicators of clinically significant change. Authors may use one of several approaches that have been recommended for capturing clinical significance, including (but not limited to) the reliable change index (i.e., whether the amount of change displayed by a treated individual is large enough to be meaningful, the extent to which dysfunctional

individuals show movement to the functional distribution). All manuscripts should conform to the criteria listed in Table 1 of the 2008 APA Publications and Communications Board Working Group on Journal Article Reporting Standards (published in American Psychologist). These reporting standards apply to all empirical papers. In addition, JCCAP requires that reports of randomized clinical trials conform to CONSORT reporting standards (http://www.consort-statement.org/index.aspx?o=2965), including the submission of a flow diagram and checklist. Nonrandomized clinical trials must conform to TREND criteria (see

http://www.cdc.gov/trendstatement/docs/AJPH\_Mar2004\_Trendstatement.pdf) and metaanalyses should conform to MARS standards (see Table 4 in 2008 American Psychologist article).

## Style Guidelines

Please refer to these quick style guidelines when preparing your paper, rather than any published articles or a sample copy.

Please use American spelling style consistently throughout your manuscript.

Please use double quotation marks, except where "a quotation is 'within' a quotation". Please note that long quotations should be indented without quotation marks.

## Formatting and Templates

Papers may be submitted in Word format. Figures should be saved separately from the text. To assist you in preparing your paper, we provide formatting template(s).

Word templates are available for this journal. Please save the template to your hard drive, ready for use.

If you are not able to use the template via the links (or if you have any other template queries) please contact us here.

#### References

Please use this reference guide when preparing your paper.

APA (American Psychological Association) references are widely used in the social sciences, education, engineering and business. For detailed information, please see the Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association, Sixth Edition (2010); http://www.apastyle.org/ and http://blog.apastyle.org/

If you have access to the software, a corresponding EndNote output style can be downloaded from http://endnote.com/downloads/styles by searching for the style named T&F Standard APA

# Taylor & Francis Editing Services

To help you improve your manuscript and prepare it for submission, Taylor & Francis provides a range of editing services. Choose from options such as English Language Editing, which will ensure that your article is free of spelling and grammar errors,

Translation, and Artwork Preparation. For more information, including pricing, visit this website.

## Checklist: What to Include

Author details. All authors of a manuscript should include their full name and affiliation on the cover page of the manuscript. Where available, please also include ORCiDs and social media handles (Facebook, Twitter or LinkedIn). One author will need to be identified as the corresponding author, with their email address normally displayed in the article PDF (depending on the journal) and the online article. Authors' affiliations are the affiliations where the research was conducted. If any of the named co-authors moves affiliation during the peer-review process, the new affiliation can be given as a footnote. Please note that no changes to affiliation can be made after your paper is accepted. Read more on authorship.

You can opt to include a video abstract with your article. Find out how these can help your work reach a wider audience, and what to think about when filming.

Funding details. Please supply all details required by your funding and grant-awarding bodies as follows:

For single agency grants

This work was supported by the [Funding Agency] under Grant [number xxxx].

For multiple agency grants

This work was supported by the [Funding Agency <] under Grant [number xxxx]; [Funding Agency >] under Grant [number xxxx]; and [Funding Agency &] under Grant [number xxxx].

Disclosure statement. This is to acknowledge any financial interest or benefit that has arisen from the direct applications of your research. Further guidance on what is a conflict of interest and how to disclose it.

Data availability statement. If there is a data set associated with the paper, please provide information about where the data supporting the results or analyses presented in the paper can be found. Where applicable, this should include the hyperlink, DOI or other persistent identifier associated with the data set(s). Templates are also available to support authors.

Data deposition. If you choose to share or make the data underlying the study open, please deposit your data in a recognized data repository prior to or at the time of submission. You will be asked to provide the DOI, pre-reserved DOI, or other persistent identifier for the data set.

Supplemental online material. Supplemental material can be a video, dataset, fileset, sound file or anything which supports (and is pertinent to) your paper. We publish supplemental material online via Figshare. Find out more about supplemental material and how to submit it with your article.

Figures. Figures should be high quality (1200 dpi for line art, 600 dpi for grayscale and 300 dpi for color, at the correct size). Figures should be supplied in one of our preferred file formats: EPS, PDF, PS, JPEG, TIFF, or Microsoft Word (DOC or DOCX) files are
acceptable for figures that have been drawn in Word. For information relating to other file types, please consult our Submission of electronic artwork document.

Tables. Tables should present new information rather than duplicating what is in the text. Readers should be able to interpret the table without reference to the text. Please supply editable files.

Equations. If you are submitting your manuscript as a Word document, please ensure that equations are editable. More information about mathematical symbols and equations.

Units. Please use SI units (non-italicized).

Using Third-Party Material in your Paper

You must obtain the necessary permission to reuse third-party material in your article. The use of short extracts of text and some other types of material is usually permitted, on a limited basis, for the purposes of criticism and review without securing formal permission. If you wish to include any material in your paper for which you do not hold copyright, and which is not covered by this informal agreement, you will need to obtain written permission from the copyright owner prior to submission. More information on requesting permission to reproduce work(s) under copyright.

#### Submitting Your Paper

This journal uses ScholarOne Manuscripts to manage the peer-review process. If you haven't submitted a paper to this journal before, you will need to create an account in ScholarOne. Please read the guidelines above and then submit your paper in the relevant Author Center, where you will find user guides and a helpdesk.

Please note that Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology uses Crossref<sup>TM</sup> to screen papers for unoriginal material. By submitting your paper to Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology you are agreeing to originality checks during the peer-review and production processes.

On acceptance, we recommend that you keep a copy of your Accepted Manuscript. Find out more about sharing your work.

# Data Sharing Policy

This journal applies the Taylor & Francis Basic Data Sharing Policy. Authors are encouraged to share or make open the data supporting the results or analyses presented in their paper where this does not violate the protection of human subjects or other valid privacy or security concerns.

Authors are encouraged to deposit the dataset(s) in a recognized data repository that can mint a persistent digital identifier, preferably a digital object identifier (DOI) and recognizes a long-term preservation plan. If you are uncertain about where to deposit your data, please see this information regarding repositories.

Authors are further encouraged to cite any data sets referenced in the article and provide a Data Availability Statement.

At the point of submission, you will be asked if there is a data set associated with the paper. If you reply yes, you will be asked to provide the DOI, pre-registered DOI, hyperlink, or other persistent identifier associated with the data set(s). If you have selected to provide a pre-registered DOI, please be prepared to share the reviewer URL associated with your data deposit, upon request by reviewers.

Where one or multiple data sets are associated with a manuscript, these are not formally peer reviewed as a part of the journal submission process. It is the author's responsibility to ensure the soundness of data. Any errors in the data rest solely with the producers of the data set(s).

#### Publication Charges

There are no submission fees, publication fees or page charges for this journal.

Color figures will be reproduced in color in your online article free of charge. If it is necessary for the figures to be reproduced in color in the print version, a charge will apply.

Charges for color figures in print are \$400 per figure (£300; \$500 Australian Dollars; €350). For more than 4 color figures, figures 5 andabove will be charged at \$75 per figure (£50; \$100 Australian Dollars; €65). Depending on your location, these charges may be subject to local taxes.

# Copyright Options

Copyright allows you to protect your original material, and stop others from using your work without your permission. Taylor & Francis offers a number of different license and reuse options, including Creative Commons licenses when publishing open access. Read more on publishing agreements.

#### Complying with Funding Agencies

We will deposit all National Institutes of Health or Wellcome Trust-funded papers into PubMedCentral on behalf of authors, meeting the requirements of their respective open access policies. If this applies to you, please tell our production team when you receive your article proofs, so we can do this for you. Check funders' open access policy mandates here. Find out more about sharing your work.

#### **Open Access**

This journal gives authors the option to publish open access via our Open Select publishing program, making it free to access online immediately on publication. Many funders mandate publishing your research open access; you can check open access funder policies and mandates here.

Taylor & Francis Open Select gives you, your institution or funder the option of paying an article publishing charge (APC) to make an article open access. Please contact openaccess@tandf.co.uk if you would like to find out more, or go to our Author Services website.

For more information on license options, embargo periods and APCs for this journal please go here.

# My Authored Works

On publication, you will be able to view, download and check your article's metrics (downloads, citations and Altmetric data) via My Authored Works on Taylor & Francis Online. This is where you can access every article you have published with us, as well as your free eprints link, so you can quickly and easily share your work with friends and colleagues.

We are committed to promoting and increasing the visibility of your article. Here are some tips and ideas on how you can work with us to promote your research.

# Article Reprints

You will be sent a link to order article reprints via your account in our production system. For enquiries about reprints, please contact Taylor & Francis at reprints@taylorandfrancis.com. You can also order print copies of the journal issue in which your article appears.



#### Appendix: G: References of articles used within the meta-analysis

- Balluffi, A., Kassam-Adams, N., Kazak, A., Tucker, M., Dominguez, T., & Helfaer, M. (2004). Traumatic stress in parents of children admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine : A Journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies*, 5(6), 547–553. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.PCC.0000137354.19807.44.
- Binder, W. S., Zeltzer, L. K., Simmons, C. F., Mirocha, J., & Pandya, A. (2011). The father in the hallway: Posttraumatic stress reactions in fathers of NICU babies. *Psychiatric Annals*, 41(8), 396–402. https://doi.org/10.3928/00485713-20110727-05.
- Bronner, M. B., Knoester, H., Bos, A. P., Last, B. F., & Grootenhuis, M. A. (2008). Follow-up after paediatric intensive care treatment: parental posttraumatic stress. *Acta Paediatrica* (,97(2), 181–186. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1651-2227.2007.00600.x.
- Bruce, M., Gumley, D., Isham, L., Fearon, P., & Phipps, K. (2011). Post-traumatic stress symptoms in childhood brain tumour survivors and their parents. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, *37*(2), 244–251. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2010.01164.x.
- Carmassi, C., Corsi, M., Gesi, C., Bertelloni, C. A., Faggioni, F., Calderani, E., ... Dell'Osso, L. (2017). DSM-5 criteria for PTSD in parents of pediatric patients with epilepsy: What are the changes with respect to DSM-IV-TR? *Epilepsy & Behavior*, 70(Part A), 97–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yebeh.2017.02.025.
- Farley, L. M., DeMaso, D. R., D'Angelo, E., Kinnamon, C., Bastardi, H., Hill, C. E., ... Logan, D. E. (2007). Parenting stress and parental post-traumatic stress disorder in families after pediatric heart transplantation. *The Journal of Heart and Lung Transplantation : The Official Publication of the International Society for Heart Transplantation*, 26(2), 120–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healun.2006.11.013.
- Forinder, U., & Norberg, A. L. (2014). Posttraumatic growth and support among parents whose children have survived stem cell transplantation. *Journal of Child Health Care*, 18(4), 326–335. https://doi.org/10.1177/13674935134966666.
- Franck, L. S., Wray, J., Gay, C., Dearmun, A. K., Lee, K., & Cooper, B. A. (2015). Predictors of parent post-traumatic stress symptoms after child hospitalization on general pediatric wards: A prospective cohort study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 52(1), 10–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2014.06.011.
- Fuemmeler, B. F., Mullins, L. L., & Marx, B. P. (2001). Posttraumatic stress and general distress among parents of children surviving a brain tumor. *Children's Health Care*, 30(3), 169–182. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15326888CHC3003\_1.
- Fuemmeler, B. F., Mullins, L. L., Van Pelt, J., Carpentier, M. Y., & Parkhurst, J. (2005). Posttraumatic stress symptoms and distress among parents of children with cancer. *Children's Health Care*, 34(4), 289–303. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326888chc3404\_4.

- Gizli Çoban, Ö., Sürer Adanır, A., & Özatalay, E. (2017). Post-traumatic stress disorder and health-related quality of life in the siblings of the pediatric bone marrow transplantation survivors and post-traumatic stress disorder in their mothers. *Pediatric Transplantation*, 21(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/petr.13003.
- Greening, L., Stoppelbein, L., & Cheek, K. (2017). Racial/ethnic disparities in the risk of posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms among mothers of children diagnosed with cancer and Type-1 diabetes mellitus. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 9(3), 325–333. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000230.
- Gudmundsdóttir, H. S., Gudmundsdóttir, D. B., & Elklit, A. (2006). Risk and resistance factors for psychological distress in icelandic parents of chronically ill children: An application of wallander and varni's disability-stress-coping model. *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*, 13(3), 299–306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10880-006-9025-8.
- Gudmundsdóttir, H. S., Elklit, A., & Gudmundsdóttir, D. B. (2006). PTSD and psychological distress in Icelandic parents of chronically ill children: Does social support have an effect on parental distress? *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, 47(4), 303–312. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.2006.00512.x.
- Hardy, K. K., Bonner, M. J., Masi, R., Hutchinson, K. C., Willard, V. W., & Rosoff, P. M. (2008). Psychosocial functioning in parents of adult survivors of childhood cancer. *Journal of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology*, 30(2), 153–159. https://doi.org/10.1097/MPH.0b013e31815814d9.
- Hofmann, M., de Montalembert, M., Beauquier-Maccotta, B., de Villartay, P., & Golse, B. (2007). Posttraumatic stress disorder in children affected by sickle-cell disease and their parents. *American Journal of Hematology*, 82(2), 171–172. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajh.20722.
- Iranmanesh, S., Shamsi, A., & Dehghan, M. (2015). Post-traumatic stress symptoms among Iranian parents of children during cancer treatment. *Issues in Mental Health Nursing*, *36*(4), 279–285. https://doi.org/10.3109/01612840.2014.983622.
- Karadeniz Cerit, K., Cerit, C., Nart, O., Eker, N., Kiyan, G., Dagli, T., ... Corapcioglu, F. (2017). Post-traumatic stress disorder in mothers of children who have undergone cancer surgery. *Pediatrics International : Official Journal of the Japan Pediatric Society*, 59(9), 996–1001. https://doi.org/10.1111/ped.13343.
- Kean, E. M., Kelsay, K., Wamboldt, F., & Wamboldt, M. Z. (2006). Posttraumatic stress in adolescents with asthma and their parents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 45(1), 78–86. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.chi.0000186400.67346.02.
- Kubota, A., Yamakawa, S., Yamamoto, E., Kosugi, M., Hirano, S., Shiraishi, J., ... Yamaue, H. (2016). Major neonatal surgery: psychosocial consequence of the patient and mothers. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 51(3), 364–367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2015.09.017.

- Landolt, M. A., Boehler, U., Schwager, C., Schallberger, U., & Nuessli, R. (1998). Posttraumatic stress disorder in paediatric patients and their parents: an exploratory study. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, 34(6), 539–543.
- Landolt, M., Ribi, K., Laimbacher, J., Vollrath, M., Gnehm, H., & Sennhauser, F. (2002). Brief report: Posttraumatic stress disorder in parents of children with newly diagnosed Type 1 diabetes. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 27(7), 647–652.
- Landolt, M. A., Vollrath, M., Laimbacher, J., Gnehm, H. E., & Sennhauser, F. H. (2005). Prospective Study of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Parents of Children With Newly Diagnosed Type 1 Diabetes. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 44(7), 682–689. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.chi.0000161645.98022.35.
- Landolt, M. A., Vollrath, V., Ribi, K., Gnehm, H. E., & Sennhauser, F. H. (2003). Incidence and associations of parental and child posttraumatic stress symptoms in pediatric patients. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 44(8), 1199–1207. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-7610.00201.
- Landolt, M. A., Ystrom, E., Sennhauser, F. H., Gnehm, H. E., & Vollrath, M. E. (2012). The mutual prospective influence of child and parental post □ traumatic stress symptoms in pediatric patients. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 53(7), 767–774. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2011.02520.x.
- Lefkowitz, D. S., Baxt, C., & Evans, J. R. (2010). Prevalence and correlates of posttraumatic stress and postpartum depression in parents of infants in the neonatal intensive care unit (NICU). *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*, 17(3), 230–237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10880-010-9202-7.
- Lewis, A. R., Wray, J., O'Callaghan, M., & Wroe, A. L. (2014). Parental symptoms of posttraumatic stress after pediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation\*. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine : A Journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies*, 15(2), e80-8. https://doi.org/10.1097/PCC.00000000000036.
- Magal-Vardi, O., Laor, N., Toren, A., Strauss, L., Wolmer, L., Bielorai, B., ... Toren, P. (2004). Psychiatric Morbidity and Quality of Life in Children with Malignancies and Their Parents. *Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 192(12), 872–875. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.nmd.0000146881.00129.ec.
- Masa'deh, R., & Jarrah, S. (2017). Post traumatic stress disorder in parents of children with cancer in Jordan. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, *31*(1), 8–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnu.2016.07.012.
- McCarthy, M. C., Ashley, D. M., Lee, K. J., & Anderson, V. A. (2012). Predictors of acute and posttraumatic stress symptoms in parents following their child's cancer diagnosis. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(5), 558–566. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.21745.
- Naderi, M., Firouzkoohi Moghadam, M., Hamzenejad, M., Emamdadi, A., & Karami, H. (2012). Post-traumatic stress disorder and related factors in parents of children with

cancer in South-East of iran. *Iranian Red Crescent Medical Journal*, 14(12), 776–781. https://doi.org/10.5812/ircmj.2163.

- Nakajima-Yamaguchi, R., Morita, N., Nakao, T., Shimizu, T., Ogai, Y., Takahashi, H., ... Fukushima, T. (2016). Parental Post-Traumatic Stress Symptoms as Predictors of Psychosocial Problems in Children Treated for Cancer. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 13(8). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph13080812.
- Norberg, A. L., & Boman, K. K. (2008). Parent distress in childhood cancer: a comparative evaluation of posttraumatic stress symptoms, depression and anxiety. *Acta Oncologica (Stockholm, Sweden)*, 47(2), 267–274. https://doi.org/10.1080/02841860701558773.
- Norberg, A. L., Lindblad, F., & Boman, K. K. (2005). Parental traumatic stress during and after paediatric cancer treatment. *Acta Oncologica (Stockholm, Sweden)*, 44(4), 382–388. https://doi.org/10.1080/02841860510029789.
- Okado, Y., Tillery, R., Howard Sharp, K., Long, A. M., & Phipps, S. (2016). Effects of time since diagnosis on the association between parent and child distress in families with pediatric cancer. *Children's Health Care*, 45(3), 303–322. https://doi.org/10.1080/02739615.2014.996883.
- Pasterski, V., Mastroyannopoulou, K., Wright, D., Zucker, K. J., & Hughes, I. A. (2014). Predictors of posttraumatic stress in parents of children diagnosed with a disorder of sex development. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 43(2), 369–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-013-0196-8.
- Pelcovitz, D., Goldenberg, B., Kaplan, S., Weinblatt, M., Mandel, F., Meyers, B., & Vinciguerra, V. (1996). Posttraumatic stress disorder in mothers of pediatric cancer survivors. *Psychosomatics: Journal of Consultation and Liaison Psychiatry*, 37(2), 116–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0033-3182(96)71577-3.
- Phipps, S., Long, A., Hudson, M., & Rai, S. N. (2005). Symptoms of post-traumatic stress in children with cancer and their parents: effects of informant and time from diagnosis. *Pediatric Blood & Cancer*, 45(7), 952–959. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.20373.
- Pierce, L., Hocking, M. C., Schwartz, L. A., Alderfer, M. A., Kazak, A. E., & Barakat, L. P. (2017). Caregiver distress and patient health related quality of life: Psychosocial screening during pediatric cancer treatment. *Psycho-Oncology*, 26(10), 1555–1561. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4171.
- Pöder, U., Ljungman, G., & von Essen, L. (2010). Parents' perceptions of their children's cancer-related symptoms during treatment: A prospective, longitudinal study. *Journal* of Pain and Symptom Management, 40(5), 661–670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2010.02.012.

- Pöder, U., Ljungman, G., & von Essen, L. (2008). Posttraumatic stress disorder among parents of children on cancer treatment: A longitudinal study. *Psycho-Oncology*, 17(5), 430–437. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.1263.
- Rees, G., Gledhill, J., Garralda, M. E., & Nadel, S. (2004). Psychiatric outcome following paediatric intensive care unit (PICU) admission: a cohort study. *Intensive Care Medicine*, 30(8), 1607–1614. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-004-2310-9.
- Ribi, K., Vollrath, M. E., Sennhauser, F. H., Gnehm, H. E., & Landolt, M. A. (2007). Prediction of posttraumatic stress in fathers of children with chronic diseases or unintentional injuries: A six-months follow-up study. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, *1*. https://doi.org/10.1186/1753-2000-1-16.
- Riva, R., Forinder, U., Arvidson, J., Mellgren, K., Toporski, J., Winiarski, J., & Norberg, A. L. (2014). Patterns of psychological responses in parents of children that underwent stem cell transplantation. *Psycho-Oncology*, 23(11), 1307–1313. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3567.
- Rodríguez-Rey, R., & Alonso-Tapia, J. (2017). Relation between parental psychopathology and posttraumatic growth after a child's admission to intensive care: Two faces of the same coin? *Intensive and Critical Care Nursing*, 43, 156–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iccn.2017.08.005.
- Santacroce, S. (2002). Uncertainty, anxiety, and symptoms of posttraumatic stress in parents of children recently diagnosed with cancer. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing : Official Journal of the Association of Pediatric Oncology Nurses*, 19(3), 104–111. https://doi.org/10.1177/104345420201900305.
- Shears, D., Nadel, S., Gledhill, J., & Garralda, M. E. (2005). Short-term psychiatric adjustment of children and their parents following meningococcal disease. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine : A Journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies*, 6(1), 39–43. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.PCC.0000144705.81825.EE.
- Shi, L., Gao, Y., Zhao, J., Cai, R., Zhang, P., Hu, Y., ... Li, Y. (2017). Prevalence and predictors of posttraumatic stress symptoms in parents of children with ongoing treatment for cancer in South China: a multi-centered cross-sectional study. *Supportive Care in Cancer : Official Journal of the Multinational Association* of Supportive Care in Cancer, 25(4), 1159–1167. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-016-3506-6.
- Stoppelbein, L. & Greening, L. (2007). Brief report: The risk of posttraumatic stress disorder in mothers of children diagnosed with pediatric cancer and type I diabetes. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 32(2), 223–229. Retrieved from http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed8&NEWS=N &AN=2007087619.
- Stuber, M. L., Christakis, D. A., Houskamp, B., & Kazak, A. E. (1996). Posttrauma symptoms in childhood leukemia survivors and their parents. *Psychosomatics*, 37(3), 254–261. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0033-3182(96)71564-5.

- Tackett, A. P., Cushing, C. C., Suorsa, K. I., Mullins, A. J., Gamwell, K. L., Mayes, S., ... Mullins, L. L. (2016). Illness uncertainty, global psychological distress, and posttraumatic stress in pediatric cancer: A preliminary examination using a path analysis approach. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 41(3), 309–318. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsv093.
- Taskıran, G., Sürer Adanır, A., & Özatalay, E. (2016). Living with the unknown: Posttraumatic stress disorder in pediatric bone marrow transplantation survivors and their mothers. *Pediatric Hematology And Oncology*, 33(3), 209–218. https://doi.org/10.3109/08880018.2016.1149749.
- Tremolada, M., Bonichini, S., Aloisio, D., Schiavo, S., Carli, M., & Pillon, M. (2013). Post Traumatic stress symptoms among mothers of children with leukemia undergoing treatment: A longitudinal study. *Psycho-Oncology*, 22(6), 1266–1272. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3132.
- Vernon, L., Eyles, D., Hulbert, C., Bretherton, L., & McCarthy, M. C. (2017). Infancy and pediatric cancer: An exploratory study of parent psychological distress. *Psycho-Oncology*, 26(3), 361–368. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4141.

# Appendix H: Recognition task used in empirical paper

Question 1: Please indicate which of the following events could lead to a child developing PTSD. We understand that everyone reacts differently but please answer to the best of your ability.

Please select as many as you think are relevant. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that option.

Close family member suddenly passing away

Sexual abuse

Losing money

An earthquake

Watching a scary cartoon

Being sent home from school

Arguing with a best friend

Serious car accident

Being lied to by parents

Hearing domestic violence

A terrorist attack

Falling off a swing

Physically bullied at school

Parents divorcing or separating

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Question 2: Please indicate which of the following are symptoms of PTSD in children. We understand that everyone reacts differently but please select which you think are the common symptoms.

Please select as many as you think are relevant. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that option.

Having nightmares about the trauma

Scratching self

Hyperactivity for over 3 days

Hoarding

Re-enacting the traumatic event in play

Talking constantly about the event

Angry outbursts Drug and alcohol abuse Hearing voices to hurt other people Avoiding talking or thinking about the trauma Decreased appetite Avoiding people or places that remind them of the trauma Sleep problems Constantly washing hands  $\otimes$  No current knowledge Question 3: What evidence-based treatment(s) are offered to children with PTSD in NHS mental health services according to national guidelines?

We are not expecting you to be aware of the national guidelines or to research them. But please select those options you believe to be treatment(s) that are offered in the NHS. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that answer.

Animal-Assisted Therapy

Counselling or Psychotherapy

Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR)

Group Therapy

Medication

Relaxation techniques (including Yoga and Mindfulness)

Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT)

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

# Appendix I: Online questionnaire for parents (empirical paper)

# **Project:** A survey of parents and teachers understanding of and attitudes towards Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in children

Chief Investigator: Mr Aaron Burgess

# Primary Supervisor: Dr Richard Meiser-Stedman

This research looks to find out what parents and teaching staff know about Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD). Researchers need to understand what parents and teaching staff currently think about PTSD in children.

If you are interested in taking part in the study please keep reading. We would ask that you only complete the survey if you have at least one child aged between 7 and 17. This information has been written to help you make a decision on whether you would like to take part. You can ask questions via email to the chief investigator - Aaron.Burgess@uea.ac.uk.

# What is the study about?

PTSD is a common mental health problem that can affect children after traumatic events. It can also affect a child's education and desire to be around other people. We do not know parents knowledge of PTSD. By having more knowledge it can increase the likelihood that parents would seek help on their child's behalf.

To support parents to notice PTSD in children we need to find out what their current understanding is. We are asking parents to complete this online survey.

# What does the study involve?

The online survey has three sections and should take no more than 5 to 10 minutes to complete. First you are asked questions about you and your children. You are then asked to select the correct answers to questions about PTSD symptoms, traumatic events and treatments. You are then asked questions about seeking help for your child.

Please do not research PTSD before completing the survey. We want to know your current knowledge of PTSD. You will be given ways to find out more information about PTSD at the end of the survey.

Both parents can complete the survey although you will need different devices (e.g. a laptop, smart phone or tablet) but please try not to complete it together.

# What if I do not want to take part?

This is fine. If you don't want to take part please close this browser down or select the option below. If you complete the survey you won't be able to withdraw your responses later. If you wish to stop during the survey please close down the webpage.

#### What are the disadvantages of taking part?

The survey will take about 5 to 10 minutes to complete. You can start and come back to the survey if you find this easier. It is unlikely that the survey will cause you any distress. If it does and you have concerns about yourself or your child we recommend you seek advice from a health professional ASAP.

#### What are the benefits of taking part?

There are no guaranteed benefits of you taking part in the study. You will be helping the research team learn more about parents understanding of PTSD. As a result of taking part you may learn more about PTSD.

# Will my answers be confidential?

Responses on the survey are only seen by the chief investigator. Your child's school will not see your responses. By taking part in the survey you have the option of being entered into a raffle prize draw to win one of two £20 Amazon vouchers. To enter the raffle you need to provide an email address so if you win the voucher can be sent to you. The chief investigator is the only person to access this and no link is made between your email address and responses on the survey. If you provide your email address it will be stored on a university secured network drive. Please do not include any other identifiable information when completing the online survey.

#### Who has approved the research?

This project has been approved by the UEA Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on 13th March 2018; reference: 2017/18 - 85.

# What if I am not happy?

If you have any concerns or wish to make a complaint about the project please contact Professor Ken Laidlaw at K.Laidlaw@uea.ac.uk who is head of the clinical psychology department at UEA.

#### What next?

If you want to take part you will need to read the consent statements below. Please ensure you have read the information above and know what is being asked of you. If you have any further questions please contact the chief investigator.

#### Statements of consent

Please read the following statements. If you are happy to consent to each statement please select the option to take the survey. By doing so you are consenting to take part in the research.

1. I confirm that I have read the information above. I have had time to consider the information, ask any questions via email and had them answered satisfactorily.

- 2. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I can withdraw from the survey by closing the webpage and my medical care and legal rights are not affected.
- 3. I understand that once my answers have been submitted I can no longer withdraw my answers.
- 4. I understand that the chief investigator will have access to my email address if I provide it for the raffle prize and that this will be deleted once the survey closes.
- 5. I agree to take part in this project.
- Take the survey!
- I do not wish to take part in this study

# Section 1 - Information about you and your child

The following questions are about you and your child(ren). Please answer to the best of your ability.

Question 1: How old are you?

Question 2: How would you class your gender?

Male/Female/Other/Prefer not to say

Question 3: How many children do you have?

1/2/3/4/5 or more

Question 4: How old is your oldest (or only) child?

0-5/6-10/11-15/16-20/21-25/26+

Question 5: How old is your youngest child (please do not answer if you only have one child)?

0 - 5/6 - 10/11 - 15/16 - 20

Question 6: Are you the child's ...

Parent or Guardian/Foster carer/parent/Other (please specify)

Question 7: What is your current relationship status?

Married/In a relationship (co-habiting)/In a relationship (not co-habiting)/Single

Question 8: Which best describes your employment status?

*Full time employment/Part time employment/Full time education/Unemployed/Other (please specify)* 

Question 9: What is your current residence status?

Homeowner/Part rent/part buy/Renting/Living with parents/guardians/Other (please specify)

Question 10: Have you or your partner ever been employed by the military services (e.g. Army, RAF, Navy)

Yes/No

Question 11: Would you describe yourself as having a mental health difficulty?

Yes/No/Do not wish to say

Section 2 - Traumatic events, PTSD symptoms and effective treatments

You will be asked three questions and asked to select the correct answers to each.

Please try and answer as best as you can and do not read up on PTSD before completing. It does not matter if you don't know the correct answers you will be given these at the end of the survey.

Please consider a child in these questions as aged 7 to 17.

Question 1: Please indicate which of the following events could lead to a child developing PTSD. We understand that everyone reacts differently but please answer to the best of your ability.

Please select as many as you think are relevant. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that option.

Close family member suddenly passing away

Sexual abuse

Losing money

An earthquake

Watching a scary cartoon

Being sent home from school

Arguing with a best friend

Serious car accident

Being lied to by parents

Hearing domestic violence

A terrorist attack

Falling off a swing

Physically bullied at school

Parents divorcing or separating

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Question 2: Please indicate which of the following are symptoms of PTSD in children. We understand that everyone reacts differently but please select which you think are the common symptoms.

Please select as many as you think are relevant. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that option.

Having nightmares about the trauma

Scratching self

Hyperactivity for over 3 days

Hoarding

Re-enacting the traumatic event in play

Talking constantly about the event

Angry outbursts

Drug and alcohol abuse

Hearing voices to hurt other people

Avoiding talking or thinking about the trauma

Decreased appetite

Avoiding people or places that remind them of the trauma

Sleep problems

Constantly washing hands

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Question 3: What evidence-based treatment(s) are offered to children with PTSD in NHS mental health services according to national guidelines?

We are not expecting you to be aware of the national guidelines or to research them. But please select those options you believe to be treatment(s) that are offered in the NHS. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that answer.

Animal-Assisted Therapy

Counselling or Psychotherapy

Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR)

Group Therapy

Medication

Relaxation techniques (including Yoga and Mindfulness)

Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT)

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Question 1: Please rate your agreement to the following statements

I would be happy for my child to be screened for PTSD as part of a wider mental health screening process in school

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

I would be happy for my child to be screened for PTSD in school following a major incident affecting lots of people in the local area

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

If my child had PTSD it would be important for me to seek help on their behalf

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

Question 2: Please select the response which best describes how you would behave in this situation.

I would seek professional help for my child following a traumatic event if PTSD symptoms were present for ...

... 1 day

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... 4 weeks

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... 3 months

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... 6 months

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

Question 3: I would be confident in finding out more information about PTSD from ...

... a family member

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... a friend

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... a GP

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... Accident & Emergency

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... private health services

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... a psychologist

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... the school

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

... the internet

Yes/No/Maybe/Don't know

Question 4: Where does your current knowledge of PTSD come from? Please select all that apply.

*Family/Friends/Online/School/Health professionals/TV/Social Media/Own research/Other* (*please specify*)

Question 5: If you wanted to seek further information about PTSD where would you go? Please select all that apply.

*Family/Friends/Online/School/Health professionals/TV/Social Media/Research myself/Library/Other (please specify)* 

If you wish to be entered into the raffle prize draw to win a £20 Amazon voucher please provide your email address in the space below. When data is stored your email addresses are kept separate from your responses on the survey.

This is the end of the survey. Thank you very much for taking the time to complete the survey. If you wish to find out more information on PTSD please use the websites below:

http://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/healthadvice/problemsdisorders/posttraumaticstressdisorder.aspx

https://mind.org.uk/information-support/types-of-mental-health-problems/post-traumatic-stress-disorder-ptsd/#.WRXJgrmGOUk

http://www.nhs.uk/conditions/post-traumatic-stress-disorder/pages/introduction.aspx

If you believe you or your child may have been involved in a traumatic event or has been displaying PTSD symptoms 3 months following a traumatic event we would recommend you seek immediate support from your GP who can refer you to the appropriate healthcare professional.

The research team can be contacted for further information if necessary by email (aaron.burgess@uea.ac.uk). If you have any concerns about this project please contact the primary supervisor via email: R.Meiser-Stedman@uea.ac.uk.

Here are what we believe to be the correct responses to section 2 of the survey. We understand that every individual is different and there can be variations in individual PTSD cases.

**PTSD** Traumatic Events:

- · Close family member suddenly passing away
- · Sexual abuse
- · An earthquake
- · Serious car accident
- Hearing domestic violence
- A terrorist attack
- Physically bullied at school

#### **PTSD Symptoms:**

- · Nightmares about trauma
- Re-enacting the trauma through play
- · Angry outbursts
- Avoidance talking/thinking about trauma

- · Avoiding people/places of the trauma
- · Sleep problems

Treatment offered in the NHS:

Watchful waiting is used initially to see whether a child naturally recovers from the trauma as many children do. If a child still presented with PTSD 3 months following a trauma they should be offered Trauma-Focused CBT which is recommended by the National Institute of Health and Care Excellence in the United Kingdom. Although many other treatments and strategies can be helpful for children with PTSD they are not recommended by these national guidelines nor routinely offered within the NHS.

#### Thank you again for taking the survey.

# Appendix J: Online questionnaire for teachers (empirical paper)

# **Project:** A survey of parents and teachers understanding of and attitudes towards Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in children

Chief Investigator: Mr Aaron Burgess

# Primary Supervisor: Dr Richard Meiser-Stedman

This research looks to find out what parents and teaching staff know about Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD). Researchers need to understand what parents and teaching staff currently think about PTSD in children.

If you are interested in taking part in the study please keep reading. It has been written to help you make a decision on whether you would like to take part. You can ask questions via email to the chief investigator - Aaron.Burgess@uea.ac.uk.

# What is the study about?

PTSD is a common mental health problem that can affect children after traumatic events. It can also affect a child's education and desire to be around other people. We do not know teaching staff's knowledge of PTSD. By having more knowledge it can increase the likelihood that staff would seek help on behalf of a child in the school.

To support teaching staff to notice PTSD in children we need to find out what their current understanding is. We are asking teachers and teaching assistants to complete this online survey.

# What does the study involve?

The online survey has two sections and should take no more than 5 minutes to complete. First you are asked questions about you and your role in the school. Please only complete this survey if you work directly with children aged 7 to 17. You will then be asked to select the correct answers to questions about PTSD symptoms, traumatic events and treatments.

Please do not research PTSD before completing the survey. We want to know your current knowledge of PTSD. You will be given ways to find out more information about PTSD at the end of the survey. Please try to complete this survey alone and not with colleagues.

# What if I do not want to take part?

This is fine. If you don't want to take part please close this browser down or select the option below. If you complete the survey you won't be able to withdraw your responses later. If you wish to stop during the survey please close down the webpage.

# What are the disadvantages of taking part?

The survey will take about 5 minutes to complete. You can start and come back to the survey if you find this easier. It is unlikely that the survey will cause you any distress. If it does we recommend you seek advice from a health professional ASAP.

# What are the benefits of taking part?

There are no guaranteed benefits of you taking part in the study. You will be helping the research team learn more about teaching staff's PTSD knowledge. As a result of taking part you may learn more about PTSD as well.

# Will my answers be confidential?

Responses on the survey are only seen by the chief investigator. The school will not see your responses. By taking part in the survey you have the option of being entered into a raffle prize draw to win one of two £20 Amazon vouchers. To enter the raffle you need to provide an email address so if you win the voucher can be sent to you. The chief investigator is the only person to access this and no link is made between your email address and responses on the survey. If you provide your email address it will be stored on a university secured network drive. Please do not include any other identifiable information when completing the online survey.

# Who has approved the research?

This project has been approved by a UEA Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on 13th March 2018; reference: 2017/18 - 85.

# What if I am not happy?

If you have any concerns or wish to make a complaint about the project please contact Professor Ken Laidlaw at K.Laidlaw@uea.ac.uk who is head of the clinical psychology department at UEA.

# What next?

If you want to take part you will need to read the consent statements below. Please ensure you have read the information above and know what is being asked of you. If you have any further questions please contact the chief investigator.

# Statements of consent

Please read the following statements. If you are happy to consent to each statement please select the option to take the survey. By doing so you are consenting to take part in the research.

- 1. I confirm that I have read the information above. I have had time to consider the information, ask any questions via email and had them answered satisfactorily.
- 2. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I can withdraw from the survey by closing the webpage without my medical care and legal rights affected.

- 3. I understand that once my answers have been submitted I can no longer withdraw them.
- 4. I understand that the chief investigator will have access to my email address if I provide it for the raffle prize and that this will be deleted once the survey closes.
- 5. I agree to take part in this project.

Take the survey!

I do not wish to take part in this study

Section 1 – Information about you and your role

The following questions are about you and your role within the school. Please answer to the best of your ability.

Question 1: How old are you?

Question 2: How would you class your gender?

Male/Female/Other/Prefer not to say

Question 3: are you a teacher or teaching assistant?

Teacher/Teaching Assistant

Question 4: How many years have you been a teacher or teaching assistant?

0 - 5/6 - 10/11 - 15/16 - 20/21 +

Question 5: What aged children do you teach/work with? (tick all that apply)

0 - 5/6 - 10/11 - 15/16 - 17

Question 6: On average, how many hours per week are you directly working with children?

0-10/11-20/21-30/31 +

Question 7: Have you ever worked with a child who has been diagnosed with PTSD?

Yes (if so how many)

No/Not sure/Prefer not to say

Question 8: Have you received any PTSD or trauma focussed training over the past three years?

Yes/No/Not sure/Prefer not to say

Question 9: Have you or your partner ever been employed by the military services (e.g. Army, RAF, Navy)

Yes/No

Question 10: Would you describe yourself as having a mental health difficulty?

Yes/No/Do not wish to say

Question 11: Which option below best describes the type of school you work at?

Primary school/Secondary school/Special educational needs or a Pupil Referral Unit (PRU)/Other (please specify)

Section 2 - Traumatic events, PTSD symptoms and effective treatments

You will be asked three questions and asked to select the correct answers to each.

Please try and answer as best as you can and do not read up on PTSD before completing. It does not matter if you don't know the correct answers you will be given these at the end of the survey.

Please consider a child in these questions as aged 7 to 17.

Question 1: Please indicate which of the following events could lead to a child developing PTSD. We understand that everyone reacts differently but please answer to the best of your ability.

Please select as many as you think are relevant. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that option.

Close family member suddenly passing away

Sexual abuse

Losing money

An earthquake

Watching a scary cartoon

Being sent home from school

Arguing with a best friend

Serious car accident

Being lied to by parents

Hearing domestic violence

A terrorist attack

Falling off a swing

Physically bullied at school

Parents divorcing or separating

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Question 2: Please indicate which of the following are symptoms of PTSD in children. We understand that everyone reacts differently but please select which you think are the common symptoms.

Please select as many as you think are relevant. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that option.

Having nightmares about the trauma

Scratching self

Hyperactivity for over 3 days

Hoarding

Re-enacting the traumatic event in play

Talking constantly about the event

Angry outbursts

Drug and alcohol abuse

Hearing voices to hurt other people

Avoiding talking or thinking about the trauma

Decreased appetite

Avoiding people or places that remind them of the trauma

Sleep problems

Constantly washing hands

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Question 3: What evidence-based treatment(s) are offered to children with PTSD in NHS mental health services according to national guidelines?

We are not expecting you to be aware of the national guidelines or to research them. But please select those options you believe to be treatment(s) that are offered in the NHS. If you do not have any knowledge then please select that answer.

Animal-Assisted Therapy

Counselling or Psychotherapy

Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR)

Group Therapy

Medication

Relaxation techniques (including Yoga and Mindfulness)

Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT)

 $\otimes$  No current knowledge

Please rate your agreement to the following two questions regarding PTSD screening measures being used in schools.

Question 4: I would be happy for children to be screened for PTSD in school as part of a wider mental health screening process

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

Question 5: I would be happy for children to be screened for PTSD in school following a major incident affecting lots of people in the local area

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

If you wish to be entered into the raffle prize draw to win a £20 Amazon voucher please provide your email address in the space below. When data is stored your email addresses are kept separate from your responses on the survey.

This is the end of the survey. Thank you very much for taking the time to complete the survey. If you wish to find out more information on PTSD please use the websites below:

http://www.nhs.uk/conditions/post-traumatic-stress-disorder/pages/introduction.aspx

https://mind.org.uk/information-support/types-of-mental-health-problems/post-traumaticstress-disorder-ptsd/#.WRXJgrmGOUk http://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/healthadvice/problemsdisorders/posttraumaticstressdisorder.aspx

If you believe a child in the school may have been involved in a traumatic event or has been displaying PTSD symptoms for 3 months following a traumatic event we would recommend you speak with the child's parent or guardian and inform them of your concerns. Alternatively you could ask your internal pastoral lead or the head teacher to do this on your behalf. We would recommend to parents that they seek immediate support from their GP who can refer them to specialist services. If you believe you have also been involved in a traumatic event or displaying PTSD symptoms 3 months following a trauma we would recommend you seek immediate support from your GP who can refer you to an appropriate healthcare professional.

The research team can be contacted for further information if necessary by email (aaron.burgess@uea.ac.uk). If you have any concerns about this project please contact the primary supervisor via email: R.Meiser-Stedman@uea.ac.uk.

Here are what we believe to be the correct responses to section 2 of the survey. We understand that every individual is different and there can be variations in individual PTSD cases.

PTSD Traumatic Events:

- · Close family member suddenly passing away
- · Sexual abuse
- · An earthquake
- · Serious car accident
- Hearing domestic violence
- · A terrorist attack
- Physically bullied at school

# PTSD Symptoms:

- Nightmares about trauma
- Re-enacting the trauma through play
- · Angry outbursts
- Avoidance talking/thinking about trauma
- Avoiding people/places of the trauma
- · Sleep problems

Treatment offered in the NHS:

Watchful waiting is used initially to see whether a child naturally recovers from the trauma as many children do. If a child still presented with PTSD 3 months following a trauma they should be offered Trauma-Focused CBT which is recommended by the National Institute of Health and Care Excellence in the United Kingdom. Although many other treatments and strategies can be helpful for children with PTSD they are not recommended by these national guidelines nor routinely offered within the NHS.

# Thank you again for taking the survey.

# Appendix K: Research advertisements for empirical paper

# PARENTS NEEDED FOR ONLINE SURVEY!

The University of East Anglia (UEA) and the NHS are funding a project to find out what parents know about post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). It's online and only takes 5-10 minutes to complete. There are two chances to win a £20 Amazon voucher. If you would like to take part and know more about the survey please follow this link: <u>https://ueapsych.eu.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV\_0iADJ8Sp7jMxdQ1</u>. If you wish to contact a member of the research team please email: Aaron.Burgess@uea.ac.uk.

Thank you!

# TEACHERS AND TEACHING ASSISTANTS NEEDED FOR ONLINE SURVEY!



The University of East Anglia (UEA) and the NHS are funding a project to find out what teachers and teaching assistants know about post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). It's online and only takes 5-10 minutes to complete. There are two chances to win a £20 Amazon voucher. If you would like to take part and know more about the survey please follow this link:

<u>https://ueapsych.eu.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV\_aaxccJ9fdBigVcp</u>. If you wish to contact a member of the research team please email: <u>Aaron.Burgess@uea.ac.uk</u>

Thank you!

#### Appendix L: Ethical approval letter (empirical paper)

#### Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee



Research & Innovation Services Floor 1, The Registry University of East Anglia Norwich Research Park Norwich, NR4 7TJ

Aaron Burgess MED

Email: fmh.ethics@uea.ac.uk

Web: www.uea.ac.uk/researchandenterprise

13.3.18

Dear Aaron,

#### Project Title: A survey of parents and teachers understanding of and attitudes towards Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in children

#### Reference: 2017/18 - 85

The submission of your above proposal has been considered by the Faculty Research Ethics Committee and we can confirm that your proposal has been approved.

Please could you ensure that any further amendments to either the protocol or documents submitted are notified to us in advance and also that any adverse events which occur during your project are reported to the Committee. Please could you also arrange to send us a report once your project is completed.

Yours sincerely,

Jull

Professor M J Wilkinson Chair FMH Research Ethics Committee

# Appendix M: List of items for PTSD domains - pilot

Please indicate which of the following events could lead to a child developing PTSD. Please select as many as you think are relevant:

Close family member suddenly passing away

Sexual abuse

Losing money

An earthquake

Watching a scary cartoon

Being sent home from school

Arguing with a best friend

Serious car accident

Being lied to by parents

Hearing domestic violence

A terrorist attack

Falling off a swing

Physically bullied at school

Parents divorcing or separating

Please indicate which of the following are symptoms of PTSD in children. Please select as many as you think are relevant:

Having nightmares about the trauma

Scratching self

Hyperactivity for over 3 days

Hoarding

Re-enacting the traumatic event in play

Talking constantly about the event

Angry outbursts

Hearing voices to hurt other people

Avoiding talking or thinking about the trauma

Decreased appetite

Avoiding people or places that remind them of the trauma

Sleep problems

Constantly washing hands

What evidence-based treatment(s) are offered to children with PTSD in NHS mental health services according to national guidelines?

Animal-Assisted Therapy

Counselling or Psychotherapy

Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR)

Group Therapy

Medication

Relaxation techniques (including Yoga and Mindfulness)

Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT)

# Appendix N: Online questionnaire (pilot)

Project: A survey of teaching staff, parents' and caregivers' understanding of and attitudes towards Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in children

Chief Investigator: Mr Aaron Burgess

Primary Supervisor: Dr Richard Meiser-Stedman

A research project has been funded at the University of East Anglia (UEA) looking into what parents and teaching staff understand about Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in children. As part of this project the research team are developing a survey to identify parents and teaching staff's level of knowledge.

If you wish to know more about this project please continue to read the information below. It has been written to help you make a decision on whether you would like to take part in this stage of the project. If you wish to ask questions via email with the chief investigator please email Aaron.Burgess@uea.ac.uk.

What is the study about?

Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) is a common mental health problem that can affect children after experiencing traumatic events. It can affect their mental health, their education and their desire to be around other people. However, we don't know parents and teaching staff's level of understanding about PTSD. By having more knowledge about a disorder, it increases the likelihood that the person will seek help for it, or seek help on a child's behalf.

To be able to help parents and teaching staff notice PTSD in children we first need to find out what their current understanding is. This is what the current project is looking to do. However we first need to make sure the survey does what we intend it to do. Therefore we are asking a group of parents to complete a draft of the survey and then make comments on it. After this we will take these comments into consideration when improving the survey.

What does the study involve?

You will be asked to complete three sections of an online survey which should take no more than 5-10 minutes. Firstly you will be asked multiple-choice questions about yourself. You will then be asked three questions about potential traumatic events, symptoms of PTSD and effective treatments for PTSD. You are asked to select the correct answers from a list. Finally you will be asked to rate your agreement to various statements about help-seeking behaviour on behalf of your child.

At the end of the survey there are some questions about the design, layout and wording of the survey. We also ask you if you agree with what we believe are the correct answers to the PTSD questions in section 2. Please let us know if you do not agree with these and why. We want to make sure that the survey is very user friendly and causes no confusion. This is why we are testing it out before we finalise the survey.

What if I do not want to take part?

This is fine. If you do not wish to be part of this project then please close this browser down or select the option below of not wanting to take part. If you do complete the survey and submit your answers you will not be able to withdraw your answers after this. If you wish to stop during the survey please close down the webpage, your answers will not be submitted if you do this.

What are the disadvantages of taking part?

The survey will take around 5-10 minutes of your time to complete. You can start and come back to the survey if you find this easier. It is unlikely that the survey will cause you any distress or anxiety. However if it does and you have concerns about yourself or your child we recommend you seek advice from your GP.

What are the benefits of taking part?

There are no guaranteed benefits for you taking part in the study. You will be part of a group shaping this survey which is hoped to have a wider impact in the future. The results of this survey are hopefully going to help other researchers and clinicians know what parents and teaching staff do and do not know about PTSD and aim to educate them. By taking part in this project you may also learn more about PTSD.

Will my answers be confidential?

No identifiable information is collected so your responses will remain anonymous. The school will not be aware of your responses on this survey.

If you make contact with a member of the research team by email they will also be aware of your email address, although confidentiality between the research team is a high priority. We would only break confidentiality if you told us something that puts you or others at risk of harm.

Who has approved the research?

This project has been approved by the UEA Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on [insert date of approval].

What if I am not happy?

If you have any concerns or wish to make a complaint about the project please contact Professor Ken Laidlaw at K.Laidlaw@uea.ac.uk or phone 01603 593600.

What next?

If you decide to take part in the project you will need to read the consent statements below. After this you will be taken to the first section of the survey. Please ensure you have read the information above and know what is being asked of you. If you have any further questions please contact the chief investigator: Aaron.Burgess@uea.ac.uk.

Statements of consent

Please read the following statements. If you are happy to consent to each statement please select the option to take the survey below. By doing so you are consenting to take part in the research. You will then be taken to the first page of the survey.

1. I confirm that I have read the information above about this research project. I have had time to consider this information, ask questions via email if I wished and had them answered satisfactorily, if necessary.

2. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I can withdraw from the survey by closing the webpage and my medical care and legal rights are not affected.

3. I understand that once my answers have been submitted I can no longer withdraw my answers.

4. I understand that if I make contact with the research team and they are concerned about the safety of myself and others they may have to break confidentiality.

5. I agree to take part in this project.

Please choose whether you wish to take the survey below

Take the survey!

I do not wish to take part in this study

The following questions are about you and your child(ren). Please answer to the best of your ability.

How old are you?

How would you class your gender?

Male/Female/Other/Prefer not to say

How many children do you have?

1/2/3/4/5+

How old is your eldest (or only) child?

0 - 5/6 - 10/11 - 15/16 - 20/21 - 25/26 +

How old is your youngest child (please do not answer if you only have one child)?

0 - 5/6 - 10/11 - 15/16 - 20

Are you the child's ....

Parent/Guardian/Caregiver/Foster CarerorParent/Other (please specify)

What is your current relationship status?

Single/In a relationship (not co-habiting)/In a relationship (co-habiting)/Married

Which best describes your employment status?

Full time employment/Part time employment/Full time education/Unemployed

Have you or your partner ever been employed by the military services (e.g. Army, RAF, Navy)

Yes/No

What is your current residence status?

Home owner/Part rent / part buy/Renting/Living with parents/Other

Would you describe yourself as having a mental health difficulty?

Yes (please specify)/No/Not sure/Do not wish to say

You will be asked three questions and asked to select the correct answers to each. Please don't read up on post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) before completing. It does not matter if you don't know the correct answers. A child in these questions is aged 7 to 17.

# Please indicate which of the following events could lead to a child developing PTSD. Please select as many as you think are relevant:

Close family member suddenly passing away

Sexual abuse

Losing money

An earthquake

Watching a scary cartoon

Being sent home from school

Arguing with a best friend

Serious car accident

Being lied to by parents

Hearing domestic violence

A terrorist attack

Falling off a swing

Physically bullied at school

Parents divorcing or separating

# Please indicate which of the following are symptoms of PTSD in children. Please select as many as you think are relevant:

Having nightmares about the trauma
Scratching self Hyperactivity for over 3 days Hoarding Re-enacting the traumatic event in play Talking constantly about the event Angry outbursts Hearing voices to hurt other people Avoiding talking or thinking about the trauma Decreased appetite Avoiding people or places that remind them of the trauma Sleep problems Constantly washing hands

# What evidence-based treatment(s) are offered to children with PTSD in NHS mental health services according to national guidelines?

Animal-Assisted Therapy

Counselling or Psychotherapy

Eye-Movement Desensitisation and Reprocessing (EMDR)

Group Therapy

Medication

Relaxation techniques (including Yoga and Mindfulness)

Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT)

The following questionnaire asks you to rate your agreement to statements from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5). Please answer honestly. There are no right or wrong answers.

PTSD = Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder. A child in this questionnaire is aged 7 to 17.

Please rate your agreement to the following statements

I would be happy for my child to be screened for PTSD as part of a wider mental health screening process in school

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

I would be happy for my child to be screened for PTSD in school following a major incident affecting lots of people in the local area

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

If my child had PTSD it would be important for me to seek help on their behalf

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

I would seek professional help for my child following a traumatic event if PTSD symptoms were present for ...

... 1 day

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

... 4 weeks

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... 3 months

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... 6 months

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree I would be confident in finding more information about PTSD from ...

... a family member

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... a friend

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... a GP

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

... Accident & Emergency

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... private health services

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

... a psychologist

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... the school

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree ... the internet

Strongly disagree/Somewhat disagree/Neither agree nor disagree/Somewhat agree/Strongly agree

Where does your current knowledge of PTSD come from? Please select all that apply.

*Family/Friends/Online/School/Health professionals/TV/Social Media/Own research/Other (please specify)* 

If you wanted to seek further information about PTSD where would you go? Please select all that apply.

*Family/Friends/Online/School/Health professionals/TV/Social Media/Research myself/Library/Other (please specify)* 

Thank you for completing this survey. Your responses and feedback on the accessibility and format of the survey will be used to further shape it. If you could answer the following questions we would be greatly appreciated.

On a scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 10 (strongly agree) ...

the survey just completed was easy to complete

1/2/3/4/5/6/7/8/9/10

the questions on the survey are easy to understand

1/2/3/4/5/6/7/8/9/10

the survey was easy to follow

1/2/3/4/5/6/7/8/9/10

I found completing this survey distressing or upsetting

1/2/3/4/5/6/7/8/9/10

the information provided before the survey was easy to understand

1/2/3/4/5/6/7/8/9/10

I was aware of my of my rights as a participant

1/2/3/4/5/6/7/8/9/10

What could be changed to the survey to make it more user-friendly?

How long did this survey take you to complete?

Here are the correct answers to section 2. Please use the boxes below to say if you disagree with any of the correct responses and give a reason why.

### PTSD Traumatic Events:

Close family member suddenly passing away

Sexual abuse

An earthquake

Serious car accident

Hearing domestic violence

A terrorist attack Physically bullied at school <u>PTSD Symptoms</u>: Nightmares about trauma Re-enacting the trauma through play Angry outbursts Avoidance talking/thinking about trauma Avoiding people/places of the trauma Sleep problems <u>Treatment offered in the NHS:</u>

Watchful waiting is used initially to see whether a child naturally recovers from the trauma as many children do. If a child still presented with PTSD they should be offered Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT) which is recommended by the National Institute of Health and Care Excellence in the United Kingdom. Although many other treatments and strategies can be helpful for children with PTSD they are not recommended by these national guidelines nor routinely offered within the NHS.

If you wish to find out more about PTSD, information on how is provided below. Please remember to submit your answers by clicking the button below.

http://www.nhs.uk/conditions/post-traumatic-stress-disorder/pages/introduction.aspx

https://mind.org.uk/information-support/types-of-mental-health-problems/post-traumaticstress-disorder-ptsd/#.WRXJgrmGOUk http://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/healthadvice/problemsdisorders/posttraumaticstressdisorder.aspx

If you believe your child may have been involved in a traumatic event or has been displaying PTSD symptoms 3 months following a traumatic event we would recommend you seek immediate support from your GP who can refer you to the appropriate healthcare professional.

The research team can be contacted for further information if necessary by email (aaron.burgess@uea.ac.uk). If you have any concerns about this project please contact the project supervisor via email: R.Meiser-Stedman@uea.ac.uk.

This is the end of the survey. Thank you again for taking part in this project. Your contributions are valued by the research team. Please submit your answers by clicking the arrow below.

#### **Appendix O: Ethical approval letter (pilot)**

#### Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee



Research & Innovation Services Floor 1, The Registry University of East Anglia Norwich Research Park Norwich, NR4 7TJ

Email: Inh.ohics@uea.ac.uk

Web: www.uea.ac.uk/tesearchandenterprise

MED

Aaron Burgess

2/11/17

#### Dear Aaron,

Title: A survey of teaching staff, parents' and caregivers' understanding of and attitudes towards Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in children

#### Reference: 201718 - 22

The submission of your research proposal was discussed at the Faculty Research Ethics Committee meeting on 26/10/17.

#### The Committee is only approving the pilot study, the larger study will need a separate application.

The Committee were happy to approve your application in principle but have the following concerns which they would like you to address and amend accordingly:

- It is important that the researcher does not have access to contact details of the teaching assistants/teachers/parents prior to them completing the questionnaire. This needs to be clear in the protocol that the school/NUT group will be the ones forwarding/sending the invitation on your behalf. Linking a participant's code to their email is not maintaining anonymity.
- Teachers recruited through the NUT health and safety group who have granted permission to send out information. No gatekeeper consent has been provided here – would like to see confirmation that the NUT agree to this.
- Recruitment of schools in East Anglia who will be contacting these schools on the alphabetised list and how? Will there be a contact at the school e.g. headteacher?
- Please give more information on the recruitment of parents and how this will happen. I appreciate
  that this will depend on the school in question but it would be good to get a feel for how they might
  be approached to participate.
- 5. It is unclear what the sample size of 92 relates to.
- 6. We need to see the online survey.
- 7. state how many times you will resend the invitation and at what time intervals.
- 8. Correct name for REC required in PISs
- Statement of consent (at end of PISs) states 'initial in boxes below', this isn't possible as it's an online survey.
- Application states that the pilot documentation will be sent to a PPI group has this been done already? If not, we will need to see the final documentation.
- The info sheet for schools might be better written as a letter, or alternatively there should be a cover letter of e-mail to go with it.
- The school info sheet should define 'teaching staff', and there's probably other standard info that needs to be included

- PIS 'will my answers be confidential' participant contact details should not be stored on a memory stick, rather saved to a secure network drive.
- 14. PIS 'what if I'm not happy'? should this refer the person only to the independent person, not the supervisor?
- 15. PIS Consent form / questions request is to initial the boxes; HRA guidance indicates consent can be considered as given on an online survey if participants informed that to proceed to the next page constitutes consent. Perhaps this would be simpler?
- Appendices D, L, M gender question needs to be made inclusive (e.g. F, M, other) unless asking about sex (M, F)

Please write to me once you have resolved/clarified the above issues. I require documentation confirming that you have complied with the Committee's requirements. The Committee have requested that you detail the changes below the relevant point on the text in this letter and also include your amendments as a tracked change within your application/proposal. The revisions to your application can be considered by Chair's action rather than go to a committee meeting, which means that the above documentation can be resubmitted at any time. Please could you send your revisions to me as an attachment in an email as this will speed up the decision making process.

As your project does not have ethics approval until the above issues have been resolved, I want to remind you that you should not be undertaking your research project until you have ethical approval by the Faculty Research Ethics Committee. Planning on the project or literature based elements can still take place but not the research involving the above ethical issues. This is to ensure that you and your research are insured by the University and that your research is undertaken within the University's 'Guidelines on Good Practice in Research' approved by Senate in July 2015.

Yours sincerely

Jull

Professor M J Wilkinson Chair FMH Research Ethics Committee

CC: Richard Meiser-Stedman

# Appendix P – Risk factors only reported in one study (meta-analysis)

Study	Risk factor	r
Okado et al. (2016)	Child anxiety	0.1
Balluffi et al. (2004)	Unexpected admission	0.29
Tremolada et al. (2013)	Cognitive difficulties	0.45
Shi et al. (2017)	Parental resilience	-0.27
Balluffi et al. (2004)	New trauma	0.21
Franck et al. (2015)	Optimism	-0.27
Franck et al. (2015)	Coping style – distraction/humour	0.06
Gizli Çoban et al. (2017)	Sibling donor	0
Hardy et al. (2008)	Calmness	-0.16 & -0.32
Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Satisfactory information from medical team	0.04
Karadeniz Cerit et al. (2017)	Supportive/empathic medical team	0.10
Kubota et al. (2016)	Child IQ	0.2
Kubota et al. (2016)	Parental quality of life	-0.61
Landolt et al. (2005)	Threat appraisal	0.34 & 0.51
Landolt et al. (2005)	Medication compliance	0.37 & 0.18
Naderi et al. (2012)	Family history of malignancy	0.05
Nakajima-Yamaguchi et al. (2016)	Parent-child communication about disease	-0.06
Pasterski et al. (2014)	Genital ambiguity	-0.06
Pasterski et al. (2014)	Confusion/disbelief	0.58
Phipps	Parent rated PTSD	0.54
Shi et al. (2017)	Only child	0.38

Table A.3.	Risk	factors	only	reported	in	one	study.
1 abic 11.5.	1191	lacions	omy	reported		one	study.



## Appendix Q – Funnel plot assessing publication bias for prevalence data